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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                        1:19 p.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

4 afternoon ladies and gentlemen.  We're here

5 for a Summary Suspension Hearing.  Today is

6 February 5th, 2013.  My name is Ruthanne

7 Miller.  I'm the Chairperson.

8             Joining me to my far right is Mr.

9 Donald Brooks.  To my immediate right is Mr.

10 Nick Alberti.  And to my immediate left is Mr.

11 Mike Silverstein.  The Board has four members

12 in attendance for the conduct of business

13 today with three constituting a quorum.

14             Please be aware that these

15 proceedings are being recorded by a Court

16 Reporter.  Accordingly, we ask you to refrain

17 from any disruptive noises or actions in the

18 hearing room.

19             If you have any electronic

20 devices, pagers, cell phones or such please

21 make certain that they're turned off to avoid

22 any interruption of the proceedings.
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1             Also, when you come forward to the

2 table please see that there is a piece of

3 paper there for you to sign in and this is to

4 make sure we get the correct spelling of your

5 name for the record.

6             Today the Board has before us

7 somewhat of a unique situation in the sense

8 that we're holding a Summary Suspension

9 Hearing involving Roadside Catering, Caterer's

10 License Number 88358, located at 2101 Benning

11 Road, Northeast. And we've also invited the

12 owners of the catered event site to appear

13 before the Board to respond to the

14 circumstances at hand and of operations in

15 general.  

16             The Board has authority to order a

17 Summary Suspension Hearing in this instance

18 under DCMR Section 2009.1.  The Board also has

19 authority under DCMR 2009.2 to invite the

20 owners of an event site if the issues that

21 give rise to the Summary Suspension Hearing

22 involve the interests of the events site and
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1 we believe it does.  

2             By way of background, we're here

3 to day because of the very serious incident

4 that occurred in the early morning of January

5 26, 2013, in an event catered by the

6 Respondent.  The catered event was held at DC

7 Soundstage located at 2403 Benning Road,

8 Northeast, a non-ABC licensed venue. 

9             The incident at the event resulted

10 in a shooting of five persons who were in

11 attendance at the catered event.  

12             A subsequent ABRA investigation

13 revealed other alleged violations related to

14 the caterer and the catered site.  

15             As a result of this incident, the

16 Chief of Police, Cathy Lanier, closed the

17 establishment pursuant to her authority under

18 D.C. Official Code Section 25-827.  

19             Chief Lanier submitted a letter to

20 ABRA dated January 30th, 2013, seeking

21 revocation of the Respondent's license.  The

22 Board voted on January 30th, 2013, to continue



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 7

1 the suspension of the caterer's license.  The

2 Respondent requested a hearing under D.C.

3 Official Code 25-826(c).  

4             Today the Board will be hearing

5 testimony from the Office of the Attorney

6 General, the Respondent, the respective

7 witnesses, as well as the owners of DC

8 Soundstage, the venue that hosted the catered

9 event. 

10             The purpose of the hearing is to

11 determine under DCMR Section 2009.3 whether

12 disruptive activity or unlawful conduct has

13 occurred at the site and, if so, whether the

14 Board should impose restrictions upon the

15 number, nature an size of events permitted at

16 the site.  

17             The Board will determine whether

18 the disruptive activity or unlawful conduct

19 was the product of the actions of the

20 Respondent and, if so, whether punitive action

21 may be warranted against the Respondent.  

22             The Board will be announcing its
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1 decision at the conclusion of today's hearing.

2             The Board asks that the parties

3 stick to the facts and issues related to the

4 incident, the facts and issues are contained

5 in the Summary Suspension Notice dated January

6 30th, 2013.  

7             The Board will begin this case by

8 hearing the opening statement from the

9 government represented by Assistant Attorney

10 General Adams, followed by the opening

11 statement of the Respondent.  That said, the

12 Board also intends to inquire of the events

13 site owners regarding this particular incident

14 and its operations regarding catered events in

15 general. 

16             I understand that the events site

17 owners are represented by counsel.  Mr.

18 Pascal, is he here?  

19             MS. HIRAO:  Risa Hirao on behalf

20 of DC Soundstage.  

21             We were informed that the presence

22 of our client was not necessary for this
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1 hearing and I merely came here to observe the

2 hearing. 

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLEr:  Okay.  Can

4 you tell me who informed you of that?  

5             MS. HIRAO:  We received a notice

6 and it was a notice based on what was issued

7 by the Board.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLEr:  You're saying

9 in the written notice you were informed that

10 your client was not required to be here?

11             MS. HIRAO:  It was our impression

12 that it was just an invitation for DC

13 Soundstage, but not necessarily to testify

14 today.  It was our understanding that it's

15 more directed towards Roadside Cafe. 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLEr:  Okay.  I'm

17 looking at the notice.  It says you are

18 entitled to this notice under 23 DCMR 2009.3,

19 which states that, "If the Board determines

20 that subjective activity or unlawful conduct

21 has occurred at the events site, the Board may

22 place restrictions upon the number, nature or
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1 size of events permitted at the site." 

2             And then the last paragraph says,

3 "Please note under 23 DCMR Section 1502.3,

4 your failure to appear at the time and place

5 set for hearing either in person or through

6 counsel or both will not preclude the Board's

7 proceeding in this matter." 

8             So, I guess I want to ask you. 

9 Are you here to represent the party if the

10 Board proceeds?

11             MS. HIRAO:  I am the events site

12 owner.  However, we were not prepared to

13 actually present a case or to present

14 testimony before the Board Members.  So, it's

15 kind of an awkward situation for us.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  Madam Chair, if  I

18 may--

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLEr:  Yes,

20 introduce yourself for the record.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, I will.  I'm

22 Walter Adams.  I represent the District of
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1 Columbia in the case for a Summary Suspension

2 Hearing.  

3             I know that the Board at this

4 point was still going through introductory

5 information.  But in terms of the District's

6 interpretation we agree that the party to this

7 matter is the actual licensee himself and it's

8 just that the event site may as an option come

9 and discuss the case.  I guess they're not

10 entitled to be necessarily a party as of

11 right.  However, it was just more or less an

12 option for them not to come and choose not to

13 participate.  The District has not -- nothing

14 precludes this Board from moving forward.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLEr:  Okay.  You're

16 saying that they're not required to have come

17 but that nothing -- 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Is not required.  I

19 mean, obviously, the licensee chose not to

20 come, that's true as well.  But the District's

21 interpretation of the 2009 or 23 DCMR 2009,

22 make sure that they're given notice of the
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1 hearing and if they so choose to participant

2 they can.  I guess some rule for participation

3 would have been accommodated but my reading of

4 it is that there's no actual requirement that

5 they must show up.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

7             MR. ADAMS:  It's at their option.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Could

9 you tell me your name again?  

10             MS. HIRAO:  My name is Risa, R-I-

11 S-A.  Last name is H-I-R-A-O, Hirao.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MS. HIRAO:  And I'm with Pascal &

14 Weiss.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

16 your client did get notice of the hearing?

17             MS. HIRAO:  He received the notice

18 from the Government.  However, it was not our

19 intention to participate.  It was our

20 intention to observe the hearing.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

22 right.  Anything else anyone else wants to say



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 13

1 on that?  Okay.  

2             We'll go to preliminary matters

3 and we'll think about that issue.  

4             MS. HIRAO:  Shall I remain at the

5 table or -- 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can,

7 unless you're not comfortable remaining at the

8 table.  We're going to turn to Mr. Adams at

9 this point.

10             Mr. Adams, I finished my

11 introductory remarks and I was going to ask

12 you if you have any preliminary matters.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Well, one point of

14 procedure.  I'm not sure if the licensee has

15 been identified.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Let's

17 start with introductions.  

18             MR. HARRIS:  My name is Andrew

19 Harris.  A-N-D-R-E-W  H-A-R-R-I-S.  And I'm

20 the proprietor.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Of the

22 caterer?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

3 Respondent?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, ma'am.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

6 right.      

7             And with you, Mr. Adams, is?

8             MR. ADAMS:  With me, Madam

9 Chairman, is Richard Rodriguez.  He's a

10 special attorney who is co-counsel in the

11 case.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good. 

13 Okay.

14             So, now are there any preliminary

15 matters in the case?

16             MR. ADAMS:  There is a preliminary

17 matter.  I'm going to hand a document to Mr.

18 Harris.  This one, Madam Chair, the parties

19 have discussed the matter regarding the

20 licensee caterer and would like to propose

21 terms of an Offer in Compromise.  And I have

22 a document here that can provide to the Board,
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1 but first I'll read the term.  

2             There are several terms for -- 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Adams,

4 it would be helpful to me if you would provide

5 a copy of the document that you're going to --

6             MR. ADAMS:  Sure.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just

8 think it would be more helpful if I had it in

9 front of me.  Is that okay, Ms. Miller?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure. 

11             MR. ADAMS:  That's absolutely

12 fine.  

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

14 Thank you.  I need all the help I can get.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  Me too.  Mr. Harris

16 and I have discussed this case and we've

17 discussed what would be potential terms for

18 resolving this matter.  And there are six

19 terms in the proposed Offer in Compromise that

20 Mr. Harris has agreed to with the District.  

21             Number one, that the licensee, the

22 caterer agrees not to cater events or to
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1 otherwise serve alcoholic beverages pursuant

2 to its license at the establishment known as

3 DC Soundstage located at 2403 Benning Road,

4 Northeast, Washington, D.C.  

5             The second one is that prior to

6 the return of the suspended license, the

7 licensee agrees to remove from DC Soundstage

8 all sealed alcoholic beverages it owns and it

9 will not store any such beverages at the

10 location from this point forward.

11             Three.  Prior to return of the

12 liquor license or prior to lifting the

13 suspension, the licensee agrees to apply to

14 the Board for the approval of an alcoholic

15 beverage storage location to obtain such

16 approval from the Board.

17             Four.  Within 14 days the licensee

18 agrees to correct the following regulatory

19 violations.  (a) The licensee should register

20 with the Board its current business address

21 with ABRA, and (b)  the licensee shall file

22 with ABRA the required semiannual caterer
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1 reports for the calendar year 2012 pursuant to

2 the regulations

3             Five.  That the parties agree that

4 a continued summary suspension status hearing

5 shall be set within 30 days or however amount

6 of days the Board deems fit.

7             Six.  That the licensee agrees

8 that this matter will be referred to the

9 Office of the Attorney General for Show Cause

10 proceedings.  

11             Those are the terms.  If the

12 Chairman would like us to provide any analysis

13 I'm more than happy to do so.  

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that

15 the Board may have a few questions. 

16             And, Mr. Harris, this is what you

17 agreed to as well, correct?

18             MR. HARRIS:  That's correct.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, the first

20 one talks about not catering events or serving

21 alcoholic beverages at DC Soundstage.  Can you

22 tell us where else you cater events?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  There are two other

2 catered events that I've catered venues.  It's

3 Fever.  It's on H Street.  I think it's 1005

4 H Street, Northeast.  And I did that for about

5 -- over the course of about three months.  I

6 did several events for them.  

7             They had groups like -- gosh, what

8 was the name of the group.  Several of the

9 social media organizations had events there

10 and I did the food and the beverages for them.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They don't

12 have an alcohol license?

13             MR. HARRIS:  They do now, yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They do now. 

15 They didn't then?  Okay.  

16             MR. HARRIS:  And the third was

17 something I did back in the Fourth of July

18 weekend, I believe, it was for a private

19 person who was having an event.  I did food

20 for them.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, this is

22 your main client or only client Soundstage or
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1 what?

2             MR. HARRIS:  Primarily.  I --

3 after I closed the restaurant because it was

4 tied to the restaurant before.  After I closed

5 that restaurant I had to travel home because

6 my father was quite sick.  So, I went away for

7 quite awhile.  Came back and I didn't -- I

8 found a new location where I want to do the

9 business again.  

10             Actually, I'm in school right now

11 taking some classes in project management

12 because I feel that that's going to be quite

13 helpful as I proceed forward.  So, I'm sitting

14 for the project management exam in another

15 month and a half and then I will make some

16 more decisions about where I put my new

17 business after that is complete. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does that

19 mean you may not have plans to continue with

20 the catering business?

21             MR. HARRIS:  I do have plans to

22 continue in the catering business. 
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. HARRIS:  The question is

3 where.  Where am I going to have this --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. HARRIS:  -- primary location.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board

7 Members, I'm going to let others ask questions

8 if you have them.  Mr. Alberti.  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good

10 morning, Mr. Harris.  Thank you for coming.  

11             I'm a little confused by your

12 remarks just now about looking for a new

13 location to run your business.  You don't seem

14 to know where that is.  Is that correct?

15             MR. HARRIS:  Actually, I'm using

16 my home at this point to run the catering

17 business, but I do want to get back into the

18 restaurant business which also has an arm of

19 catering.  And I haven't found a location for

20 that. 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

22 that explains it.  It says within 14 days the
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1 licensee agrees to correct the following

2 regulatory violations and (a) the licensee

3 should register with the Board its current

4 business address.  So, what is your current

5 business address?

6             MR. HARRIS:  3729 Grant Place,

7 Northeast, Washington, D.C.  That is where I'm

8 operating from at this point.  That's my home.

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

10 That's your home.  That is the same address

11 that's in the investigative report, right?  

12             MR. HARRIS:  Right. 

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  My search

14 of the D.C. records shows that that's in the

15 R-5-A zone.  That's the zoning for that area.

16             MR. HARRIS:  I'm not familiar with

17 that. 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Are

19 you familiar with the fact that commercial

20 enterprises are not allowed as a matter of

21 right in those zones?

22             MR. HARRIS:  No, I was not aware



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 22

1 of that.  I was under the impression that a

2 small business could have an office in a home.

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, let

4 me step back.  Where did you do your cooking

5 and where do you plan to do your cooking?

6             MR. HARRIS:  In the past I have

7 done my cooking either at my church or

8 depending on the size of the operation, I

9 actually did some of my cooking in my home

10 because it was small enough to be able to do

11 that.  

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

13 where do you plan to do it in the future?

14             MR. HARRIS:  In the restaurant

15 that I own hopefully.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let

17 me just ask first. 

18             So, your home is it a commercial

19 kitchen that's been certified by the

20 Department of Health?

21             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir. 

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The dilemma
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1 I'm having is that usually for a caterer the

2 business address is where they will be running

3 the business, cooking, preparing foods.  I

4 mean, we have to have some insurance that that

5 location is properly licensed, both with DCRA

6 and with the Department of Health.  It doesn't

7 appear that we have that in this case. 

8             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, the good

9 thing for me is that if I can always use the

10 kitchen at my church to do that and that

11 kitchen is certified by the District of

12 Columbia to allow food to be prepared and

13 presented there.  So, I can -- make a lease

14 arrangement with my church to allow me to use

15 the kitchen periodically and I can provide

16 that to the Board should that be needed.

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I

18 have no further questions.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks.

20             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Which church

21 is it?

22             MR. HARRIS:  The church is called
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1 Covenant Baptist Church and it's over in

2 Southeast on South Capitol.  

3             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Now, your

4 current business do you file reports for tax

5 and revenue?

6             MR. HARRIS:  In intend to do that

7 when I file my personal taxes because I am

8 doing it as sole proprietor.  So, when I file

9 my taxes I intended to do all that at once.  

10             Since I'm required to do that

11 sooner, I will be happy to do so.  I will fill

12 in the information.  Gratefully it's not --

13 it's not a lot that I have to worry about this

14 year.  So, it should be fairly simple.  

15             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  But you have

16 been a caterer for how long?

17             MR. HARRIS:  I've been doing this

18 on and off for many years, probably 10 years. 

19             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Ten years. 

20 So, during those 10 years  you have file

21 reports for tax and revenue?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.
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1             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  At what

2 location was that?

3             MR. HARRIS:  First, on H Street I

4 had the Phish Tea Cafe that closed in 2006. 

5 And then--

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The name of

7 the place again, sir?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Phish Tea Cafe on H

9 Street.  And then with Roadside Cafe -- well -

10 - well, we weren't open very long so I haven't

11 filed anything for that yet.  I will do that

12 when I file my taxes this year.

13             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you,

14 Madam Chairman.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other

16 questions?

17             Mr. Silverstein.  

18             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr.

19 Harris, this is probably more of a statement

20 than anything else.  You appear to be in a

21 difficult situation financially.  But we're in

22 an extremely difficult situation ourselves
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1 because our primary function is to insure the

2 safety and the health in that order of the

3 public.  And here we had blood flow.  Here we

4 had a place that was not licensed by us nor by

5 others.  And, as such, this puts us in a very

6 difficult situation.  

7             How far is this church -- you say

8 it's Covenant Baptist Church over on South

9 Capitol Street over -- east of the river?

10             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

11             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  How far

12 is that from your places that you cater --

13 that you have catered?  Have you ever used it?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Three or four miles. 

15 It's not that far really. 

16             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Have

17 you used it in the past or is this just a fall

18 back?

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, I've used it in

20 the past. 

21             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Why?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Why, because if the
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1 event gets to be -- for instance, the event at

2 -- in the summertime.  If the even if very

3 large then I can't handle all of the cooking

4 that needs to be done in my small kitchen. 

5 So, I can cook for 10 or 15, 20 maybe 30

6 people in my kitchen but I can't do it for

7 over 100 people.  So, I have to find another

8 location and that space is the space I can use

9 to do so.  I can store the food at the correct

10 temperature.  I can maintain the HACCP

11 requirements in that set of circumstances for

12 a larger group.

13             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And

14 these are the things you cannot do in your own

15 home, even though you would use it, you say,

16 for smaller--

17             MR. HARRIS:  That's correct. 

18 Because if I'm preparing for several cold

19 items, there's only so much room in my own

20 refrigerator that I can't store it at the

21 correct temperature.  So, that's why I

22 wouldn't do it there. 
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1             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What is

2 there in this agreement that's beyond what you

3 should legally have done in the past?  Is

4 there anything here that would -- 

5             MR. HARRIS:  No -- 

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- give

7 us any comfort or any belief that -- 

8             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, the event

9 was being held in a hall or space where I

10 believe it is legal for me to be able to serve

11 alcohol and to serve food.  There was not to

12 my knowledge any restriction on -- on being

13 able to serve alcohol and food in that

14 location.  It could have been anywhere.  It

15 could have been in an office.  It could have

16 been anywhere I could serve.  

17             So, the question, I think, goes to

18 -- I think your question is, can I produce

19 safe food in an environment and present it in

20 another environment safely?

21             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I think

22 it's well beyond that.  Can you in your
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1 difficult financial situation and all do all

2 that you're required to do, dot all I's, cross

3 all the T's, fill out all the forms, abide by

4 these things.  And in a situation where blood

5 has flowed, we can't put ourselves in a

6 position where we can be cutting any slack

7 here.  

8             MR. HARRIS:  Right.  I fully

9 understand, sir.  I think in my thinking of it

10 there are two separate situations.  The

11 incident that occurred -- that caused the

12 blood to flow is -- is consequent to my

13 providing the food at that particular event.

14             In terms of my ability to cross

15 all the T's and dot all the I's, to get myself

16 legitimately established with the District I

17 believe I can do that and  I intend to do that

18 post haste.  

19             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No

20 further questions.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris,

22 as a follow up.  
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, ma'am.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This isn't

3 just about your ability to serve food.  I

4 mean, you're here before us, the ABC Board,

5 because it's also about more importantly your

6 ability to be responsible with alcohol.  

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so when

9 we're considering an OIC we want to see if

10 that addresses perhaps some of the concerns

11 that we might have about your ability to

12 handle alcohol responsibly.  So, I'm going to

13 ask a couple of more questions because I'm not

14 sure that the OIC addresses some of that.  

15             Where do you buy your alcohol

16 from?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Depending on the

18 event.  If the event is very large and I have

19 to buy from a local liquor store as it were,

20 and I often go to this place called Big D's on

21 Minnesota Avenue and there's another one on

22 Benning Road that I go to periodically.  And
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1 I also go to one on Rhode Island Avenue.   If the

2 event is small, I normally go the Washington

3 Wholesale because it's not more than three or

4 four bottles of alcohol that I'm buying and so

5 I've bought several from them. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It it's small

7 you go to Washington wholesale.  If it's large

8 you go to liquor stores?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  I think the

10 regulation says that if the event is under 100

11 people I must buy from a wholesaler.  If it's

12 more than 100 people I have to buy from the

13 retail.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where do you

15 store it?

16             MR. HARRIS:  In the past I have

17 stored in a cage at the DC Soundstage.  But I

18 was told that I was not allowed to do that. 

19 So, I will remove it and put it -- and apply

20 for and get a storage space and get permission

21 to do so. 

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, what you
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1 were storing there, kit was just for their

2 events, is that correct?

3             MR. HARRIS:  It was all of my

4 events. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All your

6 events.  You stored your alcohol there for all

7 of your events but different locations?  And--

8             MR. HARRIS:  But bearing in mind,

9 ma'am, that alcohol that is not fully consumer

10 by that particular event is to be used later

11 at another space.  So, again, it's not a large

12 amount of alcohol.  It's 10, 12 bottles of

13 alcohol.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But for most

15 of your events at DC Soundstage?

16             MR. HARRIS:  No.  Well, let me

17 think about it.  Over the course of year

18 perhaps yes.  But in the latter half of 2012

19 I did more events at Fever than I did at DC

20 Soundstage.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you

22 stored it at DC Soundstage?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I did.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you have

3 any involvement with respect to how it was

4 stored at DC Soundstage?

5             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I put the cage

6 and put away the alcohol and locked it.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 how much of your business was alcohol versus

9 food -- a percentage with respect to DC

10 Soundstage

11             MR. HARRIS:  With respect to

12 Soundstage, I would say probably 70 percent is

13 alcohol.  Fifty-six percent is alcohol at the

14 DC Soundstage.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how about

16 in general?

17             MR. HARRIS:  in general, alcohol

18 was probably about the same rate.  Sixty

19 percent.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How many

21 events about have you done at DC Soundstage?

22             MR. HARRIS:  About 12. 
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Over how

2 long?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Over the year.  This

4 past summer.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  If I can just add for

7 clarification.   DC Soundstage when they

8 engage me, they engage me for things like

9 Karaoke and poetry and so on and so forth. 

10 So, those events tend to be more than one

11 time.  So, the promoter may do his event every

12 Tuesday a month or something like that.  So,

13 I'll do a run of four or three whatever it is

14 depending on what the DC Soundstage asks me to

15 do.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

17 there other questions?

18             All right.  Mr. Silverstein.

19             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes,

20 again, thank you, Mr. Harris.  

21             Regarding your involvement with

22 Soundstage, the website speaks of regular
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1 schedule of events there on a nightly basis

2 but that's just the website.  Could you walk

3 us through what you did for them?  Pick a

4 month like what do you want to pick? 

5 November?  December?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  What comes to

7 my mind is January, for instance.  

8             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay. 

9             MR. HARRIS:  I did three events

10 for them in January. 

11             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What

12 were they?

13             MR. HARRIS:  One was a -- well,

14 there were two birthday parties.  Actually,

15 two birthday parties on the night of the event

16 -- of the incident.  There was one engagement

17 where they asked me to do three -- three

18 separate evenings, I guess on a Tuesday or --

19 Tuesday, on a Tuesday for a poetry event or

20 something like that.  And there was one other

21 event that was upcoming the day after the

22 incident which we had to cancel.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What

2 was it?

3             MR. HARRIS:  That's another

4 birthday party the next day.  

5             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  All

6 right.   Are they real birthday parties?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

8             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I mean,

9 birthday parties are like happy hours.  It's

10 always happy hour somewhere in the world and

11 there's always somebody's birthday and you can

12 have an event and call it a birthday party

13 and, you know. 

14             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, to the

15 best of my knowledge, I mean, it seems to be

16 someone's birthday celebration. 

17             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Are

18 these closed events or were -- were these

19 closed events or open events?

20             MR. HARRIS:  Oh, well, I don't

21 monitor the door so I wouldn't be able to say. 

22 I don't know.  All I do is -- I'm really being
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1 honest.  I do not know who the guests are.  I

2 don't know friends or relationships.  I have

3 no idea.  

4             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No

5 further questions.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

7 other questions?  Okay.  

8             I think the Board is going to go

9 into Executive Session and consider what we've

10 heard.                

11             Are there any other final

12 statements anyone wants to say or make with

13 respect to our considering this OIC?

14             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, Madam Chairman.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  From the District's

17 standpoint, the reason that we are offering

18 for this Offer in Compromise is because of the

19 complexities of the situation.  We have a very

20 strange situation.  We have a non-licensed

21 event along with a catering license which

22 where the catering rules are very -- somewhat
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1 deal with, I guess, the normal course of how

2 caterers work with the District of Columbia

3 where food -- where alcohol is incident to an

4 event and in terms allowing one to provide

5 food whether it be weddings or receptions or

6 things of that sort.  And so in the end, what

7 the District is proposing here is, it seems

8 that obviously the big problem -- the biggest

9 problem that faces us is with the venue with

10 DC Soundstage and the fact that -- and in

11 terms of the appearance of how it's being used

12 on a consistent basis.  

13             So, the most important aspect here

14 is they've been working with Roadside Cafe, at

15 least from DC Soundstage's standpoint seems to

16 be on an exclusive basis that is to make sure

17 that they have no fall back in terms of

18 whether or not there is alcoholic beverages on

19 site. 

20             The Board may not be able to

21 control, you know, if there's other events

22 there such as, you know, the type of music
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1 events or things of that sort.  But the most

2 important thing the District has control of

3 here is to make sure that this licensee is

4 removed from there and it's alcoholic

5 beverages are removed from there.  So, in

6 terms of any review that the District does of

7 MPD does, it limits what they have to do and

8 what the DC Soundstage.  And so DC Soundstage

9 comes before this Board. 

10             And then, further, what it also

11 does is that it allows us to expect that there

12 are other things that the Board wants to

13 address in terms of violations.  It allows us

14 to still look at -- look at those violations

15 and to determine, you know, on down the line

16 whether or not there should be any further

17 penalty.  

18             So, at least what the goal is to

19 at least make sure that the regulatory

20 component is cleaned up a bit with this

21 establishment to get them out of that

22 environment with DC Soundstage and to still be
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1 able to deal with any other remaining

2 violations at a later date because some issues

3 are venue issues and some issues are catering

4 license issues.  And because the venue is not

5 licensed, that's where the complexity comes

6 up.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

8 agree with you about the complexity.  I have

9 a question--

10             MR. ADAMS:  Sure.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- of how you

12 see this going though.  If it's cleaned up as

13 you say with respect to both sides how is it

14 that the D.C. Government would take action

15 against DC Soundstage as it doesn't have a

16 liquor license?

17             MR. ADAMS:  That's a question that

18 I will have to leave to -- in terms of the

19 Board's discretion.  Obviously -- well, the

20 most important thing is in terms of making

21 sure of the compliance of the law.  In D.C.

22 law no venue can have the service of alcohol
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1 without there being a prior license.  And

2 that's 25.102.  

3             The issue that came up in this

4 case is the idea that the venue may have been

5 -- is to make sure the venue isn't -- how can

6 I say it, safely, skirting the law anyway to

7 kind of use a carrying license to as almost

8 like a start-up for something down the line.

9             Essentially, the Board, I think

10 ABRA would have to look at what other actions

11 there can be as regards to DC Soundstage. 

12 According to the rules for 2009, there is a

13 potential that a Show Cause Hearing could

14 involve, again, allow the Board to make a

15 decision about the restrictions upon any

16 catered events on the site.  That's one

17 option. 

18             Obviously, there's also an option

19 for neighboring residents to apply for a

20 Protest Hearing in which DC Soundstage would

21 be a direct party by definition to do the same

22 thing.  
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1             And so in the end, and obviously

2 it seems like DC Soundstage does have a

3 pending -- it's not a completed application,

4 but they at least have started an application

5 before the Board.  And, obviously, the Board

6 would look at it at that time when the time

7 becomes ripe.  But at least in terms of the

8 event site, that potentially is an issue of a

9 Show Cause Hearing.  It certainly would be an

10 issue for a potential Protest Hearing. 

11 Obviously the Board can look at it as a

12 Summary Suspension Hearing as well, but

13 Summary Suspension only deals with -- I mean,

14 has to do in part with -- has to coincide with

15 the catering license as well in terms of

16 keeping the caterer -- or keeping the license

17 suspended or giving it back and determining

18 how -- and the Board would also have to

19 determine how DC Soundstage would be involved

20 with it as well in terms of Summary

21 Suspension. 

22             So, that's the reason that since
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1 we know that, again, that this licensee has

2 been the exclusive one working there so far,

3 is to get out of the establishment for now as

4 far as the most important thing and then if

5 there's any other proceedings, then we can

6 bring them to the Board at that time.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

8 Any other questions?  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, I just

10 want to state.  Mr. Adams, I assure you that

11 this Board will be looking at whatever legal

12 avenue is available for us to address our

13 concerns about DC Soundstage.  And I'm not

14 sure what those are, but we will be discussing

15 it with General Counsel and I'm sure you'll be

16 hearing from us.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, sir.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. HARRIS:  If I could just say

20 one last thing. 

21             You know, I am this close to

22 finishing my schooling and trying to restart
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1 my business.  And I -- I hope that I will not

2 be penalized for something I didn't have

3 anything to do with.  I just hope that.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

5 Mr. Silverstein.  

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr.

7 Harris, this is so much bigger than you. 

8             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I -- 

9             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And

10 that is the difficulty that we all know in

11 this room that what is at stake here is the

12 fundamental legitimacy of all laws and

13 regulations that we have here.  And it is that

14 serious and no further comments.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

16             Chairperson of the Alcoholic

17 Beverage Control Board for the District of

18 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

19 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

20 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

21 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

22 our counsel on Case No. 13-251-00009, Roadside
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1 Cafe per Section 305(b)(4) of the Open

2 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

3 deliberating upon this case for the reasons

4 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

5 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.  

6             Is there a second?

7             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I'll take

9 a roll call vote on the motion before us now

10 that has been seconded by Mr. Brooks.  

11             Mr. Brooks?  

12             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

14             MR. ADAMS:  I agree.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I, Ms.

16 Miller, agree.  

17             Mr. Silverstein?

18             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I

19 agree.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It appears

21 that the motion has passed by a vote of four,

22 zero, zero.  I hereby give notice that the ABC
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1 Board will recess this proceeding to hold a

2 closed meeting in the ABC conference room. 

3             (Whereupon, off the record from

4 2:02 p.m. to 2:33 p.m.) 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We're back on

6 the record.  The Board considered the Offer in

7 Compromise carefully in Executive Session and

8 at this point I'd like to make a motion to

9 address that Offer in Compromise and I would

10 move that we deny the Offer in Compromise and

11 the basis would be really that this was a very

12 serious incident and the Offer in Compromise

13 does not address the situation fully enough

14 and a hearing should be had on the issue to

15 flush out more details. 

16             Do I have a second?  

17             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Second. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

19 comments?

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, Ms.

21 Miller.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I will be

2 accepting your motion, in favor of the motion,

3 but specifically and with respect to Item 4,

4 it's too ambiguous with regards to how and

5 whether or not this licensee has to come into

6 full compliance with all District statutes as

7 it related to licensee requirements.  It just

8 doesn't address that with enough specificity

9 so I cannot accept this Offer in Compromise.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

11 comments?  

12             All right.  Mr. Silverstein?

13             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Madam

14 Chair, I'd like to associate myself with the

15 comments of my colleague on the Board, Board

16 Member Alberti.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

18 Anything else?  

19             All right.  Has the motion been

20 seconded?

21             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks
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1 has seconded the motion. 

2             All those in favor of the motion

3 to deny the Offer in Compromise say aye.

4             (AYES)

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

6 opposed?  All those abstaining?  

7             Okay.  Then the vote is four,

8 zero, zero to deny the Offer in Compromise and

9 we will have a hearing on this matter. 

10             Ms. Hirao, I understand that you

11 said you weren't going to be participating in

12 a hearing, is that correct?

13             MS. HIRAO:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

15 then at this point then I'd say if you want to

16 take a seat in the audience, you're welcome to

17 do that.  But if you're not participating, I

18 don't think you should be at the counsel

19 table.  

20             MS. HIRAO:  Thank you very much.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

22 Thank you.  
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1             Okay.  Are there preliminary

2 matters before we go forward with the

3 Suspension Hearing?

4             MR. ADAMS:  Madam Chair, there is

5 one more preliminary matter I'd like to bring

6 to the Board's attention.  The parties would

7 like to provide to the Board for the sake of

8 the hearing proposed stipulations of fact to

9 streamline some of the facts for the hearing

10 to sign this.  More less to sign just so that

11 we don't have to build foundations for certain

12 facts in the case.  And I'll provide copy to

13 Mr. Harris and I did have a signature line for

14 him as well if he so agrees.  And I only have

15 one copy I can provide to the Board at this

16 point if the Board needs more copies, but I do

17 have some stipulations here to proceed.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Jenkins

19 just stepped out but you can hand it to me

20 directly in that instance.  These are copies

21 for all the Board?

22             MR. ADAMS:  No, it's only one
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1 copy.  I did not -- 

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  So, it will have to be

4 copied.  And if you'd like me to, Madam Chair,

5 I can read the stipulations onto the record. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that

7 would be a good idea.  Thank you.  

8             MR. ADAMS:  There's a total of --

9 well, the number is 34 but it's actually 33

10 because one is being rescinded. 

11             The first stipulation for the

12 hearing is that on December 14th, 2011, the

13 District of Columbia  Alcoholic Beverage

14 Control Board issued to PTC, Inc., trading as

15 Roadside Cafe, a catering class license to

16 sell, serve alcoholic beverages.

17             Number two.  The licensee's

18 registered business address is 2101 Benning

19 Road, Northeast, Washington, D.C. 

20             Three.  The licensee also holds a

21 Board-issued CR restaurant class license with

22 the same address.  
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1             Four.  On or about January 4,

2 2012, the United States Marshal Service

3 executed upon the licensee an eviction from

4 its listed business address.

5             Five.  Since then the licensee has

6 only operated pursuant to its caterer class

7 license.

8             Six.  Despite the licensee's

9 continued operations, it no longer operates

10 from its registered business address. 

11             Seven.  Beginning on February 12,

12 2012, the licensee entered into a business

13 relationship with Rodney Manley who co-owns

14 and operates an establishment known as DC

15 Soundstage.

16             Eight.  DC Soundstage is located

17 at 2403 Benning Road, Northeast, Washington,

18 D.C.

19             Nine.  DC Soundstage holds no

20 license to serve alcoholic beverage upon its

21 premises.

22             Ten.  DC Soundstage holds events,
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1 including musical entertainment.

2             Eleven.  Since approximately June

3 2012, the licensee has catered several events

4 at DC Soundstage.

5             Twelve.  During catering at DC

6 Soundstage, the licensee sells and serves

7 alcoholic beverages to patrons.  

8             Fourteen.  Number thirteen is

9 being redacted out.  

10             Between events, the licensee

11 stores its alcoholic beverages and catering

12 equipment upon the premises of DC Soundstage.

13             Fifteen.  The licensee did not

14 obtain the Board's approval for the storage of

15 alcoholic beverages at DC Soundstage or any

16 other location.

17             Sixteen.  The licensee's catering

18 customers select dishes for the licensee's

19 preparation from a menu.

20             Seventeen.  The DC Soundstage

21 provides the menu to customers.  

22             Eighteen.  Some catering customers
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1 do not order the licensee's dishes and instead

2 prepare or serve their own food dishes. 

3             Nineteen.  Catering customer enter

4 into an agreements with DC Soundstage who in

5 turn forwards the orders to the licensee.  

6             Twenty.  The licensee bills DC

7 Soundstage for the payment of its catering

8 services. 

9             Twenty One.  The licensee charges

10 DC Soundstage a flat rate fee in the amount of

11 $100 for each catered event for sales of

12 alcoholic beverages. 

13             Twenty Two.  On January 25th,

14 2013, DC Soundstage hosted a catered birthday

15 party event for which the licensee catered

16 dishes.  Should be food dishes.

17             Twenty Three.  The licensee served

18 food and alcoholic beverage at the catered

19 event.

20             Twenty four.  Before midnight the

21 licensee ended food service.

22             Twenty Five.  The service of
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1 alcoholic beverages continues after the end of

2 food service.

3             Twenty Six.  During the evening,

4 DC Soundstage admitted over 100 patrons to its

5 premises.  

6             Twenty Seven.  DC Soundstage did

7 not restrict admission to the premises to

8 guests at the catered event.

9             Twenty Eight.  DC Soundstage and

10 the licensee served alcoholic beverages to all

11 patrons, including those who are not birthday

12 party guests.

13             Twenty Nine.  On that night, DC

14 Soundstage provided entertainment,

15 specifically, music from a disc jockey and

16 dancing. 

17             Thirty.  On that night, DC

18 Soundstage did not employ a security service.

19             Thirty One.  On that night, DC

20 Soundstage did not check patrons'

21 identification priori to entrance.  

22             Thirty Two.  On January 26th,
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1 2013, after 1:; a.m., the licensee's owner,

2 Mr. Harris, left the premises of the catered

3 event or the event site.  

4             Thirty Three.  Prior to leaving

5 the establishment, the licensee had not taken

6 all remaining alcoholic beveragesfrom

7 customers. 

8             Thirty Four.  On January 26, 2013,

9 at approximately 2:15 a.m.,an assailant shot

10 five patrons with a firearm inside of the

11 establishment.

12             And we present those as the

13 stipulations.  I've spoken with Mr. Harris who

14 is the owner, except for number 13, which was

15 not read, he agreed that they should be the

16 stipulations of fact for the hearing.  

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

18 that correct, Mr. Harris?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

21 are you going to be submitting a signed

22 written document as to the stipulations?  I
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1 haven't done an unsigned document.  Right.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  Madam Chair, the

3 parties would like a signed document.  If you

4 don't mind trading the unsigned copy with the

5 District that will be fine. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good. 

7 So, that makes sure I'm not hearing.  

8             All right. Are you ready to

9 proceed?

10             MR. ADAMS:  Sure.  One more

11 preliminary issue.  Because Mr. Harris does

12 not have counsel, I'll at least bring up.  I

13 know in many of these hearings the rule on

14 witnesses is presented to be the parties.  In

15 this case, the District doesn't necessarily

16 need to invoke the rule on witnesses but I'm

17 not sure whether Mr. Harris would like to

18 invoke.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

20 ask how witnesses each side has and then I'll

21 explain it to Mr. Harris. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  The District has and I
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1 apologize,M adam Chairman, it will likely have

2 three witnesses.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

4 Harris, do you have any witnesses?  

5             MR. HARRIS:  No.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.    So,

7 what Mr. Adams is referring to is there's a

8 rule on witnesses it's called and you can ask

9 that those witnesses who are not testifying at

10 the time be out of the room so that they don't

11 hear the testimony of the person who is

12 testifying at the time, so their testimony is

13 not influenced by it.  

14             So, if you would like to request

15 that,  you can request it and then I can hear

16 Mr. Adams' response whether there's some

17 reason why it wouldn't matter if they're in

18 the room or not. 

19             Sometimes witnesses may talk about

20 very different areas of testimony, so it

21 doesn't matter.  But if they're talking about

22 what happened that night or something, then it
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1 could matter.  So, would you -- 

2             MR. HARRIS:  Can I talk to him for

3 a second?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, go

5 ahead.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  With that

7 understanding there's no reason to -- 

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

9 conferred with Mr. Adams and you don't see a

10 need to invoke the rule on witnesses.  Okay. 

11             Let me also just tell you how this

12 is going to go so you know what to expect in

13 this proceeding.  

14             Each party has an opportunity to

15 present at opening statement and that

16 statement is not evidence but it describes the

17 evidence that they're going to present and

18 what their case would be.  It's optional and

19 the Government goes first.  They have the

20 burden of proof.  You can then right

21 afterwards do an opening statement or you can

22 not do one at all or you can do one when it's
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1 your turn to put on the case.  Okay.  

2             And so he'll do an opening

3 statement and you will either do one or not

4 and then he will present his witnesses, ask

5 questions of the witnesses under oath.  You'll

6 have a chance to cross examine them and we'll

7 have a chance to cross examine then.  And then

8 you basically will have the same opportunity. 

9             If you don't have a witness, you

10 may want to testify yourself.  We'll put you

11 under oath.  And then the Government has an

12 opportunity for redirect if they use or don't

13 use.  It depends.  And then there will be

14 closing arguments which is similar to opening

15 except closing is okay.  This is what I showed

16 you.  This is why you should rule in my favor

17 or whatever.  And it's optional.  That's

18 basically it. 

19             And if you have any questions,

20 feel free to ask me anytime. 

21             MR. HARRIS:  Thank you.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. HARRIS:  I appreciate that.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

3             Mr. Adams.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, Madam Chairman

5 and Members of the Board.  

6             Obviously, this is a very unique

7 case, although it's a single case.  It

8 apparently has caused the District to

9 seriously look into the application of how

10 laws in the District are run in terms of

11 businesses and catering licenses.  

12             In this case, Madam, Chairman,

13 what we have is Roadside Cafe and who is as we

14 stated a caterer who has worked out of the

15 premises or has catered many events at DC

16 Soundstage.  And what the District will prove

17 here or bring evidence forward here is that

18 the catering license from its operations at DC

19 Soundstage and based upon the event that

20 occurred on January 26, 2013, is a site of

21 this operation along with it being in a site

22 of DC Soundstage, puts it in a place where a
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1 licensee creates a disruptive activity.  And

2 from the standpoint of the operations of this

3 license being used at DC Soundstage, we

4 believe that it establishes that unlawful

5 conduct has occurred at the establishment and,

6 therefore, the Board should continue the

7 Summary Suspension that it imposed last week.

8             The most important thing that the

9 Board should consider is kind of an old adage

10 that was used a long time ago.  If it walks

11 like a duck and talks like a duck and it

12 sounds like a duck, then it's a duck.  And in

13 this case the event site, DC Soundstage, it

14 looks like a nightclub, it acts like a

15 nightclub, it does events as if it's a

16 nightclub so, therefore, it's a nightclub. 

17             In this case, it seems to be a

18 case where there's been a presentation where

19 the licensee merely does catered events there. 

20 But the evidence shows that that's not really

21 the case, that this is indeed a nightclub for

22 all intents and purposes.  And so, therefore,
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1 as an additional basis of not just with the

2 Summary Suspension of the cater's license, the

3 Board should also suspend any catered events

4 that the Board has authority to act on from

5 occurring within the establishment.  

6             Getting to the facts at hand here,

7 we do know that on January 26 at approximately

8 2:15 a physical altercation occurred within DC

9 Soundstage and that as a result one of the

10 persons shot five patrons within the

11 establishment.  And then as a result, those

12 persons had to be taken to area hospitals. 

13 Luckily, the evidence will show that none of

14 those patrons were badly wounded and all of

15 them were able to survive the incident.

16             The evidence will show that after

17 the patron who fired a gun left the

18 establishment.  The Metropolitan Police

19 arrived at the event site and observed a

20 chaotic scene with over 100 patrons struggling

21 to escape the establishment.  And the evidence

22 will show that on the day of the incident, as
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1 we've already stated that there was a disc

2 jockey performing an event, that the place of

3 the establishment, DC Soundstage, was crowded

4 and that patrons were able to buy alcoholic

5 beverages from the establishment and consume

6 them within the establishment. 

7             There was no security who was

8 working at the establishment despite the

9 crowds of people that were there.  

10             It was stated that DC Soundstage

11 does not hold the license with this Board. 

12 But, nevertheless, it was stated that the

13 evidence will show that there were at least a

14 catered birthday party that was provided in

15 which the licensee provided food at the

16 establishment.  However, the evidence will

17 show that food was provided well after the --

18 I'm sorry.  Alcoholic beverages were brought

19 in well after food service had ended and that

20 also that this -- the evidence will show that

21 this wasn't a closed-off event, that people

22 who were not associated with the establishment
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1 were able to come into the establishment as

2 well.

3             The evidence will also provide

4 that there was heavy drinking that was done. 

5 Some of the patrons were intoxicated.

6             The evidence will also show that

7 prior to when this unfortunate incident

8 occurred, that the owner of the licensee, Mr.

9 Harris, left the premises at some point.  

10             It has been stated that some of

11 the patrons still had alcoholic beverages on

12 their tables and were able to consume them

13 despite the fact that the caterer had left the

14 premises. 

15             The evidence will show that in

16 this case that there seems to be an

17 intertwining between the licensed caterer and

18 DC Soundstage which makes it very difficult to

19 determine who has what role.  The evidence

20 will show that some of the drinks were served

21 by the owner of DC Soundstage as opposed to

22 the licensee.  And the evidence will also show
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1 that the establishment stores all its

2 alcoholic beverage at the site and that the DC

3 Soundstage potentially had access to the

4 licenses.  And also that the evidence will

5 show that based upon the contracts for the

6 licensee that it seemed to be unusual in

7 nature which fundamentally showed very little

8 independence between the licensed caterer

9 versus the operations of the establishment.  

10             Most importantly, the evidence

11 will show that based upon representations that

12 were made by DC Soundstage that the

13 establishment was operating more consistently

14 with a nightclub and advertised having events

15 on nights that there was no catered events

16 supposedly schedule based upon the information

17 that has been provided.  

18             So, for all the reasons stated

19 because essentially the DC Soundstage is in a

20 position where alcoholic beverages are

21 provided even though DC Soundstage did not

22 have a license and it appears to be offering
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1 alcoholic beverage well beyond the scope of a

2 caterer's license, then we believe that -- and

3 based upon the use of the venue in a way that

4 could be potentially dangerous, the District

5 will ask for it to continue suspension of the

6 license and will also ask that catered events

7 be prohibited from the events site through the

8 Summary Suspension proceeding.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris,

10 would you like to make an opening statement?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  Just a few

12 points.

13             The event site's aspirations

14 whether known or unknown cannot be ascribed to

15 the caterer because the caterer has no -- no

16 control over what the event's aspirations

17 might be. 

18             Also, there's a question in my

19 mind about the caterer's responsibility to

20 insure that there's appropriate security in

21 the site.  That, to the best of my knowledge,

22 is not the caterer's responsibility whether it
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1 searches guests or not.

2             With regard to guests who might be

3 intoxicated, I can say categorically that none

4 of the guests who came to the bar to purchase

5 beverages left there -- left the bar counter

6 itself intoxicated on any occasion, whether

7 they provided those beverages to others, I was

8 not able to tell that.

9             The tables were bused at the end

10 of--

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

12 to interrupt you for a minute because you're

13 not familiar with these proceedings.  But what

14 you're saying now is not evidence and you can

15 make it evidence later when you testify if you

16 want.  So, just remember that you're going to

17 have that opportunity. 

18             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Very good. 

19 Thank you.  

20             I guess with that said, you know,

21 many of the arguments proposed here are with

22 respect to the event site itself, not with
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1 respect to the caterer and to the efforts

2 provided by it.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

4 you.                  

5             Okay.  Mr. Adams?  

6             MR. ADAMS:  The District's first

7 witness is Officer Patrick Brescia.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll swear

9 you in.  Okay. 

10             Do you swear to tell the truth,

11 the whole truth and nothing but the truth?

12             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I do.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

14 Thank you for coming.  

15             OFFICER BRESCIA:  You're welcome.

16                DIRECT EXAMINATION

17             MR. ADAMS:  Good afternoon,

18 Officer Brescia.  

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Good afternoon. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Could you please state

21 your name and spell your name for the record?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Officer Brescia. 
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1 Last name is B-R-E-S-C-I-A,

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Officer

3 Brescia, obviously you're employed by the

4 Metropolitan Police Department, is that

5 correct?

6             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That's correct.

7             MR. ADAMS:  And how long have you

8 been a member of the Police Department?

9             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Approximately

10 eight years.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  And within the eight

12 years have you been -- where are you currently

13 assigned at this point?

14             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I'm currently

15 assigned to the 5th District Patrol Section,

16 PSA 507.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Have you always been

18 assigned to the 5th District?

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, I have. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  And, Officer Brescia,

21 very quickly now.  As part of 507 is Benning

22 Road a part of your PSA patrol area?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 70

1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, it is.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And

3 specifically between the 2400 block of Benning

4 Road?

5             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Correct. 

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And within the

7 2400 block of Benning Road are you familiar

8 with any of the establishments that are there?

9             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, I am. 

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And which

11 establishment are you familiar with from that

12 block?

13             OFFICER BRESCIA:  There are

14 several there.  There's a tire shop that's

15 close by.  There's the DC Soundstage.  There's

16 a 7-Eleven which is right next door, actually,

17 a block away and there's also a carry-out type

18 establishment that serves food.  

19             MR. ADAMS:  And in terms of DC

20 Soundstage, how have you become familiar with

21 DC Soundstage?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Through various



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 71

1 calls for service.  911 calls for police

2 service. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  And when approximately

4 was the first time you've had any interaction

5 with DC Soundstage?

6             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That area, that

7 specific location, has been a part of the 5th

8 District for about a year now.  So,

9 approximately a year. 

10             MR. ADAMS:  And in terms of

11 observing DC Soundstage, first of all, did you

12 analyze is the type of business of DC

13 Soundstage?

14             OFFICER BRESCIA:  My personal

15 opinion of it I believe it to be a

16 nightclub/bar type of establishment.

17             MR. ADAMS:  So, how did you form

18 that opinion?

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I work the

20 midnight shift so I'm overnight, the

21 establishment when I come into contact with it

22 for calls has been open late hours into the
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1 early morning hours.  There's been bands

2 playing there, music, a young patron crowd. 

3 So, I got the impression that it was a typical

4 nightclub establishment.

5             MR. ADAMS:  And now in terms of

6 people who -- in terms of determining how

7 often that they would have patrons at DC

8 Soundstage, how often would you see persons at

9 that location?  

10             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Typically, they

11 would have a crowd there every weekend night. 

12 Usually the calls for service that I went to

13 were on Saturday nights, I believe. 

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And you said

15 weekend nights.  Is that Fridays and Saturdays

16 or--

17             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Correct, yes,

18 sir. 

19             MR. ADAMS:  And when you say you

20 see patrons, specifically what do you see

21 there?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I've seen groups
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1 of individuals standing outside of the

2 establishment on the sidewalk.  I've seen

3 individuals walking up and down the sidewalk

4 to their cars that have been parked along the

5 side streets.  I have seen members of bands

6 loading equipment after the establishment is

7 closed loading band equipment into a trailer.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And approximately in

9 terms of on these weekends where you've seen

10 patrons outside, approximately how many people

11 or how many patrons have you observed outside

12 of the establishment?

13             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Usually, it

14 varies but it's probably a group between 10 to

15 20 people.  Usually they're standing out front

16 either smoking cigarettes or conversing with

17 one another  

18             MR. ADAMS:  And, again, I want to

19 make sure of this.  You stated that you first

20 noticed them within a year.  But I mean how

21 frequently is this like, you know,

22 occasionally or is this -- is this an
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1 occasional situation or can you describe how

2 often you see people?

3             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Just from

4 general patrol, I would say it's a frequent

5 situation.  The calls for service that I've

6 been to there prior to this night in question

7 have been about three to four calls.  So, my

8 calls for service there have been infrequent,

9 I would say, but I've noticed people there on

10 a frequent basis.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  You say you've been

12 called for service for about three or four

13 times now.  What were the nature of those

14 calls?

15             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Those calls were

16 for disorderly calls.  Loud music that was

17 disturbing the neighbors. 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

19 you do to address those calls?

20             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I -- my partner

21 and I made contact with the owner of the DC

22 Soundstage and, you know, advised him of the
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1 noise laws in D.C.  We advised him that we

2 were getting calls that residents were being

3 disturbed by the loud noise.  And that was

4 pretty much those calls.  

5             MR. ADAMS:  And, I apologize.  You

6 stated that you spoke with the owner of DC

7 Soundstage, who is this person?  

8             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Mr. Manley. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And when you

10 say you were getting calls for service did you 

11 yourself observe the noise from the

12 establishment? 

13             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I did, yes. 

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how

15 frequently did you notice noise from the

16 establishment?

17             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Each of those

18 times that I got the calls for the disorderly

19 noise there was -- there was music coming from

20 the establishment.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And can you

22 describe, I mean, what sort of noise was it? 
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1 Can you describe the nature of the noise calls

2 for the establishment, where it was coming

3 from?

4             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes.  The music

5 tended to be coming from the rear of the

6 establishment.  On one particular occasion I

7 parked my car in the rear alley which is

8 adjacent to the rear exit of the

9 establishment.  I could hear the music loudly

10 coming from that area.  It sounded like a live

11 band was playing.  I could hear drums.  I

12 could hear somebody singing on a microphone. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  Now, when you spoke to

14 Mr. Manley, tell us whether you went inside

15 the establishment or stayed outside?

16             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Prior to this

17 night I'd never been inside the establishment.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Prior  to  January

19 26th --

20             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Correct.  Prior

21 to January 26th. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  And why not?
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1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Mr. Manley had

2 always come out to us to speak with us on the

3 street.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, in times

5 of dealing with your calls for service who if

6 anyone have you observed in the doorway or the

7 entrance to interact with patrons coming  --

8 entering and exiting the establishment?

9             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I've never

10 observed anyone.  No type of doorman or

11 anybody wearing any kind of security uniforms

12 or anything like that.  

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  So,

14 now I'm going to take you to the night of

15 January 26th, 2013.  Did you have occasion to

16 be at DC Soundstage?

17             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes.

18             MR. ADAMS:  And why were you

19 there?

20             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I received a 911

21 call for a shooting at that location. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did
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1 you do from that point?  

2             OFFICER BRESCIA:  My partner and I

3 responded to the scene.  Upon arriving on the

4 scene we were met by a K-9 officer that was

5 standing outside.  He was tending to a female

6 who had been shot in her chest.  I spoke with

7 him briefly.  He advised me that his partner,

8 his other K-9 officer was inside of the

9 establishment.  He was by himself inside the

10 establishment and he advised me that the

11 shooting had occurred inside and that we

12 needed to lock that scene down.  

13             So, my partner and I went into the

14 establishment.  It was a chaotic scene.  We

15 had initially a hard time getting in because

16 a lot of people were rushing through the front

17 door trying to get out.  So, we had to, you

18 know, squeeze our way through to get to the

19 other officer to make sure that he was okay

20 and then to additionally locate any other

21 victims which we did locate. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  And in terms of -- you
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1 said you had a hard time getting into the

2 establishment.  Why were you having a hard

3 time getting in?

4             OFFICER BRESCIA:  The front door,

5 it's a single door.  Opens.  It's a narrow

6 hallway that leads to the open area to where

7 there was a bar on the left-hand side. 

8 Through that narrow hallway everybody was

9 rushing towards it to get out the front.  A

10 lot of people, like I said, chaotic which is

11 understandable.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  And was that the only

13 door within the establishment?

14             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No, there's a

15 rear exit as well. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you

17 observe, if anything, regarding the use of the

18 rear exit?

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I couldn't see

20 the rear door.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, in terms

22 of the scene you stated it was chaotic.  Did
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1 you make any notes regarding the amount of

2 patrons there at the establishment?

3             OFFICER BRESCIA:  There was a lot. 

4 I would say before we were able to secure the

5 scene probably 40 or so were able to make it

6 out the front door, 40 to 50.  Inside we were

7 able to contain an additional maybe 30 to 40

8 approximately.

9             MR. ADAMS:  Now, you say that you

10 went inside.  What did you do once you were

11 inside?

12             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I observed that

13 there were an additional three victims, three

14 gunshot victims inside.  They were all lying

15 on the floor.  Other patrons were tending to

16 their wounds.

17             I noticed Mr. Manley was behind

18 the bar and I approached him and I asked him

19 for clean towels and napkins so we could apply

20 them to the wounds until we waited for the 5

21 Ward to come.  He provided me with those items

22 and we tried to tend to the victims as best as
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1 we could.

2             MR. ADAMS:  And while you were

3 inside, I mean, were you able to observe, what

4 kind of events were going on within the

5 establishment that night?

6             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Like I said, I

7 noticed the bar on my left.  I noticed that

8 there were some bottles of alcohol behind the

9 bar.  There were tables set up with chairs

10 that were -- there were chairs also at the

11 bar.  On some of these tables were glasses. 

12 Broken on the floor were also glasses.  There

13 was liquid spilled on the floor.  There was a

14 banner with a car on it for people to take

15 photographs by.  There was also band equipment

16 there. 

17             MR. ADAMS:  In terms of the

18 glasses, I mean, based upon your experience

19 were you -- I mean, could you determine or was

20 there an impression about the nature of those

21 beverages?  Were they all Cokes?  Were some of

22 them liquor?  Or what was your -- 
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1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  The ones that I

2 saw that were on the table, one was a tall

3 circular-shaped glass.  It had a clear liquid

4 in it and a little bit of beer liquid.  The

5 other one was like a martini-shaped glass and

6 it had liquid in it but I don't remember the

7 color of it.  

8             Like I said there were some

9 glasses broken on the ground as well and ice

10 and liquid on the ground.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  You stated that you

12 spoke with Mr. Manley and what was that

13 conversation?

14             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Once everything

15 got secured and we had other officers on the

16 scene, I asked Mr. Manley to step outside so

17 I could talk to him and we could converse

18 without the background noise.  

19             I asked him briefly what had

20 happened and he was able to provide me a

21 physical description of the person who had

22 committed the shooting.  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  And did you have an

2 occasion to speak with anyone else that was

3 associated with the establishment?

4             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I interviewed

5 patrons to get their biographical information,

6 potential witnesses, but that was the only

7 person I spoke to as far as being associated

8 with the establishment.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  I have no further

10 questions for Officer Brescia.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

12 Harris, do you have some questions based on

13 the testimony?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, thank you.  

15                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

16             MR. HARRIS:   You said that prior

17 to the 25th you had not gone inside the

18 establishment, is that correct?

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That's correct. 

20             MR. HARRIS:  So, you were not able

21 to see if during those events, the several

22 events that you saw happened there that there
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1 was a permit to perform those, to operate

2 those events?  You didn't see that there was

3 such a permit hanging anywhere?

4             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That's correct. 

5 I did not.

6             MR. HARRIS:  That's correct.  Very

7 good.  Because Mr. Manley would always come

8 outside to interact with you?

9             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Correct.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  On the night

11 that you actually went into the establishment

12 did you have a conversation with Mr. Manley

13 about where those bottles of alcohol may have

14 come from that you might have seen at 2:00 in

15 the morning when you were there?

16             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I did not. 

17             MR. HARRIS:  About what time did

18 you arrive there?  

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I believe we got

20 the call at 2:18 in the morning.  2:18 a.m.

21             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  So, you

22 arrived sometime after 2:00?
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1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Very shortly

2 after the call was made. 

3             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  No more

4 questions.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.   Board

6 Members?

7             Mr. Silverstein.

8             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank

9 you for your service, Officer Brescia.  

10             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No problem.  

11             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And you

12 say that you observed this place in operation

13 from outside for about a year and a half?

14             OFFICER BRESCIA:  About a year

15 that it's been assigned to the 5th District. 

16 Previously, it was assigned to the 1st

17 District.  Benning Road was the dividing line. 

18 It's my understanding that it had been there

19 before but it wasn't our jurisdiction so I

20 never fielded calls to that location.  

21             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  In that

22 year, did you see any difference from outside
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1 on how this place operated from any other

2 nightclub?

3             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No, that's kind

4 of what led me to believe that that's what it

5 was, a typical -- a typical nightclub.

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Why did

7 you believe that?  

8             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Because of the

9 hours that it was open.  Because of, you know,

10 the music that was played.  The age group of

11 the people that were going there are typical

12 of the age group of people that I encounter

13 with other nightclubs, young people in their

14 early '20s, mid-'20s.  Those are the general

15 factors.  

16             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was it

17 obvious it was an alcohol serving place?

18             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Like I said,

19 this was my first time being inside but that

20 was the opinion that I had.  I never saw

21 anybody outside drinking.  There was no, you

22 know, nobody was walking around with alcohol
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1 outside so I couldn't say that I did see the

2 alcohol previously.  But I did believe it to

3 be a nightclub/bar establishment.

4             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was it

5 open, to your knowledge, every Friday and

6 Saturday night?  Most Fridays and Saturdays?

7             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I would say most

8 weekends, Fridays and Saturdays. 

9             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Can you

10 be more specific than that or is that the

11 extent of your --

12             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, that's the

13 extent.  I couldn't say.  I'm off Friday

14 nights.  Saturday nights though I could say

15 that on a frequent basis out of a month

16 probably three out of four nights -- three out

17 of the four Saturdays it was open. 

18             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: 

19 Anything else you can tell us about the

20 operation of this place as to whether it was

21 essentially a nightclub in sheep's clothing?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I think that's
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1 pretty much it.  

2             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No

3 further questions.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  

5             Mr. Alberti.  

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Officer

7 Brescia.  Thank you for your service.  

8             You got the call at 2:18.

9             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I believe so,

10 yes.

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know

12 who made the call?

13             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I don't. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  In

15 your investigation do you know the approximate

16 time of the incident -- of the shooting?

17             OFFICER BRESCIA:  I -- I don't

18 know the exact time.  I estimate it to be a

19 couple minutes before that.  I don't know the

20 exact time that the call was placed though or,

21 I'm sorry, that the -- 

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you
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1 estimate it to be a few minutes before that.

2             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Before -- well,

3 with a serious situation like that with the

4 people being shot, I -- presumably I would,

5 you know, expect somebody to call 911

6 immediately, you know.  Four people had just

7 been shot.  It turned out to be five. 

8 Somebody took themself to the hospital.

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, was it

10 your impression that there had been no delay. 

11 There was nothing that gave you the impression

12 that there had been a delay in calling 911?

13             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Nothing gave me

14 that impression. 

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

16 You said that people were still rushing out

17 when you arrive, right?

18             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That's correct.

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Which would

20 indicate that this event has just recently

21 occurred, is that correct?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  That's correct.
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did

2 you speak with Mr. Harris that evening?

3             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No, I did not. 

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you see

5 him at the establishment?

6             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No, I did not.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you. 

8 I have no further questions.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  

10             When you were testifying you

11 talked about calls that you had gotten

12 previously related to this establishment.  And

13 I heard you to say that one was for loud

14 music. 

15             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, actually

16 all of them were for loud music.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They were

18 all?

19             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That

21 was my question.  I didn't know if you said

22 anything else.  
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1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, loud music.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Were they all

3 Saturday night?

4             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, I believe

5 so. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I

7 think you testified you don't work on Friday. 

8             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, this was an

9 exception because of the Inauguration, so I

10 had an extended week so I was working this

11 Friday night. 

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

13 the other nights of the week does it appear to

14 be a nightclub?  Are there young people

15 hanging out in front?

16             OFFICER BRESCIA:  No, typically

17 it's just the weekend nights.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Weekend

19 nights, okay.  

20             And did anything happen with

21 respect to the noise complaint?

22             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Each time we had
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1 a noise complaint there was never a caller

2 that wanted to be interviewed, a complainant,

3 but we did speak with Mr. Manley and when we

4 spoke with him and advised him of the

5 situation he would always be compliant and he

6 said we're going to cut it off.  We're

7 shutting it down now and he would go inside

8 and tell the band to stop, cut the music off

9 and that would be it.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, they

11 complied basically.  So, if this was a

12 nightclub would you have called ABRA or that

13 wasn't a factor?  Just that they complied so 

14 you just didn't think about calling ABRA?

15             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, one time we

16 did have the DCRA come out to do a noise

17 reading.  And a member came out and he met

18 with us.  We spoke with him briefly and he

19 went inside and he conversed with Mr. Manley

20 inside.  We did not go inside with him.  He

21 said he didn't need us to go inside.  We stood

22 outside and made sure everything was all right
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1 and then he came back out.  And on that call

2 again, music it was turned down.  I don't know

3 what the result of that was.  I don't have any

4 information as to any follow up on that.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

6 have a question?

7             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes,

8 Mr. Brescia -- Officer Brescia, could you go

9 back and get the date of that and get that to

10 us so that we can check on a follow up on that

11 because there are some implications to that.

12             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes, I can do

13 that.  I can do that.  

14             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank

15 you.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

17             MR. ADAMS:  They'll provide to the

18 office, the District and that will be provided

19 by the process, I guess.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

21 basically, did you say that basically the

22 response to the noise complaint was they just
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1 lowered the noise level for the most part?

2             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Correct.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

4 right.  

5             I don't have any other questions. 

6 Anybody else?  Okay. 

7             Are there questions on the Board's

8 questions?

9             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Yes, we have

10 questions.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Just very quickly.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Rodriguez for

14 redirect for the District.   

15               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

16             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Your experience

17 when you went out there for the noise and you

18 witnessed some of the patrons did any of the

19 patrons seems intoxicated to you?

20             OFFICER BRESCIA:  They did. 

21             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  They did from your

22 training experience?
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1             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Training

2 experience. 

3             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  And on that

4 night which is January 26 did anyone seem

5 intoxicated whether outside or inside or when

6 they were running out?

7             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Yes.

8             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  They did.

9             That's it.  Thank you.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris,

11 do you have any questions based on the Board's

12 questions of the Officer?

13             MR. HARRIS:  No.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

15 Board questions?  All right. 

16             Thank you very much.  

17             OFFICER BRESCIA:  Thank you.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  The Board's

19 indulgence.  The District needs to sign out

20 the Officer here.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  In the interim, the
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1 next witness for the District is Investigator

2 Earl Jones.  Earl Jones.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  A brief indulgence.  I

4 think I can actually call -- okay.  

5             The Board's indulgence, I

6 apologize.  

7             I apologize.  Pardon me, Members

8 of the Board.  The District's next witness is

9 Investigator Earl Jones.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

11 afternoon.  

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Good

13 afternoon.  

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you swear

15 to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing

16 but the truth?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I do. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  Investigator Jones,

21 can you please state your name and spell it

22 for the record?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Earl Jones,

2 E-A-R-L.  Last name Jones, J-O-N-E-S.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Jones, you're

4 employed as an Investigator for the District

5 of Columbia Alcoholic Beverage Regulation

6 Administration, is that correct?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  yes, sir. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  And how long have you

9 worked for ABRA?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Since

11 September of 2009.

12             MR. ADAMS:  And you're employed as

13 an Investigator?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

15             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  First of

16 all, were you on duty on morning of January 26

17 of 2013?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, I was. 

19             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  At any

20 point while you were on duty on that night did

21 you have the occasion to be called to 2400

22 block of Benning Road, Northeast?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

2             MR. ADAMS:  And why were you

3 called?  How were you called I should say?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It was in

5 response to an ABRA Hotline call that we

6 received from -- that I received from my

7 supervisor indicating that there had been a --

8 at that time it was indicated there was a

9 double shooting that had taken place at DC

10 Soundstage.

11             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

12 you do once you received the call?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I responded

14 to the location and I was also accompanied by

15 Investigator Lawson -- Tyrone Lawson, as well

16 as Investigator Brian Owens.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Now, approximately

18 when did you -- do you recollect when you

19 actually arrived at that location?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It was

21 probably around 3:00.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  Now, at this location
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1 you stated that you were called to the 2400

2 block of Benning Road.  This is the same block

3 as DC Soundstage, is that correct?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so where is

6 it alleged this incident occurred?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It allegedly

8 occurred inside.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, what did

10 you do from that point as part of your

11 investigation?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that point

13 the three of us entered the establishment.  I

14 was told at that point that -- I was told by

15 Investigator Lawson that he was told to take

16 over the investigation.  So, he began his

17 interviews with the owner of DC Soundstage as

18 well as the responding MPD officers who were

19 there.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  And did you do

21 anything else in terms of the investigation of

22 what occurred at the establishment?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, I didn't. 

2 What I did was I tried to ascertain how many

3 victims were wounded and where were they

4 transported to.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

6 you find out?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I found out

8 that there were actually five victims and they

9 were transported to several different

10 locations.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  And after you learned

12 that they were transported to several

13 different locations what happened then?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Due to the

15 area being so congested because half of --

16 well, actually three quarters of the club was

17 actually closed off due to a crime scene and

18 where we were positioned it was right in the--

19 there's a hallway that you walk through from

20 the front door that goes by the bar area to

21 enter into the establishment.  And it was the

22 three of us as far as the ABRA Investigators
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1 as well as all of the MPD responding officers

2 who were there just in that congested area. 

3 So, since Investigator Lawson was taking over

4 the investigation, was lead on the

5 investigation, I told him that I would do the

6 victim interviews.  So, I left the scene to

7 respond to the various hospitals.  

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And which

9 hospital did you go to first?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I went to

11 Howard University.

12             MR. ADAMS:  And were you able to

13 determine whether any of the shooting victims

14 were actually there?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, there

16 were two there.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And did you

18 have an occasion to be able to interview any

19 of those two persons that were at Howard

20 Hospital?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, I did. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And who were
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1 those two persons?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  One was --

3 one of the victims was named Dexter Rollins. 

4 There was another victim by the name of Lacey

5 Kibbee.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, who was

7 the first person -- sorry.  

8             In terms of interviewing Mr.

9 Rollins, first of all, did you speak with him

10 and did he tell you whether or not he was at

11 the establishment?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I did speak

13 with him and he did indicate that he was in

14 attendance at DC Soundstage on that -- during

15 that time frame. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  And why was he at

17 Howard Hospital?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He was

19 transported to Howard Hospital by medics due

20 to receiving a gunshot wound to his right

21 ankle.

22             MR. ADAMS:  And so when you were
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1 speaking with him about what was going on was

2 he conscious at that time?  

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, he was. 

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And he was able

5 to speak with you regarding what occurred?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so as part

8 of this interview, I mean, what did you ask

9 him?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I asked him

11 what was his reasoning for being there, what

12 did he observe, what had happened and how he

13 had arrived at Howard Hospital.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  Now, starting with the

15 first question, what was his reason for being

16 there?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said that

18 he had gone to DC Soundstage to be a part of

19 a birthday party that was thrown for his aunt.

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And when did he

21 arrive at the establishment?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said he
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1 got to the establishment roughly around 11:00. 

2 11:00 p.m.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And did he

4 tell you if he was accompanied by anyone or

5 was he alone?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said he

7 arrived with his mother as well as two of his

8 aunts -- excuse me, his cousins. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  How old was this

10 gentleman?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He was 19.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so did he

13 explain to you what he observed?  What he was

14 doing within the establishment during the time

15 he was there for the birthday party?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said that

17 he was just there enjoying the music that was

18 being played, the DJ of band.  He said that,

19 you know, he was there just enjoyed the music

20 as well as there just for the party for his

21 aunt. 

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And did he
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1 address at all whether he consumed alcoholic

2 beverages that night?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated

4 that he didn't drink anything, any alcohol. 

5 He stated that he doesn't drink alcohol so -- 

6             MR. ADAMS:  Did he make any

7 observations regarding anyone who was drinking

8 alcohol?  

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, he said

10 that there were several intoxicated patrons

11 that he observed while in the establishment

12 and he indicated that there were a lot of

13 patrons who seemed to be his age or a little

14 younger.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  So, I know he said

16 that he was enjoying himself and he didn't

17 drink.  At the birthday party did he consume

18 anything like even food or anything of that

19 nature?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He didn't

21 state that he had had any food.  He indicated

22 that there was birthday cake but he said he
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1 didn't consume any food and he didn't mention

2 of seeing any food at that point. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And what

4 his description regarding like how many people

5 were part of this birthday party?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He didn't say

7 exactly how many were a part.  He didn't give

8 an exact number.  He did indicate that there

9 were people who were constantly coming into

10 the establishment and you couldn't really

11 distinguish who was a part of the party and

12 who wasn't.  But  he didn't give a total

13 number --

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  -- as far as

16 who was with -- as far as who was a part of

17 his aunt's birthday party.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  Based upon your

19 interviews, is there any other material facts

20 that he shared with you that were a

21 significant part of your investigation?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated
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1 that -- that he observed one male who was

2 dressed in all black that he assumed was a

3 security member.  He wasn't sure but he stated

4 that they walked right in.  ID checks weren't

5 being conducted, neither were pat downs.  So--

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Excuse

7 me, say it again please, Mr. Jones, there were

8 or were not ID checks?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated --

10 I'm sorry?  

11             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Did you

12 say there were or were not ID checks?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  ID checks

14 were not being conducted.  And he said that

15 neither were pat downs.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And who else

17 did you speak with at Howard Hospital?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Another

19 victim by the name os Lacey Kibbee.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, first

21 of all -- I'm sorry.  Why was Mr. Kibbee and

22 I assume Lacey Kibbee, that this is a
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1 gentleman?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

3             MR. ADAMS:  And why was Mr. Kibbee

4 at the hospital?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Mr. Kibbee

6 was also another victim of the shooting that

7 took place at DC Soundstage on January 26th.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And what happened with

9 him?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Mr. Lacey

11 received a gunshot wound in his left thigh

12 area.  The bullet went straight through.  So,

13 there wasn't -- the only damage was that he

14 had a hole in his leg so it didn't really

15 produce too much more damage than that.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  Now, obviously, with

17 them being gunshot victims that both Mr.

18 Rollins and Mr. Kibbee were in pain.  And so

19 in terms of their demeanor in interviewing

20 these persons can you tell us whether it was

21 easy or difficult to speak with these

22 gentlemen?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It was -- it

2 was pretty difficult because neither really

3 wanted to give up any information.  Mr. Kibbee

4 stated that he was intoxicated at the time

5 when I was speaking to him.  He stated that he

6 was -- when I initially attempted to interview

7 Mr. Kibbee, he was in the process of cursing

8 out MPD officers who were there.  He said that

9 he was upset with them because he thought that

10 they didn't want to do anything for him while

11 he was laying on the floor at the DC

12 Soundstage.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Were you able to

14 ascertain Mr. Kibbee's age?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Mr. Kibbee

16 was -- he stated he was 29, that's what he

17 told me.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  As far as this

19 conversation did he provide you a reason why

20 he was at DC Soundstage?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated

22 that he had had and, I guess, there was a
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1 slight argument or whatever at home with his

2 wife and so his cousin asked him to come out

3 and he went out to go hang out at the DC

4 Soundstage.

5             MR. ADAMS:  In terms of his

6 description, I mean, how did he indicate

7 whether he was a part of a -- a member of a

8 private event at DC Soundstage?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He didn't

10 indicate that he knew anything about the

11 birthday party that was going on.  So,

12 again,he just said his cousin had called him

13 and said meet him down at the DC Soundstage.

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He didn't

16 indicate at all that he was a part of any

17 party or any type of event that was going on

18 that night.  

19             MR. ADAMS:  Did he tell you what

20 he was doing within the establishment while he

21 was there?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said
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1 pretty much he was enjoying the music that was

2 being played and drinking.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And that he was

4 drinking?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, where was

7 he getting the drinks?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated he

9 would go up to the bar.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And when he

11 said he was drinking did he describe the

12 quantity of drinks that he had at the

13 establishment?  Yes, did he describe what

14 quantity?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He said

16 between the time that he had gotten there

17 which was approximately 12:00 a.m. and the

18 time that the altercation had taken place

19 which was around 2:30ish, he said that he may

20 have had maybe four or five drinks.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  Four or five drinks.  

22             I mean, while he's having these
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1 four or five drinks, I mean, how did he

2 describe, I guess, the inside of the

3 establishment was.  I mean, he said that there

4 was entertainment, dancing.  Did he say

5 whether he was comfortable or was he -- or

6 were there a lot of people there?  Did he make

7 any identifications regarding that?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He seemed to

9 be comfortable with his environment.  He

10 indicated that the place, there was a lot of

11 people in the establishment that night.  He

12 said that was his first time there as well. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  His first time there?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

15             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And so at

16 that point what else did he provide you with

17 in terms of observations regarding what

18 occurred within the establishment on that

19 evening?   

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  With

21 reference to the incident you're saying?

22             MR. ADAMS:  With reference to the
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1 shooting incident?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated

3 that he was standing by the bar area and he

4 said the only thing he observed was there was

5 a scuffle that took place at the front door

6 inside.  And then he said the next thing he

7 knows that someone just started shooting into

8 the club from the front door area.  And then

9 that's when he said that he had been shot in

10 his leg.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, was he the

12 only -- was there anyone else that you

13 interviewed at Howard Hospital?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No.

15             MR. ADAMS:  But was that the last

16 person that you interviewed on that night?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That morning.

18             MR. ADAMS:  That morning, I

19 apologize.  

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, yes. 

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And then he was

22 the last person that you did interview.  Was
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1 it the last patron for the establishment that

2 you had an interview with?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No. 

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Who else did

5 you speak with?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I spoke with

7 a female victim who was transported to MedStar

8 later on that night at 10:30. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, this is

10 like almost 24 hours after the incident?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Correct.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And why she

13 still at MedStar so long afterward?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This victim

15 had been shot multiple times.  She received a

16 wound to the chin, her upper chest and her, I

17 want to say left arm.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  And was she able to

19 speak with you in a clear manner?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And in terms of

22 -- and was her name Ms. Simon?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Approximately

3 how old is Ms. Simon?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Thirty.

5             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And why

6 was she at DC Soundstage?  

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She was at DC

8 Soundstage because she stated that she went

9 there to attend a male friend of hers, he was

10 having a birthday party there.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And when did

12 she arrive at the -- actually, I apologize. 

13 Let's go back to Mr. Kibbee.  When did he

14 arrive at the establishment?  When did Mr.

15 Kibbee arrive at the establishment?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I want to say

17 he got there around 12:00. 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And while he

19 was there what was his observations regarding

20 the presence of food at the establishment?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He didn't say

22 anything about food.  He said there was -- he
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1 didn't observe food being consumed or taken

2 anywhere, sold, anything.  He didn't say

3 anything about food.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  In terms of Ms. 

5 Simon, did she describe when she arrived at

6 the establishment?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She said she

8 got there around 1:00 in the morning. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  And was she by herself

10 or -- 

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She stated

12 that she was with another female friend. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

14 she observe when she got inside the

15 establishment that night?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Well, she

17 said that there was no presence of security. 

18 She said that she had walked right in.  No ID

19 checks.  She said that when she got there she

20 observed there was another birthday party

21 going on.  She said that there were several

22 underage individuals in there who were
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1 drinking and intoxicated.  And actually she

2 said some of them were involved in the fight

3 prior to the shooting taking place.

4             MR. ADAMS:  I'm going to stop you. 

5 First of all, to what extent did she make

6 observations regarding other persons within

7 the establishment?  Did she tell you whether

8 or not she believed that they were involved

9 with any of these prior events that were at

10 the establishment or what observations did she

11 make?  

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She didn't

13 say anything about them being involved in any

14 event.  She just stated that she recognized

15 some of the faces of the underage individuals

16 from her neighborhood.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And did she

18 provide a basis upon which she was able to

19 make -- to state that these people were

20 underage?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Well, my

22 understanding is that she knew they were
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1 underage because she knows them from her

2 neighborhood as being kids. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  At what age of person

4 was this?  Did she say they were too young to

5 drink or -- 

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, she said

7 -- she said the age range from about -- about

8 16 to about 22. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And while

10 she was in the establishment what did he do?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She said that

12 she had been consuming alcoholic beverage. 

13 She was enjoying herself, you know, attending

14 the party that she was there for her male

15 friend and listening to music.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  Well, in terms of his

17 drinking, I mean, what was her observations

18 regarding other patrons and drinking?  Were it

19 just cocktails or did she have observations

20 regarding that?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She didn't

22 give much as far as that was concerned, but
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1 she did -- she did state that it seemed that--

2 her words were "There was a lot of alcohol

3 going around." 

4             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And in

5 terms of the birthday party that was there,

6 what was her observations regarding the food

7 that was offered?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There was no

9 food.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  She only

12 stated that there was a, I guess, a cake for

13 him and that was pretty much it. 

14             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And what

15 were her other observations regarding what

16 occurred that evening?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Pretty much

18 the same as the other two victims that she was

19 by the bar area.  She said that there was a

20 picture guy there who was taking pictures of

21 patrons and she was trying to get him to hurry

22 up to give her her copy of the picture that
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1 she had purchased because she noticed that

2 there was an altercation that was starting at

3 the front door. 

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  And she said

6 once she saw the altercation begin, it

7 developed so quickly and then she just heard

8 one guy curse and then he just started

9 shooting into the club.  

10             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

11             The Board's indulgence.  

12             I have no more questions for

13 Investigator Jones. 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

15 Harris.  

16             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Jones, in your

17 investigation did you ascertain what time food

18 was actually served at the establishment?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, because

20 pretty much the individuals that I interviewed

21 either they arrived after food service was

22 over, so they never saw any food.  
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  In your

2 experience is it possible that those -- it was

3 said that there were some young people there. 

4 Is it possible those people could have come in

5 later?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  They could

7 have come in at any point during that evening.

8             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  And is

9 possible that people who were claiming to be

10 intoxicated could have actually brought their

11 own beverages hidden in their belongings? 

12 Have you had that experience?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, I have. 

14             MR. HARRIS:  Thank you.  

15             No further questions.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's it? 

17 Okay.  Board, questions?  

18             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, just a

19 point of clarification, Mr. Jones. 

20             Mr. Jones, how many events did you

21 say was going on there?  How many birthday

22 parties?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  From what I

2 understood, sir, there were two birthday

3 parties simultaneously going on.

4             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So,

5 two separate events.  And they were both

6 catered by the same caterer?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  From what I

8 understand, yes.

9             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you,

10 Madam Chair. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Other

12 Board questions?  

13             Mr. Alberti.  

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI: 

15 Investigator Jones, just a clarifying point. 

16             When you were talking about Mr.

17 Kibbee you were talking about him consuming

18 drinks. 

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You didn't

21 say whether they were alcoholic or not. 

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, because
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1 he clearly told me he was intoxicated when I

2 was interviewing. 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's all

4 I have.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones,

6 have you ever been to this establishment

7 before?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, ma'am. 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ever receive

10 complaints about it before?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, ma'am.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have

13 you received complaints about this caterer

14 before?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, ma'am.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

17 other questions?  All right. 

18             Any questions based on the Board's

19 questions?  

20             MR. ADAMS:  The District just has

21 one question.  

22               REDIRECT EXAMINATION
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1             MR. ADAMS:   You were asked

2 regarding whether it's possible that persons

3 brought alcohol to the establishment.  Based

4 upon your interviews with these witnesses, I

5 mean, did they address where people were

6 getting alcoholic beverages?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Well, what I

8 was understanding was the bar area.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  And, okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Because

11 everyone that I interviewed was at the bar and

12 it seemed that whenever they wanted a beverage

13 they would go to the bar and at the same time

14 this is where everybody viewed the fight from

15 the bar.

16             MR. ADAMS:  I have no further

17 questions.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   Have any

19 questions?  

20             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, just one

21 question.  

22                RECROSS EXAMINATION
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Is it reasonable that

2 someone would have said that he or she was

3 carrying or observed someone else having

4 beverages that they shouldn't have had in

5 their person?  

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Would you

7 restate that again for me, sir?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Is it reasonable that

9 during the interview that someone would not

10 say that they observed or possessed alcohol

11 that it shouldn't have had in their

12 possession?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I would

14 assume so.  I don't know if it was in their

15 interest but i would assume so.  

16             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, I

18 have one other question.  

19             Did any of the victims say that

20 they knew any of the assailants?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, they

22 didn't. 
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They didn't,

2 right.  Okay. 

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No.  For the

4 most part -- well, I shouldn't say for the

5 most part.  All three, that was their first

6 time being there so they didn't -- they didn't

7 have any affiliation, no interest.  They

8 didn't know anybody else there outside of the

9 female that I interviewed who recognized some

10 of the patrons there from her neighborhood. 

11 But as far as a direct affiliation, no, there

12 was none.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They didn't

14 recognize any of the assailants from the

15 neighborhood, for instance?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.

18             Anything else here?  I asked one

19 more question if anybody wants to follow up on

20 that question.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  The District has no

22 further questions.  
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1             MR. HARRIS:  I have nothing

2 further. 

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             Thank you very much, Mr. Jones.

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Thank you

6 very much.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  The District's last

8 witness is Investigator Tyrone Lawson.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

10 afternoon, Mr. Lawson.  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Good

12 afternoon.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you swear

14 to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing

15 but the truth?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  

18                DIRECT EXAMINATION

19             MR. ADAMS:  Good afternoon, Mr.

20 Lawson. 

21             Would you please state your name

22 and spell it for the record.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Tyrone

2 Lawson.  T-Y-R-O-N-E  L-A-W-S-O-N.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Lawson, you're

4 employed by the District of Columbia's

5 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration,

6 is that correct?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And your appointed

9 role as an Investigator.  Is that also

10 correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how long

13 have you been an investigator with ABRA?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Almost 3«

15 years.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  And as part of your

17 duties have you been involved in

18 investigations regarding shootings or

19 stabbings at any of the establishment within

20 the District of Columbia?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Are you familiar with
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1 -- well, are you familiar, I guess, with two

2 establishments.  Well, first, are you familiar

3 with the establishment named DC Soundstage?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Are you familiar with

6 the licensee named Roadside Cafe Catering?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  At least in

9 terms of DC Soundstage how did you become

10 familiar with DC Soundstage?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I was

12 assigned to respond to DC Soundstage for a

13 reported Hot Phone or Hotline call to

14 Supervisory Investigator Craig Stewart

15 reporting that a shooting had occurred at the

16 establishment and that five people had been

17 shot on the morning of January 26th, 2013.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  And, Mr. Lawson, what

19 did you did once you received that call from

20 Mr. Stewart?  

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I went

22 directly to the -- well, myself and
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1 Investigator Owens went directly to the

2 establishment to interview any witnesses or

3 ownership or find out exactly what was going

4 on with the establishment and whether or not

5 they had a ABC license.

6             MR. ADAMS:  So, once you arrived

7 at the establishment or I assume at some point

8 you did actually arrive at the establishment.

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  When approximately?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  At

12 approximately 2:50 a.m. Investigator Owens and

13 myself arrived at DC Soundstage and I asked

14 Investigator Owens to take some photographs of

15 the -- images of the police officer, cars,

16 police cruisers and crime scene tape.  DC

17 Soundstage as we approached the establishment

18 spoke to Captain Beach who was inside the

19 crime scene perimeter.  I identified myself to

20 Captain Beach.  He authorized us to enter the

21 crime scene. 

22             Captain Beach basically summarized



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 131

1 that at that time they had information that

2 there had been an altercation inside the

3 establishment and the person -- one of the

4 males involved in the establishment left the

5 establishment and returned with a weapon and

6 began firing his weapon at patrons.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  The Board's

8 indulgence. 

9             So, you say that Investigator

10 Owens he took photographs of the scene as

11 well?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And you stated

14 that you spoke to Captain Beach and he

15 provided you with, is it safe to say, a

16 summary of what occurred?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

18             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Were you

19 the only investigator there at that -- outside

20 of Investigator Owens who else was there?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well,

22 Investigator Jones arrived approximately the
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1 same time we did.  Investigator Jones came up

2 behind us and entered as I was speaking with

3 Captain Beach.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  And once you were done

5 speaking with Captain Beach what did you do

6 from that point?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I entered

8 the establishment escorted by one of the

9 officers and asked to speak to the owner of

10 the establishment.  Spoke to Mr. Manley,

11 Rodney Manley, who stated that he was the

12 owner of Roadside Cafe.  

13             MR. ADAMS:  So, first of all,

14 going back to the entrance or when you entered

15 the establishment can you describe this

16 entrance?  I mean, was this a wide entrance

17 where patrons -- 

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, it was

19 just a door and there was a narrow kind of

20 thruway and as you entered the door it's

21 probably about 10 or 15 feet and then it opens

22 up.  There's a bar to the right of the door. 
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1 Actually, there's a kitchen -- a window for a

2 kitchen immediately as soon as you enter the

3 door.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay. 

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then

6 approximately 15 feet from the door there's a

7 bar to the left. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  At the time you were

9 in the establishment what was your

10 understanding regarding, I guess, for lack of

11 a better term, the nature of the business and

12 in terms of licensure status of the

13 establishment once you entered?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Would you

15 repeat that, please?

16             MR. ADAMS:  What was your

17 understanding at the time that you entered the

18 establishment regarding the nature of the

19 business?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I didn't

21 have an understanding when I entered it

22 because I didn't know what the establishment
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1 was.  I wasn't familiar with it.  I saw --

2 there was a sign that said pool on the front

3 of the establishment and until I started

4 looking at the business licenses, certificate

5 of occupancy and so forth and so on, I didn't

6 know what the business was.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  So, when you initially

8 engaged with Mr. Manley, I mean, were you

9 asking whether or not there was someone -- 

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, when I

11 initially entered the establishment because

12 it's pretty much force of habit, I asked if

13 there was an ABC manager or owner on the

14 premises.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  What did he tell you?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because

17 there was alcohol.  I did see alcoholic

18 beverages, empty containers in the trash can. 

19 There were bottles on the tables and there was

20 cups and glasses on the bar.  

21             Mr. Manley initially identified

22 himself as the owner.  So, initially I
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1 proceeded as if it perhaps was an ABC licensed

2 establishment until I determined that it was

3 not a licensed establishment.

4             MR. ADAMS:  And did you come to

5 the determination that it was not a ABC

6 licensed establishment?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I asked him. 

8 I asked him, do you have an ABC license and he

9 said no.  He said -- he presented -- he

10 provided a catering license for Roadside -- a

11 photocopy of a catering license for Roadside

12 Cafe.

13             MR. ADAMS:  And this is Mr. Manley

14 did?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And what

17 else?  Did you ask him anything else?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, when I

19 entered the officer -- there was a frame --

20 glass frames that were on the bar that

21 contained the business license and a

22 Certificate of Occupancy that officers were
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1 reviewing.  So, I looked -- I reviewed those

2 and I saw that there was a business license

3 for -- a basic business license for a pool

4 hall or billiard hall and then there was a

5 Certificate of Occupancy that said for a

6 billiard parlor.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  I'm going to shift

8 gears for a second.  

9             So, at this point is it safe to

10 say it's the beginning of the investigation?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, this is

12 immediately beginning my investigation.

13             MR. ADAMS:  And at any point did

14 you complete the investigation?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  yes.

16             MR. ADAMS:  And how did you

17 memorialize the completion of your

18 investigation?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I wrote an

20 investigative report or prepared an

21 investigative report.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  I'd like to provide --
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1 actually, I'd like to provide to Mr. Harris

2 what's marked for identification purposes as

3 District's Exhibit 1 and we're going to

4 provide a copy to the witness.  

5             Mr. Lawson, do you recognize the

6 document that's before you?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And what is it?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

10 copy of the investigative report that I

11 prepared for Roadside Cafe.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  And in terms of the

13 document -- and how do you recognize this as

14 the investigative report that you prepared?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because I

16 recognize the populated information and my

17 name is also indicated on the report and my

18 signature appears at the end of the report.  

19             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, I'm

20 going to note that on page 7 there is section

21 that says, Exhibits Attached.  Are you

22 familiar with that?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

2             MR. ADAMS:  And what's listed on

3 Exhibits Attached?  What's the purpose of

4 that?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  What's

6 listed?

7             MR. ADAMS:  I mean -- I don't mean

8 literally what's listed.  Why do you have

9 exhibits attached and there's a list there. 

10 Why did you place that there?  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  To

12 substantiate some of the facts and

13 circumstances that are written in that report.

14             MR. ADAMS:  To what extent are

15 there exhibits to your report?  Can you tell

16 us whether or not there are exhibits to the

17 investigative report?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

19             MR. ADAMS:  And is it possibly--

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Thirty

21 eight.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Thirty eight exhibits. 
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1             And looking at the exhibits to the

2 investigative report, do you recognize them as

3 well?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

5             MR. ADAMS:  And between the

6 exhibits that are listed and the report itself

7 is this a true and accurate representation of

8 the investigative report that you prepared for

9 ABRA?  

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, for

11 our marvelous ABC Board.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Is that a

13 pandering to the Board?  Okay.  

14             I'd like to enter into evidence

15 what's been marked for identification purposes

16 as the District Exhibit 1 into evidence.  

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris,

18 do you have any objection?

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, I don't.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

21 right.  Then the investigative report

22 including all the exhibits?
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, all the exhibits.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Will be

3 District Exhibit Number 1 and it's admitted.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Investigator Lawson,

5 you're talking about a business license that

6 you're able to -- is that contained within the

7 exhibits?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Let's start

10 with Exhibit 8 of your investigative report. 

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Exhibit 8?

13             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, 8.  And what do

14 we see here?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Exhibit 8 is

16 a photograph that I took of the photocopy of

17 Roadside's Cafe's catering license on January

18 26, 2013.

19             MR. ADAMS:  And when you got this

20 license, where did the license come from?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Manley

22 handed it to me.  What happened was I asked
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1 Mr. Manley if he had -- if the establishment

2 had a ABC license and he stated that he did

3 not and he had shown me the catering license. 

4 So, I asked him if he was the owner of the

5 catering business also.  He said no.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, you

7 say you saw a business license as well?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  And is that Exhibits 9

10 and 10?  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Is that the same

13 document?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what were

16 your observations, if any, regarding the basis

17 of this license?  

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I

19 observed that, you know, the business license

20 was for entertainment -- billiard parlor.  And

21 I took a close-up and I tried to get the whole

22 business license in the photograph.  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  So, when you way

2 billiard parlor, that's I guess the last line,

3 the bottom most line of that photograph that 

4 you're talking about?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  

7             And so at this time when you're

8 looking at the business license, were there

9 any other documents that you looked at?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The

11 Certificate of Occupancy. 

12             MR. ADAMS:  Is that Exhibit 11?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

15 you observe with the -- 

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I observed

17 that the -- I observed several things about

18 the Certificate of Occupancy that raised my

19 attention.  One, was because it was for a

20 billiard parlor and it did not have an

21 occupancy load listed on the -- 

22             MR. ADAMS:  And why did that raise
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1 your attention?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because the

3 establishment -- most establishments that I've

4 dealt with with having patrons that have some

5 type of restaurant or nightclub or operation

6 or something like that has an occupancy load,

7 number of persons that can be inside that

8 building at one time or seats.

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And --

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That is

11 approved for by the Department of Consumer and

12 Regulatory Affairs.

13             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sorry?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The

15 occupancy load that is approved by the

16 Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs.

17             MR. ADAMS:  And so was that the

18 only document that -- was that the last

19 document that you reviewed at that time?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not at that

21 time.  I asked -- again, asked Mr. Manley was

22 he the owner of the -- I asked him if he was
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1 the owner of the catering business and he no. 

2 I said was he an ABC manager.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Right.  And what did

4 he tell you?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said yes. 

6 And then he proceeded to get a plain glass

7 from behind the bar and hand it to me and it

8 contained a '98 temporary ABC license that was

9 expired in June of 2012.

10             MR. ADAMS:  And is that what is

11 Exhibit 12?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  

13             MR. ADAMS:  Of your investigative

14 report?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

16             MR. ADAMS:  So, what was your

17 understanding about whether or not there was

18 an ABC manager within the establishment at the

19 time that you interviewed Mr. Manley?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  There was

21 none.  I asked him was there anyone else at

22 the establishment that had an ABC license and
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1 he said no.

2             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Okay.  

3             So, you're going over these

4 documents with Mr. Manley.  And why were you

5 speaking with -- once you stated that the ABC

6 license did not belong with Mr. Manley's

7 business were you able to ascertain where the

8 licensee was at that time?  Or who the

9 licensee was at that time?

10             Well, first of all, the question

11 is, were you able to ascertain who the

12 licensee was?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  yes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  And who was the

15 licensee?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, at

17 that time Mr. Manley told me that Andrew

18 Harris owned the license, the catering

19 license. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And he owns

21 Roadside Cafe, is that correct?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, at

2 that point that you realized that there is no

3 ABC manager at the establishment what did you

4 do then?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, after

6 I determined that Mr. Manley had an expired

7 ABC  Manager's license, I -- I asked him how

8 old did patrons have to be to enter this

9 establishment and how old they had to be to

10 consume alcoholic beverages.  He told me that

11 they had to be 18 years old to be in there and

12 they had to be 21 years old to consume

13 alcoholic beverage.  I asked him how he

14 determined how -- what the ages of people

15 were.  He told me he -- he told he thoroughly

16 checked IDs.  So, when he told me that, I

17 asked him, well, could you please tell me what

18 year does a person have to be born in to be --

19 to be 21 years of age on today's date.  So, he

20 tried to do some -- well, he appeared to be

21 thinking about it.  He thought about it for

22 awhile.  Finally, one of his workers behind
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1 the bar said 1991.  And I told -- and I stated

2 that that was not entirely correct.  You're

3 right, but that's not the minimum year that I

4 as looking for.  And I told him it was 1992.

5             But then I asked him, so tell me

6 some features that you know of on driver's

7 licenses in this area that will identify

8 provisional driver's license of a person under

9 the age of 21.  And he sat there and he

10 thought about it again and he thought about

11 it.  He couldn't name any of them. 

12             MR. ADAMS:  Now, I'm going to stop

13 you for a second.  

14             Now, you state that he checked IDs

15 thoroughly and that was his statement. 

16 Considering that he did not have an ABC

17 license, based upon your observation, why

18 would he be asking people for their driver's

19 license -- to ascertain the driver's license,

20 to ascertain their age?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, at

22 this point he had provided me with a caterer's
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1 license.  And I was actually at that time

2 operating under the assumption that they were

3 using the caterer's license but they didn't

4 perhaps have an ABC owner -- I'm sorry, ABC

5 manager or owner on the premises at that time.

6             MR. ADAMS:  What were your

7 observations, if any, regarding whether

8 service was occurring within the

9 establishment?  Service of alcoholic beverage

10 was occurring within the establishment?

11             Let me restate the question.

12             What was your observations, if

13 any, regarding whether or not that evening

14 alcoholic beverages were served within the

15 establishment?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, there

17 were plenty of very large, I would say, 40 to

18 50 gallon lawn size black trash bags that were

19 full of bottles, containers that had labels on

20 them for different brands of beer.  There were

21 cups -- the small plastic cups that are

22 typically used for alcoholic beverages,
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1 cocktails that were in these trash bags. 

2 There were empty beer cardboard containers

3 that were in the trash bag.  And there were

4 also alcoholic beverage bottles that were all

5 around the bar -- open.  There were sealed

6 containers and unsealed containers of

7 alcoholic beverages, bottles of various brands

8 of wine, beer and spirits.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  What observations were

10 you able to make or were told by Mr. Manley

11 regarding his role in the service of alcoholic

12 beverage within the establishment?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, he

14 told me initially that -- initially, he told

15 me he checked IDs at the door. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Then he told

18 me, I asked him, well, who is the bartender? 

19 Because there was an Asian female that was

20 behind the bar that I thought was a bartender

21 and I was going to question her but she said,

22 no.  I don't serve any alcohol.  I wasn't
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1 here.  I was downstairs when all this was

2 going on.  

3             So, I asked him, I said, who is

4 your bartender?  He said I serve drinks.  So,

5 you serve drinks and check IDs at the door? 

6 He didn't respond to that.  Well, he -- then

7 he said that his son assisted him and provided

8 security and checking IDs.  

9             So, I asked him, where was his

10 son.  He didn't know. 

11             MR. ADAMS:  So, did you  have any

12 opportunity to speak with his son on that

13 evening?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And we're

16 talking about specifically Mr. Manley's son?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  Well,

18 yes.  I asked him where his son was and he

19 didn't know where his son was. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said his

22 son went outside an then said I don't know
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1 where -- 

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  What was the

3 next part of your investigation?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, when I

5 observed the business license and the

6 Certificate of Occupancy I noticed the name

7 Regina Buckman on the license.  And I asked,

8 who is Regina Buckman?  He said actually the

9 name was spelled incorrectly.  It should be

10 Ruckman.  And she said -- he told me that she

11 was his business partner and that she owns --

12 is part owner of the establishment.  

13             So, I asked -- I said, well, do

14 you have any documents with your name on it

15 showing your ownership in the establishment

16 and he said no.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And was

18 there ever and correct me at any point or did

19 you at any point find documentation that

20 attached him to the establishment?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then I

2 asked him, what was his, you know, what was

3 his business relationship with Roadside

4 Catering -- Roadside Cafe Catering.  He said

5 that he has been -- he had been working with

6 Roadside Cafe Catering for roughly about a

7 year.  But he said that Roadside Catering had

8 catered these events about twice a month for

9 the last eight months, approximately --

10             MR. ADAMS:  Within this part of

11 the conversation was there a discussion --

12 now, you said he was working with Roadside

13 Catering. 

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

15             MR. ADAMS:  And about twice a

16 month.  At that point of this conversation was

17 there a discussion about when alcoholic

18 beverages were served DC Soundstage?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I

20 asked him -- when he had told me that Mr.

21 Harris owned Roadside Catering and Cafe I

22 asked him where was Mr. Harris.  And he said
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1 Mr. Harris left.  And I said what time did he

2 leave.  He told me that Mr. Harris left at

3 approximately 1:30, 1:45.  And he told me that

4 -- I observed on the catering license that the

5 license approved the sale/service and catering

6 business until 3:00 a.m.  And this was on a

7 Friday night, Saturday morning and I thought

8 it was unusual for the establishment to be

9 closing.  And I said why -- you know, why did

10 you end so early?  Because he told me that the

11 -- he ended the function at approximately 1:50

12 a.m. and he was sending people out.  And I

13 asked him why.  Why did you do that?  And he

14 said because I got tired of people, because

15 tired of -- Well, what was going on.  Was

16 there an altercation that occurred and he said

17 no.  I just got tired of people and told them

18 that they had to get out.

19             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what his

20 intention if he didn't get fed up at that

21 point?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He didn't
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1 say. 

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  

3             And so after you ascertained that

4 the establishment closed at approximately 1:50

5 what was the next part of your conversation?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I asked him

7 when did sale, service and consumption of

8 alcohol beverage stop. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did he

10 say?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And he told

12 me about 1:50.  He said -- he said 1:50.  And

13 then he said approximately when Mr. Harris had

14 left. 

15             MR. ADAMS:  I apologize, can you

16 please repeat.  When did he say the service

17 ended?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said --

19 he said 1:50.  Exactly what he said when he

20 responded.  And then he said that it was about

21 when Mr. Harris left.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, is it safe
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1 to say that his answer changed at some point?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  

4             And then what was the next portion

5 of your conversation?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He explained

7 to me, he told me that he was standing behind

8 the bar when the incident occurred.  He said

9 that he observed a bunch of patrons that were

10 leaving out of the door, tried to get down the

11 narrow thruway toward the entrance.  And then

12 he said he heard a gunshot.  He heard a single

13 gunshot and then patrons started running back

14 into the establishment.  And then he observed

15 a male walk past right in front of the bar

16 where he was and just pointed a handgun and

17 just ran when he started firing in the

18 direction of the patrons that were trying to

19 flee.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  In terms

21 of this, were you able to ask him whether he

22 had -- he was able to provide evidence to MPD
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1 or to ABRA regarding what occurred?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I asked him

3 -- well.  I did ask him if he had a

4 surveillance camera and he said yes.  And I

5 observed his surveillance camera at that

6 location and he told me that he didn't turn

7 the camera -- surveillance camera system on. 

8 He said he usually only turns them on for

9 burglary prevention when nobody is in the

10 establishment.  

11             And he told me that the monitor

12 for the surveillance system was located in his

13 residence which is just right above the

14 establishment.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Right on top

17 of the establishment.

18             MR. ADAMS:  And now looking at the

19 investigative report you have several pictures

20 that correspond now.  We talked about the

21 front entrance and there's Exhibit 13.  You

22 took that on the same day that you were there



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 157

1 on Saturday the 26th of was that -- 

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  13?

3             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  13 was taken

5 that evening. 

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  We were talking

7 about the doorway to the front entrance.  I

8 see that there is a door and on the right side

9 of the photo it looks like several bar stools.

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Right.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  What is represented

12 here in this photograph?  

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

14 photo I took of the inside facing the door

15 inside of DC Soundstage.

16             MR. ADAMS:  So, this is where

17 people would be exiting out?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

19             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And now also in

20 Exhibit, I guess, 14, 15 and 16 these

21 photographs with arrows.  Can you discuss what

22 that is?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Those

2 photographs I took are camera locations and

3 the arrows are pointing to the camera mounts.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, of course,

5 did it really matter -- why didn't it matter

6 that it shows the camera locations.  What

7 significance do they have to that evening in

8 terms of capturing any events?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Now other

10 than being evidence I took the pictures.  I

11 mean he told me the camera were working on

12 this.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, how was

14 that helpful in terms of where the cameras

15 were?  Was it really helpful for your

16 purposes?

17             MR. ADAMS:  Was it -- 

18             MR. ADAMS:  It was your

19 understanding that there was no footage being

20 taped at that time.  Was it helpful that they

21 had a system at all or not?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, what was

2 the next thing that occurred once you

3 ascertained that the camera system was not

4 working?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  When I

6 started asking Mr. Manley where Mr. Harris was

7 he offered -- he stated that he would call. 

8 He asked me if I wanted to call Mr. Harris and

9 then he said I'll call him.  And then he

10 stepped away from me about 15 feet and used

11 his cell phone and talked on his cell phone

12 for about three minutes. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  About three minutes,

14 okay.

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then he

16 approached me at the bar and handed me the

17 cell phone and told me that this is Mr. Harris

18 on the phone and I spoke to person that was on

19 the phone. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Describe your

21 conversation with Mr. Harris.

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Harris
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1 stated that he was owner of the Roadside Cafe

2 Catering and that Roadside Cafe Catering had

3 catered a birthday party event on Friday --

4 actually started Friday, January 25th, 2013,

5 to Saturday, January 26th, 2013.  

6             I asked Mr. Harris what kinds of

7 food did the establishment -- well, I asked

8 him, I said, well, do you understand what's

9 going on here?  I said to you understand what

10 happened at the establishment?

11             MR. ADAMS:  And what did he tell

12 you?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said --

14 he said, briefly I know a little bit. 

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then I

17 asked him, well, can you tell me what kind of

18 food that your catering business provided for

19 the event.  He said -- he said he had prepared

20 a birthday cake and that there were hor

21 d'oeuvres and some -- he said fish.  He said

22 fish portions -- some type of fried fish
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1 portions he provided.  Because when he said

2 it, I said, what do you mean, fish sticks? 

3 And he said no.  He said fish portions and

4 that was it. 

5             MR. ADAMS:  What other

6 observations did you make regarding the

7 process of food service, equipment or

8 anything?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I didn't see

10 -- well, I didn't see.  At the time I was in

11 there, I didn't any evidence of any food.  I

12 didn't see any aluminum pans or any usual

13 catering utensils that you see at catered

14 events.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Now, to what extent

16 did you discuss with him his presence or non-

17 presence at the establishment?  Or at DC

18 Soundstage?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I asked him

20 -- I asked him what time he had left the

21 establishment and he told me he left at

22 approximately 1:30, 1:45.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Did that seem -- 

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  Did it seem irregular

4 or anything like that?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, it

6 didn't seem irregular but it made me hesitant

7 and think that he had given me the exact same

8 time that Mr. Manley had provided that when he

9 left.  

10             MR. ADAMS:  Now, we already

11 established that he no longer has -- that his

12 address for the catering business is at 2101

13 Benning Road -- Benning Avenue, Northeast.  

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, that's

15 correct.  

16             While we were there, Investigator

17 Jones had stated to me that he recalled

18 approximately a year ago when he monitored the

19 U.S. Marshals evicting Roadside Cafe from the

20 2101 Benning Road, Northeast address.  

21             So, I asked Mr. Harris, where did

22 he prepare the food for that birthday party
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1 and he said his residence.   

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And is that the

3 extent of your conversation with Mr. Harris

4 that evening?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That morning

6 it was.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  That morning.  I

8 apologize, that morning.  

9             And what else did you observe on

10 the morning of the 26th while you were at the

11 establishment in terms of your investigation? 

12 Was there anything else significant at that

13 point?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I mean,

15 there was a lot of things that observed like

16 evidence crime scene evidence and you know

17 crime scene tapes. We observed actually a

18 bullet on the floor and that was pretty much

19 it.  I did try to -- I did try to get

20 statements from other people that were in the

21 establishment.  But one person stated that he

22 was familiar with Mr. Manley -- one person
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1 near the bar because everything else was

2 inside of the crime scene tape. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  Right.  

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  So, one

5 person at the bar stated that he knew Mr.

6 Manley but he wasn't involved in the operation

7 of DC Soundstage or the catering business.  

8             MR. ADAMS:  Now, that night or,

9 sorry, that morning was that the last part of

10 your investigation on that morning?  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That

12 morning?

13             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  On the 26th? 

14 Well, actually -- in the morning.  The 26th,

15 did you do anything else to investigate this

16 establishment on the 26th?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Later that

18 evening, yes. 

19             MR. ADAMS:  Later that evening?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

21             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you do at

22 that point as part of the investigation?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, that

2 morning when we got back to ABRA I asked

3 Investigator Owens to research the Internet to

4 see if could locate any website associated

5 with DC Soundstage.

6             MR. ADAMS:  And why did you do

7 that?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Just -- out

9 of habit.  Well, I wouldn't say out of habit. 

10 Again, trying to be a little through -- more

11 thorough with the investigation to see if

12 there was anything on the website that gave us

13 some kind of an indication of this DC

14 Soundstage's business operations.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did he

16 find or what did you find?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He found a

18 website that advertised it had daily hours of

19 operations from Sunday through Saturday and it

20 had drink specials on certain days of the

21 week.  It had ladies night advertised and

22 drink specials on Saturday, Wednesday. 
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1             MR. ADAMS:  I want to turn your

2 attention specifically to Exhibit 18 within

3 your investigator report.  Now, what's here in

4 18?  What's presented here?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

6 copy of the printout of the DC Soundstage

7 website that Investigator Owens had located --

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- on the

10 Internet.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  Now, I want to turn

12 you -- I want to turn you to the second

13 paragraph of the first page.  It's in red.  Do

14 you mind reading that into the record, that

15 second paragraph.

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Upon

17 entering DC Soundstage-- 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, exactly. 

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Upon

20 entering DC Soundstage you will quickly be

21 welcomed by our vibrant staff that are

22 available to your needs.  You can enjoy our
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1 spacious dance hall, professional pool tables

2 and large flat screen TV.

3             MR. ADAMS:  And the next paragraph

4 what does it state?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  We feature a

6 variety of events such as live entertainment

7 including local artists and bands, karaoke and

8 comedy show casting. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And I want

10 to take you down to the last two lines of this

11 statement.  What's in the last two lines did

12 you see at the time you printed it?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Follow us on

14 Instagram?

15             MR. ADAMS:  Below that.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Follow us on

17 Twitter?

18             MR. ADAMS:  Below that.  

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  We have

20 Happy Hour now at 7:00 p.m.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And did you see

22 this at the time that you incorporated this
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1 into your investigative report?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

3             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Turn to the

4 next page.  Again, put this into the record. 

5 There's a statement that's there.  What's that

6 next statement?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Monday night

8 Ladies Night, free all night. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And then

10 there's a list of items.  Can you just read

11 that into the record.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Ciroc Hour,

13 9:00 p.m.  Hennessey Hour, 10:00 p.m.  Patron

14 Hour -- Patron Hour, 11:00 p.m.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  And further underneath

16 that there seems to be for lack of a better

17 term a list of schedules for the

18 establishment.  I want you to see -- point out

19 two.  One is for every other Friday.  What's

20 mentioned in terms of what's at the

21 establishment on its website every other

22 Friday?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 169

1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Every other

2 Friday entertainment.  Warren presents Neo

3 Show and R&B Ladies Night.  Ladies free before

4 11:00.  Drink specials.  

5             MR. ADAMS:  Now, I apologize to

6 break you up.  

7             Was there an understanding at this

8 point or any point that the -- whether or not

9 this establishment charges cover charges or

10 admission fees?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

12             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And so

13 continuing on Saturdays, what's Saturdays?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Saturday

15 Caribbean Nights, drink specials, $4 vodka,

16 ladies free all night long.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  On the

18 next page  there seems to be a listing -- did

19 you notice any listing in terms of the

20 business hours within what you saw on the

21 website?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And that's in

2 terms of the business hours?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

4             MR. ADAMS:  On Friday night, what

5 was the name of the operations on Friday

6 night?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Friday

8 night?

9             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, according to this

10 document?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  According to

12 the document, 9:00 p.m. to 2:00 a.m.  

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And Saturday

14 nights, when was the establishment operating?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  9:00 p.m. to

16 3:00 p.m.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how do you

18 know that this was connected with the

19 establishment that you had left earlier on

20 that day?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because

22 these are photographs in the add that
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1 accurately depict how I viewed DC Soundstage

2 when I was there.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  Now -- 

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Except for

5 the pool tables. 

6             MR. ADAMS:  And what was different

7 about the pool tables?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  There was

9 only one pool table. 

10             MR. ADAMS:  The photo to the right

11 of it, what's on the photo to the right of

12 that photograph?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Which one?

14             MR. ADAMS:  The pool table

15 photograph.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  To the

17 right?

18             MR. ADAMS:  To the right.  

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The chairs?

20             MR. ADAMS:  This is on page 4.

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  On

22 page 4 there is on the bottom, the bottom
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1 photograph that's a photograph of the pool

2 table, is that correct?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Right. 

4             MR. ADAMS:  And what's next to

5 that on the right-hand side of that?  Red in

6 color?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  To the right

8 of it is chairs. 

9             MR. ADAMS:  On the next page?  

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  On page 4?

11             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, page 4 of 5.

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Bottom left

13 corner?  

14             MR. ADAMS:  I'm going to hold this

15 up for you to look at.  

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Oh, okay. 

17 The stage.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  The stage?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Right.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And -- 

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  A photograph

22 of the stage with lights around it and a
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1 speaker on it.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  And do you recognize

3 anything of that nature or -- 

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, that is

5 the stage that I observed -- physically

6 observed inside the DC Soundstage.

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  

8             Now, we already talked about what

9 was observed on the website in terms of -- at

10 this point, had you made any

11 determinations/conclusions regarding the

12 nature of the DC Soundstage business?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I -- I

14 don't want to say I concluded but it was my

15 thought that it was licensed as a pool -- as

16 a billiard parlor. 

17             MR. ADAMS:  Was that consistent

18 with what you were seeing in terms of the

19 website and what you actually observed?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

21             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you

22 think?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, yes

2 and no. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because it

5 did have a pool table in there.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  And no because of

7 what?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because it

9 had a full bar and it had a kitchen in there

10 and because of the website and the way that it

11 advertised drink specials, ladies night and

12 operations consistent with an ABC-licensed

13 establishment, a tavern or a nightclub or

14 something like that.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  So, after you made

16 this observation you learned about this, at

17 some point the Metropolitan Police Department

18 issued a closure letter, is that correct?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

20             MR. ADAMS:  Did your investigation

21 continue from that point?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you do?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That evening

3 when I got in I called Mr. Harris again.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Spoke to him

6 on the phone.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And I,

9 again, asked him about the business address

10 that was listed on Roadside Cafe Catering

11 license and his actual -- the actual place

12 that he conducts business out of because that

13 was 2102 Benning Road was no longer a valid

14 address for Roadside Cafe Catering.

15             MR. ADAMS:  And what did you

16 ascertain in terms of the current location of

17 the business?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He told me

19 that he did -- he operated Roadside Cafe

20 Catering out of his residence. 

21             MR. ADAMS:  And where is that

22 located?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 176

1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  3729 Grant

2 Place, Northeast, Washington, D.C. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And during

4 your conversation he stated that he had been

5 working with -- had business relationships

6 with Mr. Manley for approximately a year. 

7 What was the description of -- 

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, he said

9 -- he said he had been dealing with Mr. Manley

10 for approximately a year but Roadside Cafe

11 Catering -- I'm sorry.  DC Soundstage had been

12 open off and on throughout the year.  He said

13 it would be open and then they closed for a

14 few months and it opened again and then closed

15 for, you know, a few months. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And he told

18 me that -- so, I asked him on several

19 occasions.  Do you cater events every day?  He

20 said no.  He said that he catered

21 approximately two to three events a month at

22 DC Soundstage.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And to

2 what extent, if any, is that consistent?  Is

3 that with a single day or do you have any

4 knowledge regarding that or what was your

5 impression of what it meant by an event?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, what I

7 meant -- when we were having a conversation we

8 were referring to birthday parties,

9 celebrations, wedding parties, any kind of

10 event that is catered or that would have a

11 catering service. 

12             MR. ADAMS:  So, I guess there's a

13 part that you were talking about within your

14 conversation talking about events that was

15 done within, I guess, a three-month period?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  And what was your

18 determination from there?  Or what was

19 discussed at that point? 

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, he told

21 me, he said he had -- he had catered

22 approximately eight events at DC Soundstage in
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1 the last three months. 

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Something to

4 that effect.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, on

6 the last three what?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He catered

8 approximately eight events at DC Soundstage

9 within the last three months. 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  Now, did the

12 conversation end at that point?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, I asked

14 him about where he purchased his alcohol and

15 he responded that if it was a catered event

16 under 100 people he purchased it from

17 Washington Wholesalers. 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And he

20 didn't provide any other wholesale.  He said

21 that was the only -- that's the only

22 wholesaler I buy from.  He said if it's over
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1 100 people I purchase from different

2 retailers, different liquor stores and he

3 named about three or four liquor stores.  And

4 he said for that event he purchased it from

5 Benning Liquors.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And for the

7 event on January 25th, I mean, approximately

8 how many -- I mean, did he describe how many

9 people were supposed to be in attendance for

10 that event?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He did say. 

12 He just said it was supposed to be a large

13 event. 

14             MR. ADAMS:  So, you're stating

15 that when you state that he stated that the

16 purchase was from Benning Liquors it was

17 because it was over 100?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because the

19 event was catered for more than 100 people. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  To your

21 knowledge in terms of your experience of being

22 an investigator for regulator how does it
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1 impact, I guess in terms of paperwork or

2 record keeping, if an event has more than 100

3 persons or less than 100 persons?  Is there a

4 difference?  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  You mean in

8 terms of record keeping?

9             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, record keeping?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Oh, yes,

11 absolutely.  The record keeping is actually

12 more stringent for under 10 people. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what kind

14 of records he has to keep for under 10

15 persons?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He has to

17 keep -- you have to document where the alcohol

18 was purchased, how much was purchased in terms

19 of gallons and how much was served and that

20 kind of thing.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  And what is the record

22 keeping if it's over 100 from your
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1 investigative experience?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That they

3 only have to do catering reports. 

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  You're talking

5 about semi-annual reports?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, semi-

7 annual catering reports.  

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What was

10 that last answer?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That it's

12 only required that they provide semi-annual

13 catering reports.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  Now, at some point you

15 determined that this establishment did not

16 have a semi-annual catering report, is that

17 correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  He

19 told me.  I asked him if he did catering

20 reports.  I asked him had he done any catering

21 reports.  He said no.  He said he hadn't done

22 any because he just started doing the catering
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1 part of the business Jan -- 

2             MR. HARRIS:  June.  

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I'm sorry,

4 June or July, something like that. 

5             MR. ADAMS:  And for the purposes,

6 obviously, I know that Mr. Harris responded

7 and, you know, that the answers have to come

8 from Mr. Lawson.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, no

10 coaching the witness.  

11             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, so how did

13 the investigation continue from that point,

14 Mr. Lawson?  

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I

16 asked -- again, asked Mr. Harris about the

17 food that was prepared.

18             MR. ADAMS:  And why was that

19 important for you?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because he

21 was a caterer.  And then caterers supposed to

22 be food and alcohol consumption is supposed to
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1 be complimentary to the food.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And he told

4 me that he had prepared a birthday cake.  He

5 prepared fried fish and rice at his residence

6 and that he prepared some sort of a stew at DC

7 Soundstage.

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And did

9 that conversation continue?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

11             MR. ADAMS:  And what did he say at

12 that -- or was there a discussion at that

13 point?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And further

15 into the conversation I asked him again what

16 time he left.  He told me that I left

17 approximately 1:15, 1:30.  Well, I said, this

18 morning you told me it was 1:30 to 1:45.  He

19 said, yes, it was more closer to 1:15 or 1:30.

20             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And what

21 was the next portion of your discussion at

22 that point?  



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 184

1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I again

2 asked him if he catered any events at DC

3 Soundstage throughout the weeks.

4             MR. ADAMS:  I'll take it back.  To

5 what extent did you discuss the service of --

6 he established that he left the establishment. 

7 To what extent did you discuss the continued

8 service of alcohol?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I

10 specifically asked him.  I said, when did the

11 sales, service and consumption of alcohol

12 beverages cease?  He said, when I left there

13 was no sales, service and consumption of

14 alcohol.  Now,what they did after that, I

15 don't know. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And do you

17 know why he said what they did after that --

18 that statement?  Did he provide anything real

19 to make an understanding of what that meant?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I mean, was

21 just that when he said it it was my

22 understanding that there was still alcohol
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1 there on the premises but he didn't know if

2 they resumed sales, service and consumption

3 after he left or if they just didn't sell it. 

4 And based on his new time that he game me when

5 he left and that Mr. Manley told me that they

6 did not cease selling alcohol -- serving

7 alcoholic beverages until 1:50, I assume they

8 continued to sell, serve their patrons

9 alcoholic beverage after. 

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, at this

11 point did it raise any new questions to

12 address to the licensee?  

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I did

14 tell him -- I did tell him a couple of times. 

15 You do understand that you are required to be

16 on the premises.  You're the owner and you're

17 required to be on the premises during any

18 alcohol sales, service or consumption or you

19 have to have an ABC manager there?  He said,

20 yes, I know.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  To what extent during

22 this conversation, if at all, was there any
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1 discussion regarding the storage of beverages?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, he told

3 me.  I did -- yes, he said that he stores

4 alcohol at DC Soundstage in a cage. 

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And was there

6 any description of that cage or where that

7 cage is located?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, he

9 didn't give me any description.  He just said

10 he stored it at DC Soundstage.  He said he has

11 a cage there where he stores his alcoholic

12 beverages.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, on the

14 26th, did there come an occasion which you --

15 that you visited DC Soundstage again?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  And why did you do

18 that?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I did

20 it with the conversation that I had with Mr.

21 Harris and I wanted to also take more clear

22 photographs without crime scene tape and
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1 police officers and patrons in the photographs

2 to show a better rendition of the conditions

3 of the establishment.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  To the ABC

6 Board. 

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so what did

8 you -- 

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I

10 telephonically spoke to Mr. Manley regarding

11 the event and I arranged to meet Mr. Manley at

12 Roadside -- he was reluctant at first but then

13 he was, well, I live upstairs, you know.  And

14 because he said the press was talking to him

15 or trying to talk to him.  I actually had to

16 get Mr. Harris to call Mr. Manley for me

17 because he -- Mr. Manley wouldn't answer my

18 calls.  So, I spoke to him.  He agreed to

19 allow me to come to the establishment and tour

20 the inside of the establishment.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Let me apologize, you

22 stated.  How was the arrangement made for a
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1 second visit again?  Was it by you or by -- 

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It was by me

3 but what happened was I made several attempts

4 to call Mr. Manley and he -- there was no

5 answer.  His Voicemail was full.  So, after I

6 was ending the conversation with Mr. Harris,

7 I asked Mr. Harris if he would contact --

8 call, Mr. Manley for me and have Mr. Manley

9 call me on my cell phone. 

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right.  No

11 problem. 

12             And so was there a sense that you

13 weren't able to get in contact with Mr. Manley

14 or -- 

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Physically

16 or what do you mean?

17             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, I apologize.  

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Other than

19 Mr. Harris calling him, I don't think I would

20 have gotten him.  That night I wouldn't have

21 gotten in contact with Mr. Harris.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  So, this leads you to
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1 go back to DC Soundstage?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

3             MR. ADAMS:  And when did you do

4 that?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That evening

6 of January 26th.

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what did

8 you do once you went back to the

9 establishment?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I just

11 started taking pictures of the outside/inside

12 of the establishment.  Speaking to Mr. Manley

13 again about his operations.  Mr. Manley, you

14 know, I toured the establishment upstairs and

15 downstairs, took photographs. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  I want to turn you to

17 what is Exhibit 25 of your investigative

18 report.  Exhibit 25.  

19             What do we see here in Exhibit 25?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  25.  Would

21 you be a little more specific?

22             MR. ADAMS:  There's a picture of a
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1 kitchen.  It says 25 on the top.  

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Okay.  Yes. 

3 That is a picture of the kitchen that

4 particularly went to take a picture of.

5             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because Mr.

7 Harris told me that he prepared food. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And why

9 did you take that picture of the kitchen area?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well,

11 because Mr. Harris told me he prepared food

12 there and because they had a kitchen and

13 because there were alcoholic beverage bottles

14 inside of the refrigerator. 

15             MR. ADAMS:  Where are these

16 alcoholic beverage bottles that you speak of?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Inside of

18 the refrigerator, on the door on the bottom

19 left-hand corner. 

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Is it also

21 visible on Exhibit 28?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir. 
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Is that just a

2 different angle from Exhibit 25?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It's just a

4 closer angle. 

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, -- 

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I really --

7 I really took pictures -- I really wanted to

8 get pictures of the kitchen because they --

9 and there was a billiard parlor and there was

10 really no license for, you know, restaurant

11 operations. 

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  It's a fair

13 question.  The fair answer. 

14             Now, getting to 28, you notice

15 that there's alcoholic beverage inside of the

16 -- well, how do you know that's an alcoholic

17 beverage, first of all?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  28?

19             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, 28 -- Exhibit 28?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because I

21 actually -- I physically, you know, was able

22 to view close up of the bottle and read the
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1 label and observe that it had an alcoholic

2 beverage label on it.  I don't recall what

3 kind -- whether it was champagne or some kind

4 of wine.  

5             MR. ADAMS:  Is this bottle opened

6 or is it sealed?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Sealed. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  And is it significant

9 that there's a sealed bottle of alcohol at the

10 establishment -- at DC Soundstage?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  You say is

12 it--

13             MR. ADAMS:  Is there any

14 significant to that?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

16             MR. ADAMS:  Because earlier on you

17 state that this establishment does not have an

18 alcohol license.  

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's

20 correct.  

21             MR. ADAMS:  So, for catered events

22 what happens with sealed bottles of alcohol
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1 after a catered event?  

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, DCMR

3 permits the licensee to remove sealed bottles

4 of alcoholic beverage and return them to the

5 liquor store that they purchased it from the

6 liquor store.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  Can any sealed bottles

8 remain on the catered site?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Well, we'll get to

11 that in a second.  

12             But let me get to Exhibit 29 and

13 Exhibit 30. 

14             First of all, Exhibit 29 and 30 is

15 that a picture of the same thing?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what's

18 there?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

20 photograph behind the bar and you can see to

21 the left of the trash cans.  You can't see

22 them very well because of the cartons on top
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1 of it but there were alcoholic beverage

2 bottles inside there.  There was a metal box

3 with open containers of alcoholic beverages

4 underneath the table and there were open and

5 sealed bottles of alcoholic beverages in the

6 table -- the metal table to the right of that

7 table. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And now

9 Exhibit 31, what is observed here?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That is the

11 photograph of the sealed and open alcoholic

12 beverages and the table underneath the bar --

13 second table underneath the bar.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, I'm

15 going to also turn you to Exhibit -- well,

16 let's start with Exhibit 33.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Okay.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  What are you

19 photographing here in Exhibit 33?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  These are

21 open and sealed bottles of alcoholic

22 beverages, alcoholic beverage containers that
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1 were on a bench or a wooden table next to the

2 cage that Mr. Harris described where he stored

3 his alcoholic beverages.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  And let me ask you. 

5 There's several bottles here.  Is it more than

6 10 or less than 10?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, it's

8 more than 10.  It was definitely more than 10.

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And in this

10 photograph you stated there's a cage.  To your

11 knowledge based upon your conversations in the

12 investigation, what's the significance of this

13 cage?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That is the

15 cage that Mr. Harris described his storage

16 location of alcoholic beverages at DC

17 Soundstage.

18             MR. ADAMS:  So, this is the

19 licensee's -- so, the bottles outside, this is

20 -- who does that belong to from the catered

21 event at that point?  The event site's

22 property at that point or can you tell if it
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1 was the event's site or it was the caterer's

2 at that point?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  You can't. 

4 You can't tell who -- only reason why I can

5 tell that the alcoholic beverages containers

6 inside of the cage is Mr. Harris' is because

7 he told me that's where he stores his

8 alcoholic beverages.

9             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  But in terms

11 of outside the cage.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Now, I want to go to

13 Exhibit 34.  Now, what do you see here in

14 Exhibit 34?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

16 different angle of the photograph of the

17 alcoholic beverages and the cage.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Now, looking inside

19 the cage, first of all, in terms of

20 comparison, are there more bottles outside or

21 inside this cage?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Outside the
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1 cage by far. 

2             MR. ADAMS:  And in terms of what's

3 inside of this cage can you tell us whether or

4 not everything is sealed or -- 

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, there

6 were some open bottles of alcoholic beverages

7 inside of the cage.

8             MR. ADAMS:  And can caterers take

9 back unsealed bottles of alcoholic beverages?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

11             MR. ADAMS:  But this is the

12 territory that's supposed to be exclusive t

13 the licensee?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It did have

15 a padlock on it also.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  So, what suggests

17 exclusivity in terms of the separation between

18 DC Soundstage and Roadside Cafe Catering in

19 terms of alcoholic beverages?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because

21 that's where Mr. Harris told me he stores his

22 alcoholic beverages.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Well, in terms of

2 visual -- visually what you can determine was

3 exclusive, what makes this area exclusive from

4 DC Soundstage?  What prevents DC Soundstage

5 from using the beverages inside the cage?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Inside the

7 cage?  The padlock that's on there.  

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Unless they

10 have a key, that I didn't determine. 

11             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And while

12 you're at -- and now let's turn to Exhibits

13 35, 36 and 37.  What's that or can you

14 describe what you photographed?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, while I

16 was speaking with Mr. Manley on this visit I

17 observed a DC Soundstage menu that was behind

18 the bar.  And I asked Mr. manley about the DC

19 Soundstage menu.  And, specifically, why did

20 they need a permanent menu?

21             MR. ADAMS:  And what did he tell

22 you?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He didn't

2 tell me anything. 

3             MR. ADAMS:  Now, observations

4 regarding this menu -- remind me if you've

5 already told me this already.  I don't want 

6 to make you repeat things.  But outside of the

7 catering service what food service does DC

8 Soundstage provide?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Can you

10 repeat that?

11             MR. ADAMS:  Outside of what's

12 provided by Roadside Cafe Catering to your

13 knowledge what other food services to they

14 provide?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  None.  I did

16 ask him.  

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, within this

18 menu what if anything in the case -- anything

19 by any other establishment other than DC

20 Soundstage?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

22             MR. ADAMS:  Nothing?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Does this

2 menu indicate?

3             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

5             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  In terms

6 of the investigation what else did you do? 

7 Was there any other discussions you had with

8 Mr. Manley -- 

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I had a

10 printout of the website with me and I handed

11 it to Mr. Manley and I asked him -- 

12             MR. ADAMS:  What Mr. Manley tell

13 you?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He told me

15 that most of the events that were on the

16 website didn't happen.  He said that his son

17 manages the website and it was just for

18 marketing purposes only.  He said the ladies

19 night never happened and the football event

20 never happened.  And he just said basically

21 most of the stuff never happened.  

22             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, I want to
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1 take you back to -- did you have a

2 conversation with Mr. Manley regarding the

3 presence of the bottles within the

4 establishment?  The bottles of alcoholic

5 beverages within the establishment?

6             Actually, let me withdraw the

7 question.  

8             When you observed the appearance

9 of alcoholic beverage bottles did you make any

10 observations regarding the relative newness of

11 the alcoholic beverages?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I will

13 say that when I was taking the pictures and

14 when I was behind the bar and Mr. Manley

15 observed me taking the pictures he made a

16 comment and he said, boy, you don't miss

17 nothing do you as I was taking the pictures of

18 the alcohol as if -- and it struck me as if he

19 was trying to say he wish I hadn't saw it or

20 he wish I hadn't --

21             MR. ADAMS:  But in terms of the

22 appearance of the bottles -- 
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Some of them

2 had dust on them like they had been sitting

3 there for awhile.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And why would

5 that be significant if it had dust on it?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because if

7 it was a -- if the alcoholic beverages were

8 there from the event that was catered that

9 night, I would imagine that there wouldn't be

10 dust on them either from use of the bottles

11 being handled or somebody wiping the bottles

12 off because they wouldn't want the patrons to

13 see the dust on them when they're serving the

14 alcohol.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  What other

16 parts of your conversation did you have -- I

17 apologize.  What was the next part of your

18 conversations with Mr. Manley regarding your 

19 investigation?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Manley,

21 he was adamant about telling me that he would

22 not do anything to -- to have a bad impact on
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1 his application for a ABC license or tavern

2 license with the Alcoholic Beverage Regulation

3 Administration.  He said that's why he used

4 catering.  He said he didn't have any events

5 outside of catering and that he said he -- he

6 said that -- he explained to me what was going

7 on with the process of his alcoholic beverages

8 license.  He said that one of the hold ups was

9 the Certificate of Occupancy requirement was

10 that he had to get an occupancy load -- a

11 Certificate of Occupancy with a load or

12 capacity on it to submit with his license

13 application.  He was working with DCRA to get

14 that. 

15             MR. ADAMS:  Did you have any other

16 observations regarding the use of the

17 establishment? Approximately what time were

18 you there?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That

20 evening?

21             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Probably
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1 about 10:00. 

2             MR. ADAMS:  About 10:00.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Adams?

4             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

6 to check if you have a lot more questions the

7 Boards wants to take a five-minute break.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Sure.  I have --

9 actually, the District does have a few more

10 questions. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. ADAMS:  There's -- this area

13 there's only a couple more questions, but

14 there's some documents, if the Board wants to

15 take a break now. 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what I

17 wanted to check.  If you were almost finished,

18 we would wait but since you're not really -- 

19             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- is five

21 minutes enough?  

22             Okay.  Everybody can take a five-
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1 minute break.  Okay.  Thank you.  

2             (Whereupon, off the record from

3 5:07 p.m. to 5:21 p.m.)  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Before the recess, Mr.

5 Lawson, you were talking about your tour of

6 the establishment with Mr. Manley on the night

7 of the 26th.  What observations did you have

8 regarding whether any events were occurring on

9 the night of the 26th?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, when I

11 was talking to Mr. Manley, several females

12 walked up to the door and knocked on the door

13 attempting to gain entry.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And Mr.

16 Manley went to the door and opened the door. 

17 I observed one female was carrying an aluminum

18 pan similar -- a large aluminum similar to the

19 kind they use for food.  They had a discussion

20 about -- she asked was somebody.  She said a

21 name.  I can't recall the name.  But she said

22 it was somebody's event that was still going
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1 to be occurring that night and Mr. Manley

2 responded that they wouldn't be having the

3 event that night.  It was canceled.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then the

6 female asked was it relocated to somewhere

7 else and he told her he didn't know.

8             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, after

9 you saw this was this the end of your

10 conversation with Mr. Manley.

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, it

12 wasn't the end of it but -- 

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- it was

15 towards the end of it.  

16             MR. ADAMS:  Toward the end.  And

17 did you learn anything else at that point?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Nothing more

19 definitely.  At that time Sergeant -- MPD

20 sergeant had come to the establishment to give

21 Mr. Manley a revised letter from Chief Lanier

22 regarding the closure.  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Now, another day did

2 you have -- was it the last conversation you

3 had with any agent of DC Soundstage?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, I spoke

5 to a female.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  And by the way, let me

7 stop you for one moment.  So far you stated

8 that you spoke with a female with DC

9 Soundstage.  Is that what you were getting

10 ready to say?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

12             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Other than Mr.

13 Harris who else have you spoken with who is an

14 agent of Roadside Cafe?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Roadside

16 Cafe?

17             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No one. 

19             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, you stated

20 you spoke with a female, agent for DC

21 Soundstage.  Who was this person?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Her name was
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1 Agnat -- 

2             MR. ADAMS:  Was it Agnat Nguyen.

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, Nguyen. 

4 She said her nickname was China. 

5             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She was

7 actually the female that was standing behind

8 the bar when I conducted my initial interview

9 with Mr. Manley on the morning of January 26,

10 2013. 

11             MR. ADAMS:  Why did you call her?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I wanted to

13 -- because she was identified as a -- well,

14 the only person that I could locate that was

15 identified as an employee of DC Soundstage

16 other than Mr. Manley.

17             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now,

18 earlier you talked about her role with the

19 establishment and how long did you say that

20 she had been working with the establishment?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She said she

22 had been working with the establishment since
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1 December -- the mid-December 2012.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Mid-December

3 2012?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And it's 2013

6 so she only worked there for approximately a

7 month?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  About -- she

9 said a month and a half.  

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  All right. 

11             And now you stated earlier that

12 she cleaned and decorated.  What was her other

13 role with the establishment?  Or what other

14 role did she have?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's what

16 she said.  She said that she just assisted

17 with preparation of events and that she

18 cleaned and did that kind of work for DC

19 Soundstage.

20             MR. ADAMS:  Did she remember this

21 birthday party for January 25th, 2013?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  Yes. 
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1 She -- she told me that she arrived at

2 approximately 5:00 p.m. on Friday, January

3 25th, 2013, for the birthday party event that

4 was to begin at 9:00 p.m. on Friday, January

5 25th, 2013.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And from

7 her observations, what happened with the

8 event?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She told me

10 that there were actually two events scheduled. 

11 Two birthday party events anyway and she said

12 that -- she said that Mr. Harris was at the

13 event.  Well, she -- initially, she didn't

14 know Mr. Harris by name.  I asked her if she

15 knew Mr. Harris and she said no.  And I

16 described that Mr. Harris had a British

17 accent.  She said, oh, yes, I know him.  She

18 said that he was here at about 9:00.  

19             MR. ADAMS:  And when did the event

20 start?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  9:00.  It

22 was scheduled to start at 9:00 but she said
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1 people didn't start coming in until

2 approximately midnight.  

3             MR. ADAMS:  So, how many people

4 were there between 9:00 -- did she say how

5 many people were there between 9:00 and

6 midnight?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No,she just

8 said -- she just said people didn't start

9 arriving for the event until approximately

10 midnight.

11             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And in

12 terms of working with the establishment was

13 she just an occasional employee or part-time

14 employee or was she full time?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She said she

16 worked there every day or she had been there

17 every day since the mid-December.

18             MR. ADAMS:  And why was she

19 working as an every day employee there?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Why?

21             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  What was her --

22 what did she relate to regarding the
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1 establishment's operations on an every-day

2 basis?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She -- she

4 made it clear to me that the establishment was

5 open every day since she had been working

6 there except for a few Sundays.

7             MR. ADAMS:  Did she describe what

8 kind of events were on an every day basis?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  On an every

10 day basis?

11             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  She didn't

13 really describe what kind of events there were

14 on an every day basis, but she just said that

15 the establishment was open every day.  And she

16 said -- and I asked her what about sales,

17 service and consumption of alcoholic beverages

18 and she said to her knowledge that she did not

19 recall any sales, service or consumption of

20 alcoholic beverages except when -- when the DC

21 Soundstage hosted birthday parties or special

22 events or things of that nature. 
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Now, after you --

2 after you spoke with Ms. Nguyen, did you have

3 any other conversations with the licensee or

4 with DC Soundstage?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I did

6 speak to -- well, I checked the records --

7 ABRA records to determine what the status of

8 Roadside Cafe Catering on premise license was

9 and I determined that it had been placed in

10 safe keeping.  The Board approved it

11 approximately January 18th, 2012, and it was

12 placed in safe keeping approximately January

13 30th, 2012, where it remained.  

14             It had an active status in

15 computer database records.  I inquired about

16 that.  They said the reason why it was showing

17 as being active was because it was being

18 prepared for renewal and whenever they prepare

19 for renewal they take the on premise license

20 or they take the license out of safe keeping

21 and show it on active status so that they can

22 go through renewal process and -- I spoke to
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1 Mr. Harris.  Asked Mr. Harris more about his

2 catering operation and I asked him if he had

3 submitted any caterer's reports and he told me

4 that he had not yet submitted any catering

5 reports because he started catering in June of

6 2012 and Mr. Harris provided what he called

7 copies of -- of what he called contracts with

8 DC Soundstage.

9             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  I'm going

10 to provide to Mr. Harris what's marked for

11 identification purposes as the District's

12 Exhibit 2 and 3.  And I wanted to present them

13 to the witness.  

14             All right.  Mr. Lawson, you have

15 before you two documents.  What's marked for

16 identification purposes as District's 2, do

17 you recognize that document?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

19             MR. ADAMS:  And at the top of it,

20 the top right-hand portion what's there on the

21 top right-hand portion?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Invoice
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1 number. 

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  What's the

3 invoice number there?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  042517.  And

5 what date is it for this document?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  January

7 17th, 2013.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how do you

9 recognize this document?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This is a

11 photocopy of the -- photocopy of the document

12 that Mr. Harris provided.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And stated

15 that these were contracts between DC

16 Soundstage and PTC, Inc., trading as Roadside

17 Cafe.

18             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And turn

19 to what's marked as Exhibit Number 3.  Do you

20 recognize this document?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

22             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And what's
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1 the -- is there an invoice number on here?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

3             MR. ADAMS:  And what's the invoice

4 number?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  041697.

6             MR. ADAMS:  And what's the date

7 for this?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  December

9 28th, 2012.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Do you

11 recognize this document as well.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

13             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, first

14 going to what's marked as Exhibit 2,

15 obviously, it's an invoice, is that correct?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Behind it is I

18 want to say three pages.  What are those three

19 pages?  I'll give you a chance to look at

20 that.

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  What are

22 they?  Is that your question?
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  I mean, do you

2 recognize those?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

4             MR. ADAMS:  And what are they?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  These are

6 photocopies of the copies of DC Soundstage

7 catering agreement that Mr. Harris provided

8 and he stated that is the contract between DC

9 Soundstage and PTC, Inc., trading as Roadside

10 Cafe Catering. 

11             MR. ADAMS:  Go back to, then on

12 Exhibit 3 there's a couple of pages after

13 that.  What do you see there?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  This one. 

15 Just has DC Soundstage letterhead and the

16 other is a handwritten menu. 

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  In terms of --

18 are these two documents a true and accurate

19 version of the invoices or the contracts that

20 you were provided by Mr. Harris?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The

22 documents that Mr. Harris provided that he
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1 stated were contracts.

2             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Is that true

3 and accurate version of those documents?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  I'd like to

6 have admitted into evidence Government's

7 Exhibit 2 which is Invoice No. 042517 and

8 accompanying documents.  And also what's

9 marked for Government's Exhibit 3 which is

10 Invoice No. 041697 with attaching documents. 

11 I'd like to have that admitted into evidence.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I need to

13 look at it first please.  

14             Are there any objections?

15             MR. HARRIS:  No objection. 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

17 have copies of them?

18             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have

20 copies of those two?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do. 

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 219

1 want to clarify, Mr. Adams.  Exhibit 2 has how

2 many pages attached to make sure that

3 everything that's attached is intended to be

4 attached.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Exhibit 2 has 4 pages

6 in total. 

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 Exhibit 3?

9             MR. ADAMS:  Has 3 pages in total.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

11 right.  

12             Hearing no objection they are

13 admitted as Government's Exhibits 2 and 3.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, Mr.

15 Lawson, did you have a chance during your

16 investigation to review these documents?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, first of

19 all, I want to turn to -- this is Exhibit

20 Number 2 which is the invoice dated January

21 17th, 2013.  Can you described what is

22 described as the services they provided
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1 according to this invoice document?

2             I'll let you answer.  

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The service

4 that's being provided?

5             MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  What's being

6 described on this invoice as the services

7 being provided?

8             Well, actually let me stop you for

9 a second.  Let me re-ask the question. 

10             How many events are listed on or

11 how many dates are listed within the invoice?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It says four

13 dates.  1/15/13 to 1/22/13.

14             MR. ADAMS:  That's the very first

15 page which is the invoice page?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

17             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Now, first

18 of all, there seems like there's three

19 descriptions regarding -- that start off with

20 catering license or catering license, do you

21 see that?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And, for

2 instance, there's the first one that's there,

3 can you read that into the record in terms of

4 the first description of items? 

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Catering

6 license for alcoholic beverages sales for one-

7 day period ending 1/22/2013. 

8             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Host will

10 provided their own food.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And then

12 on the next event what is listed there?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Catering

14 license for alcoholic beverages sales for a

15 one-day period ending 1/25/2013.  Catering

16 food service for 125 persons.  Menu, fish

17 balls, crawfish with veggies, rice and

18 (white).

19             MR. ADAMS:  And just to let you

20 know.  Catering, it is your assumption that

21 that's a misspelling?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, for each

2 of these events, we already established that

3 for -- sorry.  Did you discuss with Mr. Harris

4 what was meant by these descriptions at all?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  But what's

7 listed here is catering license for alcoholic

8 beverage sales, is that correct?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And for each

11 occasion it's $100 and we already stipulated

12 that that is $100 for each of those occasions?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

14             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And one of

15 those occasions was on January 25th, which is

16 the event that occurred?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so what was

19 the amount that was charged for food?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  $700.

21             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And so was the

22 amount that was being billed -- I apologize. 
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1 In terms of this invoice, who is being billed

2 on this invoice and who is this invoice from?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It's from

4 PTC, Inc., with an address of 3729 Grant

5 Place, Northeast, Washington, D.C.  

6             MR. ADAMS:  And what do you know

7 about that address?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That is the

9 address for Roadside Cafe Catering.

10             MR. ADAMS:  And who is being

11 billed?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  DC

13 Soundstage c/o Rodney Manley. 

14             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Okay. 

15             And in terms of the food for the

16 one date that there was -- first of all, so

17 food isn't for each occasion, is that correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's

19 correct.  

20             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  And for

21 the one occasions that there is food is the

22 amount that's billed for food greater or less
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1 than the amount for alcoholic sales or for

2 what's termed as catering license or alcoholic

3 beverage sales?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The amount

5 for food is greater than the catering license

6 for alcoholic beverage sales. 

7             MR. ADAMS:  Now, go to the next

8 page.  There's a letterhead.  What letterhead

9 is there?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  DC

11 Soundstage.

12             MR. ADAMS:  And what type of

13 document is this?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It says

15 Catering Agreement. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Is there any

17 place in this document or the two pages behind

18 it, to what extent, if any, is PTC, Inc., or

19 Roadside Cafe Catering mentioned here?  Or in

20 those three documents?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No where on

22 these three documents?  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  So, first

2 of all we have -- we have an agreement between

3 -- so, who is this agreement with?  Who are

4 the parties of this agreement?  This catering

5 agreement?  

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Eddie Kane,

7 Urban Radio, Antoine Lowery, Rodney Manley and

8 Antoine Lowery.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Are there

10 any other parties involved in these

11 agreements?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, turn to

14 the first page which is Urban Radio Show. 

15 What are the terms of this?  What are the

16 dates mentioned for the catering agreement?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The dates

18 for the catering agreement is 1/15/13 to

19 1/22/13 and then it has 8th, 15th, 22nd.

20             MR. ADAMS:  So, what is your

21 understanding regarding when the catering is

22 occurring based upon this catering agreement?
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1             I apologize.  Let me make sure.

2             Based on your understanding when

3 is the catering occurring?  Is that

4 discoverable from this agreement?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, it's

6 occurring between 1/15/2013 or actually, no.

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Because it

9 has -- I don't know if this 8 down here is a

10 date that precedes 1/15/2013.  

11             MR. ADAMS:  So, how many patrons

12 are for this event?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Sixty.

14             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  So, if there's

15 60 can you tell us whether or not that's more

16 or less than 100?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Less than

18 100.

19             MR. ADAMS:  So, if it's less than

20 100 what's the significance in terms of how

21 this would impact this event?  Would it be

22 different paperwork or would it be -- 
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  

2             MR. ADAMS:  Same supplier?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, it

4 should be -- it should be more paperwork

5 tracking the alcoholic beverage sales and food

6 service for this event. 

7             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And how does it

8 impact the alcohol sales?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The alcohol

10 sales for this event would be -- should be

11 purchased from the wholesale licensed

12 establishment in the District of Columbia.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  And what

14 knowledge do you have so far about whether the

15 licensee purchased from wholesale for January?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  None. 

17             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  January -- 

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  None for

19 this.

20             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  Now, the next

21 catering agreement, what do we see here?  This

22 is between Antoine Lowery and DC Soundstage. 
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1 Now, it states here fish and chicken.  What

2 event is this for and what's the date?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mika

4 birthday party from 1/25/13 to 2/13/13.

5             MR. ADAMS:  So, is that from

6 January 25th, '13, to February 13th of this

7 year?  

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

9             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  What's

10 your understanding in terms of birthday

11 parties.  A birthday is normally on one

12 occasion or do they stretched more than one

13 day?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, they

15 surely don't last 18 days. 

16             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  In my

18 experience.  

19             MR. ADAMS:  And how many guest for

20 this occasion?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Sixty.

22             MR. ADAMS:  And the last contract
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1 that you have here is for -- when was the last

2 agreement?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It was

4 between Rodney Manley and Antoine Lowery and

5 it's for Open Mic Night.  It says eight

6 Wednesday Night Showcase.  

7             MR. ADAMS:  So, this is every

8 Wednesday, is that what you're saying?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It says

12 start time every Wednesday.  Well, for dates

13 1/2/13 to 1/30/13, every Wednesday.

14             MR. ADAMS:  And how does this

15 correspond at all with the invoice or does it? 

16 How does this catering agreement correspond

17 with the invoice at all?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It doesn't. 

19             MR. ADAMS:  From this agreement

20 can you determine whether alcohol or food was

21 ordered?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  For?
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1             MR. ADAMS:  For the third page for

2 Antoine Lowery and Rodney Manley agreement?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, you

4 can determine that food wasn't ordered for

5 every day that this event was supposed to

6 occur unless one of the days was that it

7 occurred was on January 25th.

8             MR. ADAMS:  Turn to Exhibit 3. 

9 Now, Exhibit 3 is that a similar invoice?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

11             MR. ADAMS:  And what's the date

12 for this invoice?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  1/28/2012.

14             MR. ADAMS:  That's the date of the

15 invoice, but when is alcohol supposed to be

16 sold on this date -- on this invoice?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  1/4/2013.  

18             MR. ADAMS:  So, January 4th? 

19 Behind that there is a note.  There's a

20 document.  What's that document behind this

21 invoice and I ask the Board to redact some of

22 the personal identification information on
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1 that contract including the phone numbers,

2 email address.  But what's the nature of this

3 document to the best you can discern?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The nature

5 of -- it's some kind of agreement.

6             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It doesn't

8 say -- 

9             MR. ADAMS:  I want to turn you to

10 the last paragraph.  Oh, sorry, I apologize. 

11 What doesn't that say?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It doesn't

13 specifically say what kind of agreement, but

14 in the fine print it says that it refers to it

15 as an agreement.

16             MR. ADAMS:  To what extent, if

17 any, is there an agreement regarding food or

18 alcohol based upon the two pages that you have

19 here?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  What -- 

21             MR. ADAMS:  Based on the two pages

22 can you determine at all, in any way, shape or
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1 form whether this is an agreement regarding

2 the service of food or alcohol?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

4             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which two

6 pages are you referring to?

7             MR. ADAMS:  This is behind the

8 invoice on Exhibit Number 3. 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. ADAMS:  There are two pages

11 and one is an agreement and one is handwritten

12 notes.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. ADAMS:  I want you to read

15 into the record, Investigator Lawson.  There's

16 a paragraph above the signatures.  Can you

17 read that into the record?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  We

19 appreciate you and look forward to working

20 with you upon agreement.  

21             There will be a 30 percent cost of

22 the door admission to cover security and
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1 maintenance.  But any reason management feels

2 as though the obligation of your production is

3 not fulfilled, then we have the right to

4 renegotiate the contract.  

5             MR. ADAMS:  So, based upon this

6 paragraph, what can you discern regarding the

7 operations of, I guess, DC Soundstage in terms

8 of admission and admission prices and things

9 of that sort?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  From --

11 well, that it is an agreement that there is

12 going to be a 30 percent cost of door

13 admission to cover security and maintenance.

14             MR. ADAMS:  So, are you able to

15 infer -- to what extent are you able to infer

16 whether the establishment allows all people to

17 walk in without admissions or whether they do

18 allow persons to walk in and pay -- and pay a

19 public charge to be admitted?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, from

21 the indication of this phrase, it is suggested

22 that there is going to be a cost for door
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1 admission and 30 percent of that cost will be

2 used to cover security and maintenance.

3             MR. ADAMS:  All right.  Magic

4 words. 

5             I have no further questions for

6 Mr. Lawson.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris,

8 do you have some cross-examining?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Just a few questions

10 for Mr. Lawson. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

13             MR. HARRIS:  Referring to Exhibit

14 Number 2, invoices.  

15             It mentions the dates of service

16 there.  Would you agree that they fall within

17 the same week?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well -- 

19             MR. HARRIS:  The dates of service

20 for Exhibit Number 2, January 22nd, January

21 25th and January 26th? 

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Fall within
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1 the same dates as what?

2             MR. HARRIS:  Within the same week.

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Oh, within

4 the same week.  Within the same week as which?

5             MR. HARRIS:  Just  within the 

6 same --

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  With all of

8 them?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  Monday through

10 Sunday?

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I would

12 have to say that with the possible exception

13 of the second page.

14             MR. HARRIS:  Well, no, just those

15 three dates of service.

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Okay.  The

17 dates of service.  I understand that fall

18 within the same week?  

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me. 

20 Mr. Harris, you have not established a link

21 between the lines of the cover sheet and the

22 pages that follow so it is very difficult for
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1 Investigator Lawson to answer your question

2 and that's why I'm pointing that out to you. 

3             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  He,

5 probably like I, have no clue as to what

6 you're referring to when you say fall within

7 the same weeks.  I don't know what weeks

8 you're referring to. 

9             MR. HARRIS:  Let me just provide

10 some clarity.  Billing occurs every week.

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no,

12 you can't do that.  You can't make statements.

13             MR. HARRIS:  Well, let me -- 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're

15 referring to page 1, correct?

16             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, page 1 of

17 Exhibit 2.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

19             MR. HARRIS:  So, the billing is

20 occurring within -- there are three events

21 that are occurring within the same week?  

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The same
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1 week,yes.  You said weeks and that's what  

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  

3             MR. HARRIS:  Oh, I'm sorry, weeks,

4 no, within the same week?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Within the

6 same week?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  The three dates

8 occur within the same week. 

9             MR. HARRIS:  All right.  And the

10 date of billing occurs the week before the

11 event.

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I don't have

13 a calendar in front of me but I have to say

14 that September -- I'm sorry, January 17th is

15 probably a week before.

16             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  All right.  

17             I think that should do it unless

18 the Board -- well, I don't know if you can

19 question me but I don't know how that works.

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  We'll get

21 to that.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think
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1 he was directly questioning you.  No, he can't

2 really question you unless asking for

3 clarification or something.  

4             MR. HARRIS:  So, it is able to

5 believe that based on what you said it could

6 be perceived that the billing occurred a week

7 prior to the events that were scheduled for

8 that week?

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

10             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  All right.  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The

12 preparation of this document occurred a week

13 before the dates on the alcoholic beverages of

14 the events, sales, service.

15             MR. HARRIS:  Right.  And would you

16 agree that generally caterers like to prepare

17 invoice in advance so they can collect a

18 deposit and do all the things that needed to

19 be done before the event occurred?

20             MR. ADAMS:  Calls for speculation.

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I have no

22 idea. 
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Objection, calls for

2 speculation. 

3             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Moving

4 forward. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  His answer is

6 on the record right now though.  

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He did?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I heard him

9 answer.  

10             MR. ADAMS:  He did not answer on

11 the record.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He said I 

13 have no idea.  Okay.  

14             The witness did answer.  Go ahead.

15             MR. ADAMS:  Do you -- 

16             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I have a few

17 more questions. 

18             MR. ADAMS:  Okay.  

19             MR. HARRIS:  I'm not sure of the

20 legal details so I'm not -- 

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. HARRIS:  The next question I
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1 have is, is there any regulatory -- I don't

2 know how to ask the question.  

3             Is there anything that prohibits

4 the site -- the particular site from having a

5 birthday party inside of it?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Anything

7 that prohibits?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  A site from

10 having a birthday party?  

11             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not to my

13 knowledge.

14             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Is there

15 anything that prohibits a caterer from

16 catering an event that may occur in that

17 particular site?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not to my

19 knowledge.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

21 what did you say?  

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not to my



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 241

1 knowledge.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MR. HARRIS:  I'd just like to turn

4 your attention to Exhibit Number 34 of the

5 case report.  Exhibit Number 34.  Exhibit

6 Number 34.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  To

8 Government's Exhibit Number 1?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Or Number 3?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, exactly.

12 Government's Exhibit Number 1.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay  

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just

16 for the record.  All right.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  34?

18             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, please.  

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Okay. 

20             MR. HARRIS:  Would you describe

21 what you see there.

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The cage?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, please.  

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I see a cage

3 with bottles of alcoholic beverages around it. 

4 Open containers of alcoholic beverages around

5 it with pouring nipples on there.  A hose on

6 top of the cage.  A padlock on the cage. 

7 Bottles of alcoholic beverages.  Sealed and

8 open bottles of alcoholic beverages inside of

9 the cage.  A plastic bag, wooden shelving.

10             MR. HARRIS:  That's enough.  Thank

11 you very much.  

12             The closure, how is it held

13 together?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The 

15 closure--

16             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- is a

18 padlock. 

19             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Thank you.  

20             The third question I have is in

21 your work is there any responsibility of a

22 caterer to be a whistleblower?
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1             MR. ADAMS:  Objection, not

2 relevant.

3             MR. HARRIS:  I think it is

4 relevant.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

6 how is it relevant?

7             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have a

9 chance to say how it's relevant.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I think it is

11 relevant because it speaks to the

12 responsibility of the caterer in this case. 

13 Did the caterer secure the alcohol that was

14 serviced at the event and how responsible is

15 the caterer for activities that occur after

16 the caterer retired.

17             MR. ADAMS:  I'll withdraw my

18 objection.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Lawson, do you want him to repeat the

21 question?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you

2 repeat it?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. HARRIS:  My question is there

6 any responsibility for a caterer to serve as

7 a whistleblower?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not to my

9 knowledge.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  No more questions. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

12 questions?  

13             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Briefly. 

14 Mr. Lawson, did you notice while you were

15 inside of the establishment, the DC

16 Soundstage, any posters or notices from ABRA,

17 the privacy sign, the underage drinking sign

18 and things that I can't recall?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, there

20 were not any privacy signs, signs posting

21 notice of the legal drinking age.  I'm not

22 sure if the license was posted but, you know,
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1 when I entered the alcoholic beverage

2 consumption had ended and once I determined

3 that it was catered it was perceived that even

4 if it was posted when the caterer was there,

5 he could have possibly removed it once he

6 left.

7             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you,

8 Madam Chair. 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  

10             Okay.  I have a few.  

11             With respect to Exhibit 34 shoed

12 the cage.

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was it full?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Pardon me?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was the cage

17 full of bottles or was there room for more?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It was --

19 there was room for more, probably a couple

20 more.  Not much but there was some room in 

21 the cage for more.                           

22            CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And this might
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1 be speculative, I don't know, but do you have

2 any knowledge as to why some bottles would

3 have been out of the cage and some would have

4 been in the cage?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not at all,

6 ma'am. 

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

8 Attached to Government's Exhibit 1 after the

9 cage on Government's Exhibit 1 is what's been

10 identified as a menu.

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

13 don't remember.  Did you have an opportunity

14 to ask Mr. Manley about or anyone else about

15 whether that was a permanent menu or just a

16 menu for that night?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 

18 I did ask him.  My exact questioning along the

19 lines of this menu was why did DC Soundstage

20 need a permanent menu?  And he wouldn't -- he

21 didn't respond.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He didn't
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1 respond.  

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He did say

3 that this -- he did say food items were items

4 that were prepared and provided by Roadside

5 Cafe Catering.  He did say that. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  These were

7 the items that were -- 

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes,he did

9 say that. 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  These are

12 items that are provided by -- 

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- Roadside

15 Cafe Catering.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what time

17 did you arrive on the premises?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That night

19 or that morning?  That night it was

20 approximately 10:00.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That night?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 
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1 The morning was approximately 2:50. 

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

3 the morning at 2:50 a.m.  

4             Was there evidence that alcohol

5 was still being served or had been served

6 recently?  

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  There were--

8 I did observe beer bottles that had a little

9 alcohol -- that appeared to have liquid in

10 them and some cups.  I did not determine, you

11 know.  I did not smell them or taste them or

12 anything like that to determine if it was

13 alcoholic beverages, but it had the color and

14 consistency of alcohol spirits in the cups. 

15 And it appeared as though they were still

16 going through the cleaning process.  And there

17 were some bottles with nipples or the pouring

18 nipples on them that was on top of the bar and

19 behind the bar on shelves while I was there. 

20 So, I would have to say that it appeared as

21 though that there was recent cessation of the

22 consumption of alcoholic beverages.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, you saw

2 some cups and bottles on the bar?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you see

5 some on tables too or just the bar?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I couldn't

7 get too near the tables because the police had

8 probably two-thirds of the crime scene taped

9 and patrons and all had to stay outside the

10 tape so I couldn't walk too far inside of the

11 establishment, just really close to where the

12 bar was.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And I don't

15 recall seeing any bottles on tables within the

16 crime scene tape where the patrons were

17 located.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that

19 you said that this establishment which has a

20 Certificate of Occupancy for billiard -- 

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Billiard

22 parlor, yes.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Parlor, okay. 

2 Had all the indications of an ABC

3 establishment?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And could you

6 just reiterate what those were?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I mean

8 it -- I mean it -- to me it was -- it was just

9 like walking into any -- any D.C. licensed

10 establishment.  They had a full bar.  They had

11 alcohol on and -- on the shelves behind the

12 bar.  They had -- the guy had an ABC manager's

13 -- or expired ABC manager's license that he

14 provided me.  There was bags, large plastic

15 trash bags with residue and debris from

16 alcoholic beverage containers and cups and

17 there was speakers on the stage.  Large

18 speakers that you would find that a disc

19 jockey used.  Mr. Manley, the owner, told me

20 they had a disc jockey that night.  So, it was

21 almost like I was walking into an

22 establishment that was either a nightclub or
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1 a tavern with cover charge and entertainment

2 endorsements.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

4 were twice then?  You were there in the

5 morning and in the evening?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, ma'am. 

7 I was there when we responded to the initial

8 call for the incident and I went back that

9 evening to speak to Mr. Manley at

10 approximately 10:00 that evening and I

11 photographed the establishment free from all

12 the police activity. 

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

14 did you say that Mr. Harris said that he used

15 that kitchen as the -- 

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He didn't

17 say he used the kitchen.  He said he prepared

18 one of the dishes at DC Soundstage.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

20 Prepared it.  All right. 

21             And did you say he prepared the

22 food for this event at his grandmother's?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said he

2 prepared three of the dishes -- I think the

3 cake, fish portions and the rice he prepared

4 at his house. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And then the

7 shrimp stew, I think he called it he prepared

8 at DC Soundstage.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, so I

10 misheard.  That's why I wanted to check. 

11 Nothing about a grandmother's house.  

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, ma'am. 

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

14 right.  

15             I think that's all my questions. 

16 Any other questions by Board Members?

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I do,

18 Ms. Miller. 

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Alberti.

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good

22 evening.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you,

2 Mr. Lawson. 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you

4 for your kind words when you first began.  I

5 don't know if you remember.  

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I

7 remember.  You're still a marvelous Board.  

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I wasn't

9 trying to get a compliment.  Honest. 

10             Did Mr. Manley describe the kind

11 of food that was served that evening?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Manley?

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes,Mr.

14 Manley? 

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And I did

18 ask him. 

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  We

20 have a basic business license that I believe

21 is Exhibit -- where is that now?  Let me go

22 through these quickly. 
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1             We have a basic business license

2 which is Exhibit 9 to the Government's Exhibit

3 1.  All right.  And it is Omco Limited.  The

4 going name and address is Omco Limited and

5 Regina.  It says Buckman here but you said it

6 should be -- 

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I said

8 it should be Ruckman.  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

10 And we have a CFO which is -- it says

11 permission to use this address is given to

12 Buckman, is that correct?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

15 And the owners are, can you read the owner's

16 names?  It says Richard and Andrea Naylor, is

17 that correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes. 

19 Leasing trust. 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that

21 correct?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would you

3 identify which exhibit this is?

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Exhibit 11.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't see

8 Mr. Manley's name on any of these documents so

9 I have to ask you.  Did you investigate

10 whether Mr. Manley is an officer, an owner or

11 a partner in Omco Limited?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I

13 would say that I questioned Mr. Manley

14 regarding his association with Ms. Ruckman and

15 I attempted to ascertain information regarding

16 Ms. Ruckman and Mr. Manley was not forthcoming

17 with any -- providing any information.  He was

18 really more hush-hush about --

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you

20 have no knowledge then --

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- who the

22 principles are in Omco Limited?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Documented

2 as far as licensing -- licenses -- 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's

4 fine. 

5             In the record we have on Exhibit

6 34 maybe is the kitchen.  No, that's the cage. 

7 The bottle cage.  

8             Okay.   Exhibit 25 to the

9 Government's Exhibit 1 there's a kitchen. 

10 Would you just quickly describe the equipment

11 that you see there just so we have it on the

12 record?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  There's a

14 stove.  There's looks like a dish washing

15 machine.  There's a prep table.  And on top of

16 the prep table there are large ceramic heaters

17 or what appear to be ceramic heaters.  There's

18 a deep fryer and there's a couple of prep

19 tables.  A sink.  There's a large sliding

20 door, glass sliding door.  Refrigerator.  A

21 very large container of cooking oil on the

22 floor and another deep fryer -- portable deep
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1 fryer in the foreground near the deep fryer

2 machine. 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I do want to

5 note the picture is in the record. 

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just

7 wanted to make sure we -- 

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, if he

9 missed anything it's still in the pictures. 

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, in the

11 refrigerator did you see any uncooked food?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not

13 uncooked. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  It was all

15 cooked?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  It was all

17 cooked. 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did

19 you happen to notice -- did you look for any

20 licenses to certify that that kitchen was

21 approved by the Department of Health?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, I did
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1 -- I asked him for any -- any other licenses

2 he might have had and he didn't provide me

3 any.  I particularly was looking for any kind

4 of food service manager's or food service

5 safety manager license or, you know, some kind

6 of a Health Department inspection sheet.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, it's

8 safe to say you examined the premise for those

9 certificates?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I did ask

11 him for any other licenses. 

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you

13 didn't find any?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He didn't

15 provide -- he said he didn't have any.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  He

17 said he didn't have them?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's what

19 Mr. Manley said.

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

21 Well, when he said he didn't have them did you

22 specifically tell him what you were looking
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1 for?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I may have

3 said inspection sheets for the kitchen but as

4 far -- I don't think I said food service --

5 did he have a food service manager

6 certification.  

7             He showed -- he did show me a TIP

8 Certification but other than that there was

9 nothing else that he provided.  I can't

10 remember if I specifically said food safety

11 service manager license, but I did ask him if

12 he had any inspection sheet or anything from

13 the Department of Health for the kitchen. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

15 he said he did not have any of those?  Is that

16 correct?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you. 

19             Did he describe -- okay.  Let's go

20 back.  What time again did he say that Mr.

21 Harris left?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Manley
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1 said 1:30 -- between 1:30 and 1:45 a.m.

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

3 Mr. Harris told you what?

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Mr. Harris

5 at that morning told me the same thing.  1:30

6 to 1:45 a.m. and that evening he said 1:15 to

7 1:30 a.m.

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very

9 good.  

10             Did Mr. Manley talk about the

11 events of that evening before the shooting

12 incident?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  He didn't

15 describe -- 

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I -- I -- I

17 did ask him several times because I was

18 curious as to why the event was ending a

19 little over an hour more in time than they had

20 approval on their license or approval on the

21 catering license to end.  It was ending

22 roughly 10 minutes to 2 and I wanted to know



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 261

1 was there something that triggered him ending

2 the event early and he didn't comment on it. 

3 He just said, I just got tired of the people. 

4 I just got tired of what was going on.

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And so this

6 incident happened approximately at 2:00.

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The incident

8 occurred he said roughly about 10 minutes to

9 2 when he turned the lights on and told

10 everyone they had to leave.  And he said--

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, that

12 was roughly a half hour, 45 minutes depending

13 on whose story you believed before Mr. Harris

14 left, is that correct? 

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  When

17 Mr. Harris showed you these contracts and I'm

18 looking at Government Exhibit 2.  Did he say

19 anything about any entries on this contract

20 with respect to the events of that evening? 

21 Did he say that any of the entries on this

22 contract were associated with the events of
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1 that evening?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.  I

3 hadn't -- I hadn't spoke to him specifically

4 about what was on there.  Investigator Brian--

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

6 That's fine.  

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- picked

8 these up for him but -- 

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  -- based on

11 the information that he had on it on

12 1/25/2013, I assumed that that was the same

13 birthday party. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  When they

15 file the reports for an event that has less

16 than 100 people, the caterer files the report

17 for an event that's less than 100 people -- 

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- what are

20 they required to report, do you know?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Off the top

22 of my head, I can't remember everything but I
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1 do know that there's very specific 

2 requirements for the amount of alcohol, the

3 amount of food sales and where they bought the

4 alcohol in terms of gallons and they have to

5 keep the invoices for the alcohol and the

6 receipts for the alcohol.

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That

8 was going to be my question.  So, they're

9 required to keep the records of the sale?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are they

12 required to keep any records about food

13 purchases?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, for

15 under 60, yes.  

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For under

17 100 or 60?

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  For under

19 100, I'm sorry, yes. 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  They're

21 required to keep the record for -- all right.

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And I will
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1 say that I did check with Washington

2 Wholesaler and then they -- as I recall, I do

3 have copies of invoices and the only invoice--

4 there was an invoice dated in December of

5 2012.  There was no invoices dated for

6 January.

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  When

8 you say no invoices, you're talking about

9 invoices for PTC, Inc.?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir. 

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Roadside

12 Cafe.  And when they file quarterly reports

13 for the larger events do you know in general

14 what they're required to report?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Catering

16 reports?

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Caterer

19 reports is -- is from my understanding is

20 basically a overview or summary of their sales

21 for a six-month period because caterers'

22 licensing fees are based upon their sales --
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1 their annual sales.  And the caterer's report

2 is one of the tools used by ABRA to identify

3 how much sale of -- to record the sales of the

4 catering establishment.

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Very good. 

6 Are they required to report alcohol sales

7 separately from food sales?  If you don't

8 know, that's fine. 

9             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I don't

10 know.  I don't recall.  

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Are

12 they required to maintain documentation to

13 support the sales?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  For food or

15 alcohol?

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For either

17 or both?  I mean, they report a certain sales

18 amount and are they required to maintain

19 documentation to support those amounts that

20 they report?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That I don't

22 recall.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  I don't want

3 to say off the top of my head.  

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's

5 fine.  

6             I have -- oh, one last question. 

7 One last question.  These pictures that you

8 took on the 26th of the kitchen where - -and

9 the bar with open bottles and the cage with

10 open bottles next to it.  

11             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Exhibit 

13 29--

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  That's the

15 basement where -- 

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, in the

17 basement. 

18             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, where

19 the cage is located.  

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, the

21 basement is in the cage.  Okay.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The cage is
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1 in the basement.  

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

3 So, to the best of your recollection did you

4 ever -- okay.  What areas of the establishment

5 did you have a chance to examine the night of

6 the incident?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The night of

8 the incident?

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Just

11 basically the bar area and that's it.  The

12 entrance to the bar right at the edge of the

13 bar because, again, the police had police tape

14 cordoned off.

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you

16 notice any open bottles there?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Oh, yes,

18 there were open bottles with the nipples --

19 pouring nipples in them.  I did notice some of

20 those.  

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Beer or

22 beverages?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Spirits. 

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Spirits. 

3 Did you notice any sealed bottles of alcoholic

4 beverages?

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, I did. 

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What kind

7 of bottles?  

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:   Pardon?

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What kind

10 of bottles?

11             MR. KELLY:  Okay.  Alcoholic --

12 they were sealed bottles of -- they looked

13 like champagne bottles.  They were sparkling

14 wine or champagne, that kind.

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

16 this was in the bar area that evening?

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, sir.

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  In

19 anything that you observed that evening on the

20 26th when you went back was there anything

21 that led you to believe that what you were

22 observing was different than the way it looked
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1 earlier in the day or the evening of the

2 previous morning?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, because

4 it was a little more cleaner because they had

5 cleaned up a lot more.  Because when I was

6 there that morning, there were bottles, you

7 know, empty bottles on the floor, debris on

8 the floor, paper towels, trash, blood on the

9 floor.  All of that was cleaned up. 

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What about

11 the collection of open bottles?  What time did

12 you arrive there that evening?

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  The evening?

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  10:00 that

16 evening.

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was there

18 any of that going on, any service going on?

19             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Not -- not

20 at that time. 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Was

22 there any evidence that any service had
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1 occurred during the day?

2             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, sir. 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

4 presumably, all the open bottles that you saw

5 would have been there from the night before or

6 the morning before or earlier that morning?

7             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, other

8 than -- because as soon as we entered the

9 establishment, Mr. Manley made a comment that

10 they cleaned up pretty well.  He said -- he

11 made that statement.

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  He said it

14 looks like they cleaned up pretty well. 

15 That's what he said.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  And I'm -- 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you

19 very much.  I have no further questions. 

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

21 questions?  Okay.  Board questions.  Starting

22 with the Government?
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1             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  We have some

2 redirect.  We'll be quick.  

3               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

4             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Turning your

5 attention to Exhibit 3.  Can you confirm that

6 the charge of the license for that one-day

7 period if January 4th?  

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes. 

9 January 4th, 2013. 

10             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And turning your

11 attention to the second page on the bottom

12 where the signature line is.

13             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

14             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  What date was it

15 signed?

16             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  1/4/2013.  

17             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  On the top is

18 says, I guess the name is printed and there a

19 date of what again?

20             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Anwar Scott

21 is the name, 1/3/2013.

22             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And then if you go
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1 down, I guess, two line down from the name it

2 says number of persons, WT production not to

3 exceed.

4             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  

5             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  With production if

6 you go down two more lines.  It says,

7 production date.  What is the production date?

8             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  1/20/2013.  

9             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  So, in your

10 experience and training is this contract for

11 an event that occurred on 1/4 of 1/20?

12             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Well, my

13 understanding or from my experience, it would

14 be premature without investigating further

15 which date this occurred on. 

16             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And anywhere on

17 this contract is there any signature, any

18 name, anything indicating that the caterer is

19 pat of this contract or that it's tied to the

20 date of 1/4 other than the signature line?

21             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No.

22             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Going back to the
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1 first page -- 

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me,

3 can I ask a question?  I'm sorry, I don't

4 understand your question.  Do you mean when

5 you say the caterer do you mean any caterer or

6 do you mean the Respondent in this case?

7             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  The caterer in

8 this case, the licensee.  I forgot the name

9 now.  Roadside, I'm sorry. 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

11 who you mean?

12             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  That's what I

13 mean, yes. 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.   

15             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Going back to the

16 first page. 

17             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

18             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Other than this

19 being an invoice, other than saying invoice,

20 I guess, is there any indication that this is

21 actually a contract with Roadside Cafe and DC

22 Soundstage?
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1             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  No, it's a

2 bill.  

3             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Going to

4 Exhibit 2.  I think at this point I will just

5 ask -- normally, I take judicial notice but

6 can I can administrative notice of the dates

7 in January for the weeks that we're

8 discussing?  Just look at a calendar from a

9 Sunday to a Saturday, the weeks we will be

10 discussing are 1/13 to 1/19 which is one week

11 in January.  The second week being 1/20 to

12 1/26.  And then 1/27 to February 2nd.  Those

13 are three weeks in January.  Take notice of --

14             MR. HARRIS:  administratively, I

15 work from Monday to Sunday so--

16             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Just the dates.  I

17 just want you to take administrative notice of

18 the dates from Sunday to Saturday.  

19             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  I want to ask you

20 the dates on the invoice have dates for three

21 events.  Can you say those dates?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  On Exhibit
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1 2?

2             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Exhibit 2, yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are these

4 questions based on the questions that the

5 Board asked because that's where we're at?

6             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Redirect from -- 

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Redirect

8 needs to be -- I'm sorry we have to narrow

9 here but the rules are that once we get the

10 Board questions and then he testifies that you

11 can do follow up on that testimony.  But if

12 you're going beyond that then -- 

13             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Redirect from

14 after he asked his questions. 

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  From Mr.

16 Harris' questions?

17             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Yes. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm

19 sorry.  Okay.  Related to -- 

20             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Discussing these,

21 yes, I'm sorry. 

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  So, can you say

2 the dates for the invoice for Exhibit 2?

3             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.  First

4 date is 1/22/2013.  The second date is

5 1/25/2013.  The third date is 1/26/2013.  

6             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  And the

7 first contract behind that invoice lists dates

8 from -- what does it say for the date?  Those

9 two dates that are listed?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, for the

11 dates 1/15 -- well, 1/15/13 to 1/22/13.

12             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  So, the 1/15 to

13 1/22 that seems to fall in more than a one

14 week period?

15             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes, based

16 on the calendar. 

17             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And it does fall

18 before the weeks that are on this invoice? 

19 These invoices are -- one matches that date

20 but other two invoices seem to go past that

21 date?

22             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 277

1             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Then the

2 next contract or catering agreement goes from

3 1/25/ to 2/13 so it begins at the end of that

4 second week and goes on for a week that we

5 haven't even discussed?

6             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes.

7             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And then the next

8 contract starts at January 2nd and ends --

9 it's for the entire month of January it seems?

10             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Pretty much.

11             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  But the invoice is

12 still just for three dates which seem to fall

13 all in one week?

14             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Yes. 

15             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And just to

16 confirm again -- 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Confirm

18 again?

19             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  No more questions.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

21 have any questions based on that?  

22             MR. HARRIS:  No.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

2 Board questions?  

3             Thank you, Mr. Lawson.  You can be

4 excused.  

5             INVESTIGATOR LAWSON:  Madam Chair.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   Mr. Adams,

7 does that complete your case?

8             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, that does

9 complete it.  The District has no other

10 witnesses that it can rest its case. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             Mr. Harris,  we're thinking of

13 taking a break.  Maybe you want a break to

14 collect your thoughts and stuff.  So, is 10

15 minutes enough or do you want longer?

16             MR. HARRIS:  No, that's perfect. 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We'll

18 take a ten-minute break then. 

19             (Whereupon, off the record from

20 6:31 p.m.to 6:52 p.m.)  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   Okay.  We're

22 back on the record.  
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1             Mr. Harris, are you ready to

2 proceed?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I am. 

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

5 And I think I told you you have an option of

6 doing an opening statement if you want.  Did

7 you do one before, I can't remember now.  

8             MR. HARRIS:  I did. 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You did. 

10 Okay. So, you can now call your first witness

11 which may be yourself.  You may now call your

12 first witness which may be yourself. 

13             MR. HARRIS:  Oh, okay.  Are you

14 okay going over there?

15             MR. HARRIS:  Sure.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good

17 evening.  Do you swear to tell the truth, the

18 whole truth and nothing but the truth?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why

21 don't you just start by identifying yourself

22 again and then you can testify if you like.
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MR. HARRIS:  I am Andrew Harris,

4 A-N-D-R-E-W  H-A-R-R-I-S and I'm the

5 proprietor of Roadside Cafe Catering.

6             I'm not sure I have anything to

7 say because much of it has already been

8 presented.  

9             I would just say that I believe

10 that -- I guess this is a -- I don't want to

11 give a closing statement here.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

13 fine.  

14             MR. HARRIS:  I don't have any

15 additional comments. 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

17 did you testify to something or not really?

18             MR. ADAMS:  I apologize, Madam

19 Chairman.  The District wanted to make clear

20 to the Board that obviously any statements

21 that Mr. Harris may have said at the time we

22 were speaking regarding the Offer in
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1 Compromise that he was not under oath at that

2 time so it didn't really count as testimony. 

3             Obviously, it's the District's

4 opinion that, you know, that the establishment

5 doesn't have to testify but if the

6 establishment seeks to state that anything was

7 stated on the record what was stated prior

8 didn't count.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

10             I would also say to you since

11 you're familiar with this kind of proceedings. 

12 For instance, if you heard testimony before

13 that you didn't think was true or that you

14 wanted to address, you know, such as the

15 invoices or any interpretations that were

16 being drawn from any of the documents Mr.

17 Adams presented that you have another side to

18 present.  Actually, that is evidence.  That's

19 not like closing argument. 

20             MR. HARRIS:  May I grab my notes

21 then?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Or you can be
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1 there if you want.  Wherever it works for you.

2             Just so you understand because I

3 don't want to get to the point where you're

4 doing closing and then we're saying no, that's

5 not closing.  That's evidence.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Thank you.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, if you

8 want to get into the record facts of your side

9 of something -- 

10             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- this is

12 the time.

13             MR. HARRIS:  All right.  

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was Mr.

15 Harris sworn in?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You weren't

17 sworn in?  I think he was.  

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't

19 think so.  Was Mr. Harris sworn in?  

20             MR. ADAMS:  Was he sworn in?  

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Were you

22 sworn in?  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll do it

2 again just in case.  Do you swear to tell the

3 truth, the whole truth, nothing but the truth?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  

7             MR. HARRIS:  Thank you, again. 

8             Just a couple of points I wanted

9 to bring to the Board.  

10             That Roadside Cafe Catering does

11 not provide its license to -- to anyone,

12 particularly not the Standard Operating

13 Procedures continuously at all.  There are

14 specific engagements on which -- on which the

15 caterer provides catered services to DC

16 Soundstage and those are generally referenced

17 by an invoice.  

18             Invoices are billed once a week so

19 that an event or an engagement that the DC

20 Soundstage may have that crosses multiple

21 weeks would not be covered by a single invoice

22 but rather by the instant that it occurred in
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1 that particular week. 

2             With regard to the time that the

3 inspector asked about what time I left the

4 establishment, yes, there was some confusion

5 at the time.  He called me.  He called me at

6 3:00 in the morning and I had just awakened

7 and, you know, to be to be honest, I wasn't

8 really sure what time I had left there so I

9 gave him a range of times.  And then after I

10 thought about it some more, I realized what

11 time I must have left there based on the time 

12 that I got home and got into bed.  So, I

13 corrected myself when I told him, you know,

14 between 1:00, 1:15 thereabouts.  1:15, 1:30

15 thereabouts.  

16             I mean, I think it was -- because

17 I shut down the bar before 1:00 and there were

18 questions that he asked about why, you know,

19 we closed so early.  Well, based on my billing

20 I'm not staying there all night.  I'm sorry. 

21 Just staying there until whenever I agreed to

22 and then the party is over and I go home.  
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1             Inspector Jones asked me on the

2 phone while we were talking, you know, about

3 the food services times and I explained to him

4 that generally when people cater events that

5 late at night they don't eat very much.  Okay. 

6 So, we will -- I'll prepare food and some

7 people will come in and eat or whatever and

8 then after a certain time I have to take that

9 food down.  Whatever is there, whether the eat

10 it or not, it's gone.  And -- and, you know,

11 you heard testimony that most of the people

12 began arriving at midnight.  Well, the food is

13 all gone at that particular time because I

14 have to take it down.  

15             Let's see, what else?  

16             With regard to people who are

17 consuming alcohol beverages outside of what I

18 served, you know, I hope I was able to -- to

19 introduce through testimony from Inspector

20 Lawson that people often do bring their own

21 little stashes in their bags and there's very

22 little because I'm catering, I can't do
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1 anything about it other than perhaps call the

2 police or something but I don't -- I can't do

3 anything about it.  

4             One of the stipulations in this

5 list here, let me see if I can find which one

6 it is.  Item Number 33 stipulating that there

7 are alcoholic beverages left untaken or

8 whatever the term is.  I can't read it. 

9 Perhaps leaving the establishment, the

10 licensee had not taken all remaining alcoholic

11 beverages from customers.  Well, I couldn't. 

12 So, you know, the few -- two or three people--

13 well, maybe more.  Maybe 10 people who had

14 glasses of whatever they were drinking, the

15 amount was so de minimis that I thought why am

16 I fighting with thee people, you know.  So, I

17 left them thinking that they had finished

18 their consumption by the time I leave or

19 whatever.  

20             So, me personally, the beverages

21 that were solde by me I collected everything

22 I could and there's a few people who refused,
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1 I left them with their little glasses and went

2 on about my business.  

3             I think that's all I really wanted

4 to share with the Board in terms of my person.

5             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Rodriguez gets to

6 cross.

7             MR. HARRIS:  Do I need to sit in

8 there or can I -- 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you can

10 stay there.  You can stay there.  

11             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  I have no

12 questions. 

13             MR. ADAMS:  The District has no

14 questions for him.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

16 questions?

17             Okay.  I have a few.  

18             So, as a caterer are you saying

19 that you can't leave food?  You have to take

20 all your food with you when you go?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Not that I have to

22 take all the food with me when I go but in
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1 terms of cleaning up the place, my

2 responsibility is to clean up the place before

3 I leave and so I do remove food from the

4 premises, throw it in the trash or give it

5 away or whatever I need to do in order to

6 clear up the place.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, okay. 

8 So, even if people are still there, you take

9 the food?  The food that hasn't been --

10             MR. HARRIS:  The primary food if

11 there are chips and dip and stuff like that,

12 that stays, but the main food goes.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why is that?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Because I have to

15 clean up.  I have to take my chafing dishes. 

16 I have to take all of the stuff that I used to

17 prepare the meal to take home with me.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you have

19 to take your dishes home?

20             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you don't

22 have to take the food in them home, but you
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1 do?

2             MR. HARRIS:  I do.  I mean, by

3 that time, nobody is eating anything so

4 leaving it there, I mean, I would have to

5 transfer it into some other take away

6 container which -- 

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you know

8 that the party wasn't going to begin until

9 midnight?

10             MR. HARRIS:  No, the party should

11 have begun at 9:00.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

13 you took the food away at midnight just as

14 most of the people came?

15             MR. HARRIS:  Food shuts down at

16 11:00. 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  11:00?

18             MR. HARRIS:  11:00, yes.  And I

19 stayed until 1:00.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, you had

21 food from 9:00 to 11:00 there?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it took

2 you two hours to shut down?

3             MR. HARRIS:  No, I remained to

4 serve alcohol until 1:00. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, why

6 didn't you serve food longer?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Just in terms of

8 logistics, cleaning up and getting myself

9 ready to go. My process is I serve food for

10 two or three hours, depending on what the

11 guests request and then I begin putting that

12 stuff away and getting myself prepared to take

13 it. 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you see

15 people bring additional alcohol that night?

16             MR. HARRIS:  I saw people sipping

17 from their jackets or coat.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

19 that what you referred to when earlier you

20 said you expected to be a whistleblower?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Well, not only about

22 that but about the presence of other alcoholic
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1 beverages on the premises.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, the

3 alcoholic beverages on the premises included

4 yours that you gave them for $100 worth of

5 alcoholic beverages, beverages in people's

6 jackets that you saw?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

9 right?   

10             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And other

12 beverages?

13             MR. HARRIS:  Other. 

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And do

15 you know who the other beverages belonged to?

16             MR. HARRIS:  I could begin to

17 speculate but I'm not sure that you would want

18 me to do that.  I mean, you understand.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

20             MR. HARRIS:  We could infer.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

22 didn't testify to this so I might be -- I'm
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1 going beyond your testimony and you may say to

2 me, you know, I don't want to answer this,

3 okay.  But I am curious about that menu that

4 was identified in Government Exhibit Number 1

5 and attributed to your food. 

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I don't

8 know if you want to comment on that, whether

9 or not that is your menu or your food or -- 

10             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, that is my food

11 and my menu.  That menu was created way back

12 in October, I think it was.  And at that time

13 we were talking about how best to -- what's

14 the word I'm looking for.  What DC Soundstage

15 was going to become, whether it was going to

16 become a full-fledged restaurant.  What

17 exactly was going to happen.  And I prepared

18 those as examples of what I could do if given

19 the opportunity to be the food service

20 provider there. 

21             We talked about Mr. Manley being

22 responsible for musical entertainment.  That's



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 293

1 one arm of the business and I would be

2 responsible for the food preparation and that

3 kind of thing.  And so that was the menu that

4 I prepared for that. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, besides

6 being a food service provider, do you mean as

7 their own chef or do you mean as a caterer

8 still?  

9             MR. HARRIS:  Their own -- 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

11 that didn't go anywhere?

12             MR. HARRIS:  No.  I mean, those

13 discussions continued even up until last week

14 because the question was, you know, what --

15 what's going to happen here?  Are you going to

16 become a restaurant, a tavern or what?  And we

17 talked about what would be required for all

18 those things, a three-compartment sink and all

19 the other things that are necessary to create

20 a full-fledged kitchen.

21             One thing I should correct in the

22 testimony from Mr. Jones, there is no stove in
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1 that place.  There is -- what you see there,

2 the large thing, is a fire.  And so there is

3 no stove there.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not sure

5 how Mr. Lawson got that menu but I just want

6 to clarify.  Is that menu as far as you know,

7 is not being used?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Not being used, no. 

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Not by me anyway. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You're

12 not -- 

13             MR. HARRIS:  No, I'm not preparing

14 those foods, no.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

16 sorry, did you want to say something else?

17             MR. HARRIS:  No, I've forgotten

18 what else I wanted to say. 

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             Other questions?  Yes, Mr. Brooks.

21             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, thank

22 you, Madam Chair. 
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1             Mr. -- is it Harris?

2             MR. HARRIS:  Harris. 

3             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Now,

4 I'm looking at a catering agreement.  I hope

5 I got the right one.  Is this the one that's

6 dated the 25th of January?  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does it have

8 an exhibit number or anything?

9             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, I'm

10 sorry, Exhibit 2.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Do you have

13 that?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do. 

15             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Now, it says

16 that the start time is supposed to be 8:00

17 p.m. to 1:45 p.m.  Is that the correct time?

18             MR. HARRIS:  Oh, that's the

19 birthday party?

20             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.  Was

21 that the one we're talking about now?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.
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1             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

2             MR. HARRIS:  So, this is the

3 agreement that Mr. Manley prepared.  When he

4 calls in the phone he gives me the details of

5 exactly what he would like. 

6             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Right. 

7             MR. HARRIS:  And I talked to him

8 about it and we negotiate.  I tell him how

9 much I can do it for a so on and so forth. 

10 And we come to an understanding. 

11             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

12             MR. HARRIS:  And then I take it

13 from there. I prepare my invoice based on what

14 telephone conversations he and I have, not

15 what's written on here.  Because I didn't

16 participate in the production of this.  I just

17 -- I have a copy of it because I asked him for

18 copies of it.  When I was called by Mr. Lawson

19 to produce these things, I wanted evidence of

20 the fact that these events were actually

21 happening.  And so I got Mr. Manley to give me

22 copies of them and I attached them to my
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1 invoices so that you could see what was

2 happening. 

3             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So,

4 although this says the end time was going to

5 be 1:45 a.m., as I understand you, you left at

6 approximately 1:00 a.m.

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

8             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Is that

9 correct?  

10             MR. HARRIS:  That is correct.

11             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And

12 when you left, did you tell him you were

13 leaving?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  I always do. 

15             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And

16 then he has the understanding that there is no

17 ABC manager on duty?

18             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

19             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  And he was

20 okay with that?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

22             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank
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1 you, Madam Chair.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Other

3 questions?  Mr. Alberti.  

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, good

5 evening, Mr. Harris.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Good evening. 

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm going

8 to switch gears on you.  

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, certainly.  

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  We're going

11 to do a little bit of history here.  

12             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't

14 know whether to use present or past tense but

15 we have an active CR license attributable to

16 you that was approved by the on November 16th,

17 2011, does that sound correct?

18             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, it does.

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

20 you requested sometime after that -- 

21             MR. HARRIS:  Exactly. 

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the
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1 license be put in safekeeping until July 30,

2 2012, is that correct?

3             MR. HARRIS:  That's correct.  

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  My notes

5 show that we have not received from you a

6 letter to extend that state of safekeeping, is

7 that correct?

8             MR. HARRIS:  That is correct. 

9 Yes, can I explain?

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no,

11 just answer my question.  

12             MR. HARRIS:  Certainly. 

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  our records

14 also show -- my notes show and our records

15 show that for the period 2012 to 2013

16 basically, the 2012, you still owe us

17 licensing fees, is that correct?

18             MR. HARRIS:  That is not correct,

19 sir. 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I

21 will tell you our records show that you owe us

22 $1,275.
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.   That's good

2 news to me actually.  And I'll tell you why.

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait,

4 I'm not asking you -- 

5             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry. 

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- to

7 speak.  I'm just asking you to answer my

8 questions. 

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And that

11 amount I specified was due on March 31st,

12 2012.  

13             This license, I believe, is up for

14 renewal in March of this year?

15             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's your

17 intent?

18             MR. HARRIS:  I intend to renew it.

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You intend

20 to renew it.

21             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you
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1 realize that will require you to pay

2 outstanding fees and all late fees?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, Your Honor.  

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And will it

5 remain in safekeeping, is that your intent?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  Well -- 

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, what

8 are your plans to use the license?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Well, as I said to

10 you earlier, my intention is to reopen another

11 establishment fairly soon.  I go back a little

12 bit to try to put it in context. 

13             Last year, as you know, 2012, was

14 not a very good year.  We left our spot after

15 much trying to hold onto it as long as we

16 could.  We didn't get the -- part of our

17 challenges was that we couldn't serve alcohol

18 for several months when we first opened.  So,

19 we tried and tried and finally we got the

20 alcohol license but, of course, we were in

21 arrears and the whole mess happened.  So, we

22 had to close and I put the license in
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1 safekeeping for two reasons.  

2             First, I didn't have a new

3 location for us to go to at that time and,

4 secondly, my father became ill and I needed to

5 travel.  I needed to go.  And so I returned in

6 June, I think it was.  Late May actually and

7 began corresponding with Ms. -- oh, I can't

8 remember the ladies name.  She was the person

9 responsible for safekeeping.  

10             But, anyway, we went back and

11 forth, back and forth because I didn't have a

12 new location to send the thing to.  So we

13 talked eventually about moving the thing to

14 another location and I said to her, what would

15 be best, you know, do I -- do I just change

16 the address and then she told me all the

17 processes we need to go through to change the

18 address and all that stuff and I said, look. 

19 We can't do that so let's just surrender the

20 license.  So, that's what I thought had

21 happened in July.  I thought the license had

22 been surrendered and that was the end of it. 
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1 You're telling me it wasn't which is great

2 because that's a good thing.  

3             So, I kept the catering license to

4 continue functioning a little bit, you know,

5 to continue on and with the intention of

6 getting some more schooling, education, doing

7 some more things, training getting myself

8 ready to do this one more time.  

9             So, I am in the process of doing

10 that and so when I get to the end of it I'm

11 hoping to be able to find a new location and

12 to proceed.  

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

14 Since you have plans to use this license, why

15 didn't you request -- renew your request for

16 safekeeping and pay the fees that you owe?

17             MR. HARRIS:  At the time I didn't

18 know that I could request an extension on the

19 safekeeping.  I thought I had only two choice

20 at the end of the period.  I had to either

21 surrender it or find a new location.  I have

22 a new location.
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you. 

2 Thank you for that.  

3             I'm going to switch gears here but

4 I'm going to have someone copy a letter that

5 I'd like you to take a look at.

6             MR. HARRIS:  Thank you.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, we'll

8 come back to this topic. 

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, I will

11 show it to you before I do anything.  I'll ask

12 you about it but it's in our records. 

13             I am going to potentially

14 introduce a document that is in ABRA records

15 so I assume we can take administrative note of

16 it but I would like Mr. Harris to see it. 

17             I don't know how you want to

18 handle that, Ms. Miller.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know

20 what it is so I -- 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  It will be

22 a letter that was sent to Mr. Harris from ABRA
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1 so it's in ABRA's records so I don't know how

2 you want to handle that.  Maybe you want to

3 see it first before you decide -- 

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- so let

6 me move on.  Let me move on.  

7             Okay.  The Board approved your

8 caterer's license in December of -- mid-

9 December of 2011.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.    

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you

12 haven't filed any quarterly reports. 

13             MR. HARRIS:  Correct. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why is

15 that?

16             MR. HARRIS:  In January of 2012,

17 just a few days after the license was granted

18 we lost our space.  And in addition to that,

19 as I shared with you earlier, I had to go

20 home.  So, I left the country and came back in

21 late May and then I started catering.  I

22 started catering through Mr. Manley.  So, I've
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1 -- the first six months of the year I had no

2 business and of the second six months of the

3 year I do have some business to report and

4 that's shared with you -- thank you.  I was

5 neglectful in doing that because I thought I

6 could do it at the same time I was filing my

7 taxes.  But apparently that was incorrect and

8 so I will take with due speed to provide the

9 appropriate report.

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, Mr.

11 Harris, what I'm not understanding is why you

12 seem to have ignored your responsibilities as

13 a licensee.  You may not have any income, but

14 the reports are due, very simple report. 

15 Zero, zero, zero, very simple report to do. 

16             Again, you now have proceeds from

17 the last half of the year and you haven't. 

18 So, why is it that you don't -- do you have an

19 explanation for why you appear to be ignoring

20 your responsibility as a licensee?

21             MR. HARRIS:  It is neither

22 deliberate nor capricious.  My -- as I shared
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1 with you, during the first half of 2012, 

2 you're right, I had no income.  I didn't

3 realize that no income I should fill a report. 

4 I did not know that.  I really am sorry, I did

5 not know.  

6             At the end of 2012, my intention

7 was to provide the appropriate reporting and

8 I was going to do so when I filed my taxes. 

9 I have not completed that yet,but I will do it

10 -- I will provide the reports ASAP.

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I

12 mean, forgive me, but -- so, you didn't

13 understand that you should pay your licensing

14 fees on time either, is that correct?

15             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, that's not

16 true.  In July -- 

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You didn't.

18             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, in July I

19 came and I paid the licensing fee for the

20 catering license because that's when I

21 returned to the country and I also spoke with

22 Mrs. -- 
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For your

2 restaurant. 

3             MR. HARRIS:  As I shared with you,

4 sir, when I did not know to which new address

5 the license should go and a result there's no

6 need to pay the fee because I had no where to

7 put it, no where to take it.  So, I thought

8 the answer was to just surrender the license

9 and let it go. 

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

11             Okay.  Can we give him a copy of

12 this letter?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  

14             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Mr. Harris,

15 I got a question.  You said that you had no

16 idea what to do with the money or who to talk

17 to, is that your understanding?

18             MR. HARRIS:  With the money, I'm

19 sorry?

20             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  About the

21 safekeeping?

22             MR. HARRIS:  No, what I didn't



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 309

1 know, sir, was that I requested an extension

2 of the safekeeping.  I did not know that. 

3             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Now,

4 Ms. Jenkins, was the name you were trying to

5 remember?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I believe so. 

7             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And

8 you have been in contact with her as a license

9 specialist.  Could you not have picked up the

10 phone and asked her what to do?

11             MR. HARRIS:  I called her.  We

12 spoke on the telephone at length.  I asked her

13 whether I should renew the license and we

14 talked about the fact that I had no new

15 address to list for the license because -- 

16             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay. 

17             MR. HARRIS:  -- I had no -- no

18 place.  

19             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

20             MR. ALMOND:  So, the only answer

21 for me was to relinquish the license and let

22 it go because if I relinquished the license,
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1 there was no need to pay the fee because I

2 didn't have it any longer. 

3             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And

4 she did send you a letter advising you what to

5 do, didn't she?

6             MR. HARRIS:  I don't recall.  

7             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  The letter

8 that you have there.  That's the letter we're

9 referring to.  

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you

11 going to continue?

12             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  No, I asked

13 him about it.  I think he's looking for it. 

14 Do you have it?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which letter

16 are you referring to, Mr. Brooks?

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I just? 

18 Mr. Harris has been given two others, one

19 dated January 25th, 2012, one dated July 23,

20 2012, from ABRA.  And so that's what he has

21 and I will continue asking questions based on

22 those letters unless Mr. Brooks wants -- 
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1             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  No, go

2 ahead. 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr.  

4 Harris --

5             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you

7 remember these letters at all?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do. 

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Remember

10 both of them?

11             MR. HARRIS:  yes, I do. 

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

13             MR. HARRIS:  And in fact -- I'm

14 sorry.  I responded to Ms. Jenkins -- 

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait,

16 wait.  What does it say the third paragraph

17 down, the first sentence on the July 25th

18 letter?  What does it say?  Please read that

19 for me.  

20             MR. HARRIS:  On the third

21 paragraph, sir?

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  First
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1 sentence.

2             MR. HARRIS:  Should you have

3 questions or need assistance -- 

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, third

5 paragraph, first sentence.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Third paragraph,

7 first sentence of July 23rd?

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  January

9 25th, I'm sorry.  I misspoke.  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  It says, all

11 fees must be kept current during the

12 safekeeping period.  Fees on the license are

13 paid on the 31st of March -- 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  March 31st,

15 2012.  

16             MR. HARRIS:  Right.  Fees are -- 

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

18 Fine, that's enough.  All right?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  If you recall,

20 sir, I was not --

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait,

22 wait, wait.  I'm asking questions. 
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1             MR. HARRIS:  No problem.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll have

3 an opportunity.  

4             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I'm sorry.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I

6 don't want to read this into the record but it

7 says very -- the first paragraph says --

8 notifies you that your time is expired on

9 safekeeping.  And then the second sentence

10 says, that as you know, the requirements are

11 maintained, the license in safekeeping is to

12 write the ABC Board at least 10 days prior to

13 the expiration date.  Is that clear to you?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why didn't

16 you abide by that?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Sir, this letter was

18 written on July 23rd.  I didn't receive it

19 until several days later.  

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, after

21 you received it did you -- what did you do

22 after you received it?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  I called Ms. Jenkins. 

2 We had a conversation over the telephone at

3 which time I agreed to relinquish the license. 

4 And I did.  I didn't do anything after that. 

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, it's

6 your statement now that you have surrendered

7 the license.  You can't change your intent. 

8 See, you're going back and forth.  You're

9 telling me  -- you're telling me that back in

10 July your wish was to relinquish license and

11 now you say you want it back.

12             MR. HARRIS:  There are two

13 licenses here, sir.  

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, we're

15 talking about your CR license. 

16             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.  Okay.  My

17 intention -- 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The CR

19 license only.

20             MR. HARRIS:  My intention at the

21 time was to relinquish the CR license which I

22 did.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

2 so if the Board considers that license vacated

3 you had no problem, is that correct?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Correct, sir,

5 because--

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you're

7 agreeing to us canceling that license right

8 now, is that correct?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, my

10 preference is if you do not because then it

11 allows me to utilize that license in a

12 different location at a different time which

13 is perfectly wonderful for me.  

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I'm

15 having a little trouble, Mr. Harris.  It seems

16 that you're not being above board with us.  It

17 says, in addition, all fees must be kept

18 current during the safekeeping period.  Again,

19 all fees must be kept current.  A reminder,

20 fees are paid to 3/31/2012.  In order to keep

21 your license, you need to submit the 3/31/2012

22 annual fee plus late fees.  Right there, it
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1 tells you you need to submit your late fees. 

2 Is that clear?

3             MR. HARRIS:  yes, sir.  If I had

4 intended to retain the license and if I'd had

5 an address to which the license could have

6 been transferred I would have done so at that

7 time. 

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you had

9 no intent to maintain this license, correct?

10             MR. HARRIS:  Correct, sir. 

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

12 So, what I'm hearing is that for all intents

13 and purposes you're giving permission to the

14 Board.  You have no objection to the Board

15 vacating your license, is that correct?

16             MR. HARRIS:  I do at this time,

17 sir, because now I know the license has not

18 been vacated and so at this time it's good

19 that the license has not been -- 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I

21 have no further questions on that.  But you're

22 submitting, Mr. Harris -- never mind.  
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1             Do you understand all your

2 responsibilities as a licensee, Mr. Harris?

3             MR. HARRIS:  'I believe so, sir. 

4 I just say that I certainly don't understand

5 the -- 

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  There's

7 evidence that you don't.  This is evidence

8 that you don't.  So how can you sit there --

9 this is evidence that you don't, so are you

10 sure you understand all your responsibility as

11 a licensee?

12             MR. HARRIS:  I do believe so. 

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

14             What's your current business

15 address for your caterer's license?

16             MR. HARRIS:  My home, sir.  

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Have you

18 registered that business address with ABRA?

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, and I intend

20 to do s immediately. 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The

22 business address is -- what's the address



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 318

1 again?

2             MR. HARRIS:  3729 Grand Place,

3 Northeast, Washington, D.C.  It's the address

4 on the letter, sir.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that a

6 residence?

7             MR. HARRIS:  It is my residence,

8 yes. 

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is it

10 licensed by DCRA for a business?

11             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, so in order

12 to get the -- to change the address at ABRA I

13 need to follow certain administrative steps to

14 make that happen so I intend to do so as

15 quickly as I can.  

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where do

17 you prepare food?

18             MR. HARRIS:  At this time, sir, I

19 prepare food at my home whenever I have -- 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  This event? 

21 All right.  And is that a commercially

22 licensed business?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 319

1             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, it is not.  

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  If your

3 license continues and you do continue in

4 business where will you prepare food in the

5 future?

6             MR. HARRIS:  I would make an

7 agreement with my church and in the short term

8 at least to be able to prepare food there. 

9 Theirs is a licensed establishment for food

10 preparation and I would use that space to do

11 so.  

12             The catering events I do are very

13 itinerant.  So, you know, once every two weeks

14 or so would not be a problem I don't think.  

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have

16 all of your records for purchases of food and

17 alcoholic beverage purchases to support any

18 reports that you provide to ABRA?

19             MR. HARRIS:  I certainly do have

20 records of the alcohol, sir.  The food I can't

21 say that I saved those.  I most just enter

22 them into my little spreadsheet as
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1 expenditures and bookkeeping.  

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you

3 don't do that. 

4             Let's go to the events of -- let's

5 talk about these invoices.  Exhibit 2.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  First

8 event, catering license for alcoholic

9 beverages sales for one-day period ending

10 1/22/2013.  Host will provide their own food. 

11 So, what's it mean ending on 1/22/2012?

12             MR. HARRIS:  So, it's one day

13 starting and ending on the 22nd.

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So

15 tat signifies throughout that it's a one-day

16 event.

17             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  It

19 says, rate $100.  What's the $100 for?

20             MR. HARRIS:  For my presence

21 there.  

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For your
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1 presence there.  Did you provide alcohol for

2 this?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I did, sir.

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many

5 people were at this event?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Oh, this was a fairly

7 small one so this is, gosh, oh.  Actual

8 numbers of people that were there, probably 15

9 to be perfectly honest.  I mean, it was a

10 poetry slam or something.  I can't remember

11 exactly what it was.  

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And where

13 did the event take place?

14             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry?

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where did

16 the event take place?

17             MR. HARRIS:  It took place at the

18 DC Soundstage, sir.

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  DC

20 Soundstage.  And do you have a record of the

21 alcohol that you purchased for this?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.  The
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1 alcohol that I purchased was purchased in

2 December and because of the low consumption I

3 used those bottles for three or four evens.

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Actually,

5 you have records you're telling me?  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do.  

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did

8 you provide food?

9             MR. HARRIS:  For that -- no, I did

10 not for that event, sir.  The guest brought

11 his own chips and dip and whatever he was

12 going to bring.  

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, right

14 there you've -- okay.  So, do you understand

15 that you violated the rules, the statutes on

16 operating as a caterer --

17             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir --

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- right

19 there?

20             MR. HARRIS:  I -- I -- I apologize

21 if I -- if so.  I thought my responsibility

22 was to insure that food was present during the



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 323

1 time that alcohol was being consumed.  And

2 that's what I -- 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll ask

4 you again.  

5             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you

7 confident that you understand all the rules

8 and regulations that you need to abide by as

9 a caterer?  

10             MR. HARRIS:  Clearly, I do not,

11 sir, so I will study.  

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The second

13 event.  January 25th, 2013, 125 people. 

14 Again, the fee is $100 and then the event says

15 $700.  So, the $700 was for what?

16             MR. HARRIS:  Food. 

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The food. 

18 Food only?

19             MR. HARRIS:  yes.

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the

21 $100 was for?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Alcohol services.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Alcohol

2 services.  So, you provided alcohol for 125

3 people?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Sir?

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For $100?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, your

8 fee for 15 people is $100.  Your fee for 125

9 people is $100.  Is that my understanding? 

10 That's a good deal.  I need to hire you for my

11 parties.  $100 to serve 125 people alcohol?  

12             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, the

13 relationship with -- 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, there's

15 no need to answer that.  I just -- 

16             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry,

18 I shouldn't even comment. 

19             MR. HARRIS:  It's okay.  

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The third

21 one down. 

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Catering

2 1/25.  Was that the event that we're talking

3 about?

4             MR. HARRIS:  No, 1/26 was the day

5 after the event that created this 

6 unfortunate--

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, 1/25 is

8 the date of this event?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

11 How many people were supposed to be there --

12 well, you actually charged them.  Was that

13 event carried out?

14             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, it was not

15 carried out.  As you heard, guests started

16 arriving at the door with their food and they

17 were turned away. 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And your

19 intent was not to provide food,right?

20             MR. HARRIS:  Correct, sir, because

21 the guest was bringing her own food.  

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's go
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1 back to Exhibit 3.  

2             Catering license for alcoholic

3 beverage sales $100.  What was that fee for?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, generally

5 that is my fee to be present in the space and

6 to provide supervision for the alcoholic

7 service -- alcohol service.  

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does it

9 obligate you to provide alcohol?

10             MR. HARRIS:  It does with a pass

11 through.   So, he pays me whenever I call 

12 the-- the liquor wholesaler.  I tell him how

13 much it is, he gives me money.  I go and I pay

14 for it and that's the end of the deal.  So,

15 there is no need to reflect it here because

16 it's not an amount outstanding.  It can't

17 happen without him paying for it.    And at the

18 time the invoice is created, I have no idea

19 how much the alcohol bill will be. 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And who

21 does the alcohol belong to afterwards?

22             MR. HARRIS:  It belongs to me. 
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1 I'm responsible to protect the alcohol. 

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you get

3 $100 plus you get all the alcohol that's not

4 drunk?

5             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  Because

6 generally, sir, we -- we -- we kind of know

7 how much people are going to drink if we have

8 enough people present there.  So, I kind of

9 know how much I need to order and so the

10 amount reflected is de minimis.  

11             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's go

12 back to the evening in question here.  What

13 kind of spirits were provided?  What kind of

14 alcoholic beverages were provided?

15             MR. HARRIS:  I believe there was

16 Patron.  There was Belvedere, I think it was

17 purchased and a couple of bottles of Ciroc.  

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Any beer?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, there was beer

20 there as well.  I forgot to include that beer.

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Any wine?

22             MR. HARRIS:  And -- and I bought I
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1 think one or two -- I bought two bottles of

2 champagne, I believe.  That was all I

3 purchased. 

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  For the

5 whole night you just purchased two bottles of

6 champagne?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  What kind

9 of beer?

10             MR. HARRIS:  I think Heineken,

11 sir, and I would probably prefer to look at

12 the -- at my receipt and be able to tell you

13 better.  

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

15 Let's go back to Exhibit 3, that first event. 

16 How large was that event?

17             MR. HARRIS:  The first event which

18 is noted on the 22nd -- on the 4th.  What's

19 the date again, sir?

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  4th.  Well,

21 I don't know.  I mean, I have -- there's two

22 items listed here.  Is that one day?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  For the invoice dated

2 December 28th -- 

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

4             MR. HARRIS:  -- that is one day

5 worth of service.  

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

7             MR. HARRIS:  That is the 4th of

8 January.  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

10 35 people, is that correct?

11             MR. HARRIS:  That's correct. 

12 There weren't that man people there --

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  During

14 these events do you have a contract that shows

15 this arrangement to purchase alcohol and pay

16 back -- and be paid back?  

17             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, I don't have

18 a written agreement with Mr. Manley to reflect

19 that,but that's the terms of -- that's the

20 arrangements that we have had.

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  But

22 you have no contract to show that?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  No, I do not.  

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  How

3 many people were there the night of this

4 event?

5             MR. HARRIS:  The night of the

6 event?

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

8             MR. HARRIS:  Wow, sir, I would

9 say, you know, my suspicion would be about 100

10 people -- 100 people, I'd say.

11             And, of course, there are people

12 flowing in and out of the event so the total

13 number of attendees may have exceeded that

14 100, but at any given moment there were 80 to

15 100 people in that room. 

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, there

17 were how many when you left?

18             MR. HARRIS:  There were several

19 people there when I left, sir, but I -- 

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Several. 

21             MR. HARRIS:  I would say probably

22 80 to 100 people left in there when I left. 
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

2 That's a big several, Mr. Harris.

3             Was this event open to the public?

4             MR. HARRIS:  I do not know, sir.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, tell me

6 exactly what you did, what your options were

7 before you left?

8             MR. HARRIS:  I gathered -- 

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  In terms as

10 a caterer what did you do before you left?

11             MR. HARRIS:  I had -- I walked

12 around.  I assisted i picking -- in gathering

13 dishes.  Not dishes, cups and so on off the

14 tables.  I attempted to gather all of the few

15 plates that were there and then I put away the

16 alcohol that I had left.  I put it in the

17 cage, locked it and advised Mr. Manley that I

18 was leaving and I was gone. 

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

20 you said all the alcohol you had left.  What

21 does that mean?  Was there other alcohol?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Sir, I indicated
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1 earlier that I observed other alcohol being

2 consumed on the premises.  I had nothing to do

3 with -- 

4             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  While you

5 were serving food?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

7             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  While you

8 were serving alcohol?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

10             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And by whom

11 was it being served?

12             MR. HARRIS:  It was not being

13 served by anyone.  People were helping

14 themselves to whatever they brought. 

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, when

16 you left was the bar clear of all alcoholic

17 beverages?

18             MR. HARRIS:  It was clear of the

19 alcoholic beverages that I put there.

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  That wasn't

21 my question, Mr. Harris.  

22             Was the bar clear of all alcoholic
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1 beverages?

2             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir.  

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How did you

4 discern which were  yours and which were

5 others?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Because I was -- I

7 was pretty clear about the space in which I

8 put my belongings.

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you

10 can't be certain then?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Be certain -- 

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  There's 100

13 people.  There's only you.  You can't be

14 certain that somebody didn't mix them up,

15 correct?

16             MR. HARRIS:  It is unlikely, sir. 

17             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you

18 serve alcohol?

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, I did not,  but 

20 I -- 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did Mr.

22 Manley?  
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Manley did, yes. 

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

3 Okay.  So, what were you doing while Mr.

4 Manley was -- were you in the back dealing

5 with food while Mr. Manley was at the bar?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Sir, at that time I

7 was sitting on the side of the bar.

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  The whole

9 night?

10             MR. HARRIS:  For the period that,

11 yes.

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who serves

13 the food then?

14             MR. HARRIS:  During the -- not

15 very much food was served, sir.  

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who serves

17 the food?

18             MR. HARRIS:  I do. 

19             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did

20 you mark your bottles in any way?

21             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry, sir?

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you mark 
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1 your bottles in any way?

2             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, I do not.   

3             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How much

4 alcohol did you purchase for this event?

5             MR. HARRIS:  Gosh, probably about

6 -- maybe about $160 worth, something like

7 that.

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  $160 worth. 

9 How many cases of beer?

10             MR. HARRIS:  I think there were

11 probably three -- three cases of twenty four.

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many

13 bottles of spirits?

14             MR. HARRIS:  I really would prefer

15 to look at the invoice, sir, but as I shared

16 with you earlier, I believe, I bought some

17 Ciroc.  I bought some Belvedere and, gosh, one

18 other thing.  I can't remember.  I can't quite

19 remember now.  

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you

21 have any alcohol that wasn't purchased

22 specifically for this event?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

2             APPELLANT MACE:  And what was that

3 alcohol?

4             MR. HARRIS:  I don't remember the

5 invoice, sir.  The bottle -- they were in the

6 cage already so I just brought them up as well

7 as the additional bottles that I had bought

8 and--

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And how do

10 you bill Mr. Manley for those?

11             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry, sir?

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How did you

13 bill Mr. Manley for those?

14             MR. HARRIS:  For what?  I'd

15 already billed him for those.  I billed him

16 for those bottles either for the event on the

17 4th or some previous event. 

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, were

19 you aware when  you came in that there were

20 bottles kind of all over the place?  In those

21 pictures that I see it looks like they were

22 probably there for awhile. 
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1             MR. HARRIS:  I had seen them, yes.

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You had

3 seen them?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You had

6 seen them on the 4th?

7             MR. HARRIS:  I'd seen them, yes,

8 sir. 

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  On the

10 22nd?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  On the

13 25th?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  When did

16 you first start catering for Mr. Manley?

17             MR. HARRIS:  I think in the

18 summertime,sir.  It was July or somewhere

19 around there.  I don't remember.  June, July

20 somewhere around there.  

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And do you

22 have an accurate accounting of the events that
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1 were less than 100 people and the purchases

2 for those events?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I do, sir, based

4 on my billing.  I know what I did.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you can

6 provide those documents to us?

7             MR. HARRIS:  I can.

8             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And can you

9 provide documents for the food purchase?

10             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, as I

11 shared with you before, I generally don't keep

12 those -- those because they're so -- the

13 dollar value is so small, I don't bother to

14 keep those.

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Dollar size

16 so small.  What's that mean?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Well, catering for 30

18 people, sir, you know, given the kinds of

19 items the people are requesting, you know,

20 costs me $15 or $20.  I mean -- 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

22 catering for 30 people, so it's a small
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1 amount.  How much alcohol?

2             MR. HARRIS:  Well, the alcohol is

3 a different situation.  The alcohol generally

4 runs around 100 and some dollars because, you

5 know, I can't buy half bottles and so I have

6 to - -and if people are requesting a

7 particular kind of alcohol at their event,

8 then I have to make sure that I get it.  

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't

10 have anymore questions right now.  I may -- if

11 somebody else has questions, I might come back

12 with more questions, but I'll suspend my

13 questions right now.   

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

15 Silverstein. 

16             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'll

17 try to keep this short, sir. 

18             You said there are about 100 

19 people there but they were going in and out

20 all night the night of the shootings.  Are all

21 the events that you're doing have they all

22 been open to the public?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, I -- 

2             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Do you

3 know of any events that were closed to the

4 public that were open only to people who were

5 invited?

6             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, since I'm

7 not familiar with who the invited guests are,

8 I wouldn't be able to tell that.  I've been

9 there.  

10             If you see -- in the pictures

11 you'll see a podium sitting in front of the

12 door.  When I -- many times when I arrive

13 there there's someone sitting there.  I don't

14 know who it is.  Someone is sitting at that

15 podium and I imagine that person monitors the

16 guests who come in and out but I do not

17 interact with any of those people at all.  

18             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Are you

19 aware during most of the evening that you were

20 there?

21             MR. HARRIS:  On that particular

22 evening I spent most of the evening sitting at
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1 the bar.  

2             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sitting

3 at the bar.  Where was Mr. Manley?

4             MR. HARRIS:  He was behind the bar

5 interacting with guests and so on.

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Who was

7 at the door checking patrons?

8             MR. HARRIS:  I do not know.  

9             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Did you

10 see anyone at the door patting patrons down,

11 checking patrons?

12             MR. HARRIS:  I -- I did not see

13 anyone patting anybody down, no. 

14             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  This

15 was for a certain number of people that you

16 provided food and liquor.  Did you have any

17 idea how many people were going to be there at

18 this alleged birthday party?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Well, there were two

20 parties, sir.  The -- the note that I got from

21 Mr. Manley for one of them was 60 people and

22 then he called me with another one and so it
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1 would be about 120 people.  So, I -- we said

2 125 people in total.  So, that's what I -- 

3             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was

4 anybody checking IDs?  You say there was

5 nobody at the door.  Then the only thing I can

6 assume from that is that people were walking

7 in without being carded. 

8             MR. HARRIS:  Well, sir, you know--

9             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I mean,

10 this isn't, you know, you're not the

11 proprietor.  I'm asking you to level with me

12 on that.  Is that -- 

13             MR. HARRIS:  I'm saying I did not

14 see anybody at the door checking anybody or

15 carding anybody.  I did not see that occurring

16 on that occasion, no. 

17             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You saw

18 people come in.  You saw people leave.  As you

19 put it, you saw people "filtering in and out"

20 in quote.  And you saw no one checking them?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Correct.  

22             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Did you
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1 see anybody turned away for over service?

2             MR. HARRIS:  No.  I certainly did

3 not turn anyone away for over service because

4 the people I served were I want to say descent

5 people.  I mean, you know, I mean I don't want

6 to -- how do I want to say this?  There is a

7 class of person -- I mean, you heard

8 testimony.  The woman who was having her

9 birthday party there, you know, her guests you

10 could see who was there for the party and so

11 on, you know, from her side anyway.  So, I

12 just simply say that the people I served or

13 saw Mr. Manley serve while I was present there

14 were people who were of reasonable repute, I

15 would presume by looking at them.  

16             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay. 

17 Is there any record of how much liquor wa

18 sold, how much money was taken in and how much

19 was paid to the Office of Tax and Revenue and

20 the District of Columbia or was this strictly

21 a cash under the table operation without a

22 cash register ringing, without money?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Manley has a cash

2 register there.  He maintains his record of

3 sales and that's his responsibility.  He takes

4 care of the alcoholic beverages sales and I

5 don't get involved in that.  

6             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No

7 further questions.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Harris?

9             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you know

11 if Mr. Manley has an ABC Manager's license?

12             MR. HARRIS:  I do not.  I believe

13 that earlier mentioned he had one -- short-

14 term one but every time I go there I don't see

15 one for him, so, no. 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, I guess

17 my question is, as someone with a caterer's

18 license that is providing the alcohol do you

19 see it in your responsibility to serve the

20 alcohol and, if not, then to see that someone

21 that does serve it is licensed?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Manley's son is a
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1 licensed bartender so on many occasions, Mr.

2 Manley's son has actually served while I was

3 present.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

5 about the evening of the incident in question? 

6 Was he there?

7             MR. HARRIS:  The evening in

8 question his son was around, you know, he

9 popped in and out.  We went behind the bar,

10 served a few people, you know. 

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It sounds

12 like your testimony was that you didn't--I

13 heard mixed things but you did -- it sounded

14 like you served some of the night because you

15 didn't turn certain people away.  But most of

16 the night you didn't -- 

17             MR. HARRIS:  Correct. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- and Mr.

19 Manley served.  Okay.  So, did Mr. Manley

20 check for IDs when he served at the bar? 

21             MR. HARRIS:  Well, the people that

22 he served that I observed were not people who
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1 needed to be carded, no. 

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why is that?

3             MR. HARRIS:  They appeared to be

4 mature, older people so there was no need to

5 car them.  It was obvious that they were born

6 before 1991. 

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

8 all the people you served and yo witnessed him

9 serving were of age based on their mature

10 appearance.  

11             MR. HARRIS:  Physical appearance,

12 yes. 

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What

14 did you see your role as being there as a

15 caterer?

16             MR. HARRIS:  To monitor the

17 service of alcohol to insure that no minors

18 were served and to insure that the guests who

19 were served were not intoxicated because I

20 can't take responsibility for somebody driving

21 off and killing somebody.  So, I am very much

22 a stickler for that. 
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you

2 didn't see it as your responsibility to make

3 sure that the bar was clear when you left?

4             MR. HARRIS:  Well, I saw it as my

5 responsibility to clear the food that I

6 brought there.  I -- I will say this. 

7             I've spoken to Mr. Manley a number

8 of times about these activities.  I've spoken

9 to him over and over and over again about

10 that.  He's a grown man.  I can't make him do

11 anything.  Okay.  This for me is an

12 opportunity to -- to grow my business so I

13 serve within the limits and boundaries and I

14 remove my belongings and I can only provide

15 advice and counsel to Mr. Manley which I did.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have

17 other clients, correct?

18             MR. HARRIS:  I had one other

19 client -- regular client.  It was a gentleman

20 who owns the restaurant called Fever.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right. 

22             MR. HARRIS:  On H Street.  And I
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1 helped him out as well and that's the only

2 other one.  The other -- the third one I had

3 was way in the summertime.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What does

5 that mean, you helped him out?

6             MR. HARRIS:  He had a few events

7 where he had social media sites that wanted --

8 showcase his venue because he was in the

9 process of getting ready to open.  So, he

10 wanted -- used these are marketing

11 opportunities.  So, he arranged with me to

12 have my license present at the venue and serve

13 food for people to taste and for the alcoholic

14 beverages to be served. 

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was that just

16 one time?

17             MR. HARRIS:  No, there were

18 several events, probably seven or eight events

19 there as well.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Seven or

21 eight times?

22             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you ever

2 have a written contract with any of your

3 clients?

4             MR. HARRIS:  No, because again I

5 used the same model I did with Mr. Manley. 

6 Mr. Cohen is his name, he arranged whatever

7 marketing events he was going to do and told

8 me what he wanted me to provide in terms of

9 food and I did so.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And,

11 finally, how do we know that the church would

12 let you lease this space if you were to do

13 your cooking out of, you know, you can't do it

14 out of your home.  You said you'd use the

15 church.  How do we know that the church would

16 let you?  Did you say you could get a lease

17 agreement?

18             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. HARRIS:  That would be the

21 evidence that I would provide. 

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All
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1 right.  

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have a

3 couple of follow up questions. 

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Harris,

6 I want to go back to -- how many events have

7 you done total for DC Soundstage?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Well, between maybe

9 June and -- June and September I did probably

10 four.  Then he was closed for awhile and then

11 he called me again in late October and I did

12 about eight -- seven or eight between then and

13 last week. 

14             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, let's

15 go back to the night in question. I want it

16 fresh in my mind.  

17             Was this an open bar or was it a

18 cash bar?

19             MR. HARRIS:  Cash bar.  

20             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  It was a

21 cash bar.  Okay.  And the proceeds from the

22 cash bar went to?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Manley.

2             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Manley,

3 not to you.  Okay.  

4             What procedures do you use when

5 you -- what's your plan, what's your

6 procedures for making sure that there isn't a

7 sale of alcohol to minors?

8             MR. HARRIS:  I am there so I can

9 see, probably because I'm not involved in the

10 preparation of the beverages I can pan and see

11 what's going on and to whom it's being sold. 

12 And so I've never had an instance where I saw

13 a minor approaching for beverages. not while

14 I've been there.  

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, you

16 don't check IDs?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Me personally?

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, I would if I saw

20 someone who -- who appeared to be too young to

21 drink. 

22             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And if
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1 you're not there at the bar at the time that

2 it's going on, what's the procedure?  

3             MR. HARRIS:  Mr. Manley knows to

4 check ID.  He knows.  

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have

6 a contract with him for that?

7             MR. HARRIS:  I've spoken to him

8 over and over again because I told him that

9 his job, if I'm not looking and I didn't say

10 that.  But his job is to protect my license. 

11 So, he needs to -- 

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, it's

13 trust.  

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, it is trust.  He

15 needs to --

16             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  And for all

17 events at DC Soundstage other than -- when

18 you're there you're responsible for alcoholic

19 beverages sales.  When you went there who was

20 responsible for alcoholic beverages sales?

21             MR. HARRIS:  I don't know, sir,

22 because my license was not used.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well,

2 certainly it was used this night.

3             MR. HARRIS:  Not while I wasn't

4 there.

5             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

6 It appears to have been used.  It appears to

7 have been used.  

8             But you won't dispute that there

9 was alcohol remaining on the bar when you

10 left.  

11             MR. HARRIS:  Correct, sir.  

12             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You won't

13 dispute that there was alcohol being service

14 when you left, is that correct?

15             MR. HARRIS:  I do not know that

16 alcohol was being served when I left or I did

17 not see alcohol being served before I walked

18 out the door.  I was busy putting my things

19 away.  Once I was done, I gathered my

20 belongings and I walked out the door. 

21             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

22 while you were gathering your belongings and
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1 getting all your stuff together you were

2 relying on Mr. Manley -- he was still serving

3 your alcohol, is that correct?

4             MR. HARRIS:  No, sir, he was not

5 serving my alcohol.  

6             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  How do you

7 know that?

8             MR. HARRIS:  Because I took my

9 alcohol downstairs into the basement and put

10 it into the cage, locked it, gathered my

11 catering things, the few things that I had to

12 take with me and left. 

13             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, 100

14 and some people and you walked around and

15 gathered all the alcohol that was on the

16 tables?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, sir.

18             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  You alone?

19             MR. HARRIS:  No, Mr. Manley has

20 staff around so, you know, we walked around,

21 gathered up the empty cups and whatever else

22 and -- 
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1             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did Mr.

2 Manley announce that last call?

3             MR. HARRIS:  No, I don't think we

4 announced last call.  I think, you know, the

5 host of the part -- well, let's see.  No, he

6 did not announce last call.  I know that I was

7 leaving around 1:00.  So, I gathered my things

8 and left.

9             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have no

10 further questions.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just have

12 just a couple more.  

13             Did you or did you not say that

14 before you left did you go around to tables

15 and actually pick up alcoholic drinks and

16 everything?

17             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, I did. 

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You did.  But

19 there were a couple of people who refused?

20             MR. HARRIS:  Correct.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Your

22 invoices which are marked as Government
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1 Exhibits 2 and 3, why don't they show any

2 price for alcohol sales?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Because at the time

4 the invoice was produced I had no idea of how

5 much the alcohol was going to cost.  So, I

6 ordered the alcohol.  Mr. Manley gives me the

7 money. 

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. HARRIS:  I go pay for it and

10 that's the end of it.  So, there's no amount

11 due for alcohol.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  But

13 does he pay for it that day?

14             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, he gives me the

15 money.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He pays for

17 it so there's never anything due.

18             MR. HARRIS:  Correct.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And my

20 last question is, I asked you this before when

21 we were discussing the OIC and so it is in

22 evidence in the record.  And I just want to
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1 ask you again.  

2             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, ma'am.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We were

4 talking about the percentage of your business

5 that is alcohol and the percentage that is

6 food.  I guess it's two questions.  One is in

7 general and one is for DC Soundstage.

8             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  I said there's

9 about 60, 70 percent, I believe.  I can't

10 remember exact because I really haven't

11 thought about it.  I have to do the analysis,

12 put all these numbers together and presume,

13 not presume but actually determine.  But when

14 I talk about alcohol, I -- I -- I'm putting

15 $100 that I'm charging for these alcohol

16 services as my income for alcohol-related

17 activity.  So, I believe it's probably,,gosh,

18 60 percent of my business.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  For

20 both DC Soundstage and general?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't
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1 charge a rate if it's just food for your

2 service?

3             MR. HARRIS:  No, I charge whatever

4 the food is.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You charge

6 the cost of the food.  Do you ever just - -

7             MR. HARRIS:  The cost of the food

8 and service.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's put

10 together?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

13 right.  Thank you.

14             Anything else?  

15             MR. ADAMS:  The District has

16 redirect.  

17             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Just a few quick

18 questions.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  The first question

21 we ask is, so you said your license is not

22 used when you're not there?
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1             MR. HARRIS:  Correct.  

2             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Why does Mr.

3 Manley have a copy of your license?

4             MR. HARRIS:  When I appear at an

5 event I put a copy of the license and I put

6 the date of the event on the license and I

7 stick it on the wall.  This is to make clear

8 to everybody that this license as I'm present

9 here is to be used on this day only at this

10 particular location.  That's my notice to the

11 world. 

12             If you look at that, you'll see on

13 the photograph, Exhibit -- Exhibit Number 8,

14 you'll see a list valid for that day.  

15             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  One more

16 question.  You said you agreed -- two more

17 questions.  

18             So, when you left why didn't you

19 take it with you?  Why didn't you just leave

20 it there?  

21             MR. HARRIS:  You know, generally I

22 do.  That was an error on my part.  I
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1 generally take those things away with me when

2 I'm going.  I was running out the door.  I did

3 -- I really forgot, honestly.  

4             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  So, when you're

5 leaving or running out the door, what do you

6 do with the unopened bottles?

7             MR. HARRIS:  All the bottles I had

8 remaining were placed in the cage.  

9             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Including

10 unopened?

11             MR. HARRIS:  Including unopened.  

12             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  And the cage

13 you're saying -- 

14             MR. HARRIS:  And I generally don't

15 take out unopened bottles.  I take them as I

16 need them.   So, the beverages I bring up from

17 the cage are all open. 

18             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  I understand.  But

19 that storage area you would say is your

20 storage area with the lock?

21             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  

22             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  You understand
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1 that the rules don't allow you to remove

2 unopened items -- after you -- from what you

3 catered back to something else?  You're

4 probably including that you would assume the

5 cage that you own.  

6             MR. HARRIS:  Allow me to put them

7 back. 

8             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  The regulations if

9 you're aware don't allow you to remove

10 unopened bottles from where you catered.  But

11 you're telling me you are removing them to put

12 them in that cage?

13             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, but they remain

14 on the premises. 

15             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Is the cage yours

16 or Mr. Manley's?

17             MR. HARRIS:  It's mine.  

18             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  So, it is your

19 premises.

20             MR. HARRIS:  Yes.  

21             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  My last question

22 is.  You stated you don't know about Mr.
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1 Manley's activities but you've spoken to him

2 about it.  Can you elaborate for what that

3 means?

4             MR. HARRIS:  When a person walks

5 in and sees bottles of alcohol that he has not

6 purchased, one can surmise that something else

7 is going on.  And so with that in mind, I

8 provided counsel to Mr. Manley that he is to 

9 think very carefully about what he's doing.

10             I mean, that's as blunt as I can

11 say.  I mean, I would prefer not to use the

12 word, the language I used to him, but you get

13 the idea.  I was pretty -- 

14             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  That's fine.  

15             MR. ADAMS:  The District  -- 

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  

17             MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Rodriguez has

18 already -- has already -- 

19             MR. RODRIGUEZ:  We have no more

20 questions.  Thank you.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

22 think the District rests?  No?  
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1             MR. ADAMS:  There's no further

2 questions.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

4 then at this point -- 

5             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  I have -- 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Mr.

7 Brooks.  

8             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  And I

9 certainly don't want to prolong the hearing

10 tonight.  

11             But, Mr. Harris, I just want to be

12 clear and understand what you're telling us. 

13             Now, when you prepared to leave,

14 you took your liquor downstairs and p ut it in

15 the cage some place?  Now, did you leave any

16 liquor on the bar or behind the bar?

17             MR. HARRIS:  The alcohol that

18 remained at the bar was at the bar when I

19 arrived.  I did not remove alcohol that did

20 not belong to me or for which I had no

21 jurisdiction. 

22             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  So, the
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1 alcohol that was there when you arrived was

2 not your alcohol?

3             MR. HARRIS:  Correct.  

4             BOARD MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank

5 you, Madam Chair.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

7 Anybody else? 

8             Okay.  So, I believe that brings

9 us to closing?

10             MR. ADAMS:  Yes, Madam Chair.  The

11 District is prepared to speak.  

12             Madam Chair, in the last -- I

13 believe we started a little bit after the

14 testimony around 2:00.  In the last six hours

15 there has been a great amount of testimony

16 regarding what has happened here.

17             And I know the Board has been here

18 for a long time but I really want -- I think

19 this case is very important in terms of not

20 just in this case alone but also with -- in

21 terms of the extent there are other licensees

22 who have similar practices.  
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1             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr.

2 Harris, your microphone.  

3             MR. HARRIS:  I'm so sorry.  

4             MR. ADAMS:  So, that being stated,

5 I really wanted to go through what we're

6 looking at here.  

7             Back on January 26th the police

8 department through Chief Lanier issued a 96-

9 hour closure letter for DC Soundstage

10 establishment and also asked for the

11 revocation of this license.  And with the idea

12 that was stated by two police is that it felt

13 that the establishment was being used as a

14 nightclub.  And really, frankly, unfortunately

15 that's proven true through this hearing.  

16             So, based upon D.C. Code 826 and

17 also I want you to take notice that also in 23

18 DCMR 2009 we believe that there is danger

19 involved here and that the license should

20 remain within a summary suspension and to the

21 extent that the Board summarily suspend the

22 use of the event site for catering, we believe
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1 that's an appropriate measure as well.  

2             And really kind of going through. 

3 There's really kind of two things.  There's

4 two factors that can be considered to support

5 this.  And one that there's disruptive

6 activity which I think has been established

7 and that there is unlawful use.  

8             Frankly, what has been shown here

9 would establish very much a pattern by which

10 the Board can move forward with further

11 proceedings of unlawful conduct that has

12 occurred at the event site.  

13             First with the disruptive

14 activity. 

15             The disruptive activity obviously

16 comes in the form of the shooting event in

17 which evidence shows that a patron shot five

18 individuals within the establishment on

19 approximately 2:18 on January 26th, 2013. 

20             The reason that this rises to a

21 level of disruptive activity is that this

22 establishment as seen -- I should say
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1 establishment.  The event site, DC Soundstage,

2 has no alcohol license.  It questions as to

3 whether it has other appropriate license to

4 hold in person.  

5             Through the evidence we're sees

6 that over 100 persons were within the event

7 site.  Through the evidence we've seen that

8 although there were two events that were

9 catered that that was not exclusive to them --

10 to those people for the catered event which

11 makes this place no different than say just

12 for the sale of an example, TGI Friday's or

13 Lux Nightclub where one can have private

14 parties but then there's other persons within

15 the establishment at the same time.  

16             The disruptive activities also

17 come from the fact that with having patrons

18 who were outside of the event and no

19 delineations of who is there, alcohol is being

20 served.  Alcohol was being served at least

21 officially and technically under the catering

22 license of Roadside Cafe.  And it was being
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1 sold to persons -- these persons who were from

2 the general group that were not limited to

3 this thing -- this one group.  

4             From that standpoint you already

5 have alcohol that is pretty much being

6 controlled, being sold outside of the, I

7 guess, the purview of the caterer's license. 

8 But even accepting that as being the case, at

9 some point, the owner or licensee leaves the

10 establishment and it appears that alcohol was

11 still being service but certainly alcohol was

12 being served after the caterer's event was

13 over which, although it's been stated that it

14 was 1:00 a.m., really it was more like 11:00

15 p.m. because food was no longer served at the

16 establishment.  

17             So, the interaction of having no

18 control -- having a large crowd and

19 entertainment at the establishment,

20 entertainment that seems to be a regular event

21 based upon the website for the establishment,

22 having no form of security.  Now, whether it
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1 be security at the door or in the case being

2 no form of security, no pat downs of persons. 

3 And the reason that this is important in this

4 case, this is not like an event at say an art

5 gallery where there's an alternate use at

6 stake.  Where an art gallery from Monday to

7 Friday is art and then you might have an

8 event.  In this case, we have -- and I think

9 the fact that there's no alternate use for

10 spaces is very important to the Board's

11 analysis.  This establishment based upon the

12 website is set up for primary uses of an

13 entertainment type establishment.  

14             The Board can take administrative

15 notice that this establishment, this very same

16 establishment has applied for a license -- for

17 an alcohol license.  But let's set that aside. 

18 But that's how the establishment is set up. 

19 It really doesn't have any form of alternative

20 use.  It doesn't really seem to have any

21 business plan outside of that.  So, you have

22 that there. 
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1             And so as a result, the totality

2 of circumstances that you have here, you have

3 a situation which the Board knows that has

4 restrictions when you have tavern licensees of

5 nightclub licensees.  Because it's operating

6 outside or under the table for all intent and

7 purpose you're in a position where you have

8 the event that happened on January 26th. 

9 Thankfully, it didn't happen on any day prior

10 to that.  

11             Furthermore, even from the

12 standpoint of disruptive activities you

13 already have for the evidence that was

14 presented by Officer Brescia, you already had

15 complaints from the neighbors about noise

16 complaints and things of that sort.  Although

17 this is the first violent event, the whole set

18 up in which this not a licensed venue is used,

19 it puts yourself in a situation where based

20 upon the Board's experience was likely to

21 happen.  

22             What's more troubling for all
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1 parties involved from the Office of the

2 Attorney General, for the Board and for the

3 Licensee is that it has been proven through

4 both the direct testimony of investigators but

5 more importantly through frankly even the

6 testimony from Mr. Harris himself is that

7 unlawful conduct is occurring at the event

8 site. 

9             This event site is acting

10 completely in violation of 25.102 which

11 prohibits alcohol from being served at an

12 establishment without a license.  

13             It is very clear that this license

14 is being used as a cover and although it seems

15 that Mr. Harris is a good person and has

16 aspirations in terms of what he wants to do

17 with his catering business, that's not quite

18 how it is playing out here with this

19 establishment.

20             Where the Board can make a

21 conclusion that 25.102 is being violated is

22 that the customer -- DC Soundstage in this



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 372

1 case is the customer, not the licensee.  It's

2 the customer.  The customer is in complete

3 control of how things are operating here

4 within the venue.  And to further go along

5 with that is the fact that unfortunately for

6 the few rules that directly apply to caterers

7 it seems that each and every one of those

8 rules are in violation.  

9             So, to kind of go through that for

10 the Board.  First of all, Rule 2000 and Rule

11 2000.1 specifically states that a caterer is

12 a business engaged principally in processing

13 and preparation of food products which has

14 been prepared especially for the customer for

15 an event and the service of alcoholic

16 beverages incidental to the food preparation

17 and service.  

18             Well, here how it's violated on

19 January 25th, 2013.  The food is being served

20 for a two-hour period.  Alcohol is being

21 served at the same time.  Food has stopped

22 being served at a certain period, but from
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1 11:00 to at least what has been admitted to,

2 for at least two hours alcohol continues to be

3 served.  And as has already mentioned and

4 verified through testimony, there's absolutely

5 zero segregation or separation between the

6 persons who are a part of this event.  There's

7 rally no definition of those who are at the

8 event.  So, frankly, there is no alcohol

9 service only for an event.  There's alcoholic

10 service for whomever happens to be there.     So,

11 after 11:00 there's no opportunity for you to

12 have food.  So, at that point, alcohol sales

13 is no longer incidental. 

14             Furthermore, so there's no food

15 there.  And so that is gone.  Furthermore,

16 what's more troubling is that the caterer is

17 the person -- is the licensee, so Mr. Harris

18 is completely right.  He is 100 percent

19 responsible for what happens frankly within an

20 event, regardless of whether Mr. Manley wants. 

21 This is his license.  Like if I'm barred, Mr.

22 Rodriguez is here.  I can't allow Mr.
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1 Rodriguez to do whatever the heck he wants

2 because it could potentially affect my

3 license.  So, I have to be on top of it. 

4             So, here we have the fact that

5 there's no control.  Mr. Manley serves drinks. 

6 The customer of the licensee is serving

7 drinks.  People who are not the licensee are

8 serving drinks.  

9             Open bottles in large sums are

10 being left within the establishment.  And are

11 brought down, I guess, been put back into this

12 cage area, this case area.  It's impossible

13 for anybody to understand what belongs to the

14 caterer and what doesn't belong to the

15 caterer.  

16             The alcoholic beverages that are

17 there that don't belong to the caterer or

18 seems it doesn't belong to the caterer, so

19 that means as though there is service that

20 does occur beyond when the licensee is there,

21 whether it's his or not.  He doesn't even know

22 which is being served and what belongs to him. 
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1 Leaving a copy of his license there after he

2 left the establishment, again, it seems as

3 though it gives the perception that Mr. Manley

4 or whomever from the event site can continue

5 to do what he does afterwards.  And, in fact,

6 once the licensee is gone, once the owner of

7 the license is gone, he has no knowledge of

8 what the situation is.  So, frankly, that's

9 another violation that it appears that there

10 is alcohol service that is done while the

11 licensee or the owner or licensee is not

12 there.

13             In terms of the storage of

14 alcoholic beverages, now first of all the

15 alcoholic beverages are -- it hasn't been

16 reported to the Board where the alcohol is. 

17 The Board hasn't had approval of it.  But the

18 very fact that the alcohol is stored within

19 the establishment and it's already been

20 impossible to figure out which is, outside of

21 what's in the cage, what is the customer's and

22 what is the licensee's.  And, frankly, it's
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1 impossible to tell who is the customer at this

2 point.  

3             It tends to show that the storage

4 of alcohol or the lack of storage of the

5 alcohol tends to be evidence that there's no

6 dependence of the license there and also to

7 prove that violation of 25.102 is also

8 occurring.  

9             Furthermore, there's no reports --

10 actually, it's two troubling things that come

11 out of this.  First of all, let's be specific

12 to Exhibits 2 and 3.  The one thing that is

13 not evident at all before the Board is an

14 agreement.  There's no agreement that's before

15 this Board in writing between the licensee and

16 the event site.  There's nothing in writing. 

17 There's no recordation in writing at all.  We

18 don't know what terms exist outside of take

19 good faith in what Mr. Harris says are the

20 terms of this agreement.  

21             Instead, what we have are invoices

22 and invoices say what?  Well, a $100 fee.  The
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1 $100 fee doesn't have to do with the alcohol

2 itself.  First of all, it states that it is --

3 the description is specifically of the

4 catering license for a one-day period.  I

5 don't know if you can really sell the license

6 for any period or lease it or anything.  But

7 beyond that it's $100.  And, you know, as was

8 mentioned by the Board, 135 people within an

9 establishment and you're charging $100, that's

10 like $.85 per person which is a ridiculous

11 fee.  But then it comes out in testimony is

12 that there's this pass through that money is

13 being given to the licensee to buy beverages. 

14 So, again, the Board has no way of determining

15 what is the licensee's property versus what is

16 the customer's property.  And then,

17 furthermore, there's no record keeping of what

18 is being purchased and who it belongs to. 

19 And, frankly, which goes on to the fact that

20 we haven't had catering reports is maybe

21 because how can the licensee then begin to be

22 able to put together such a report based upon
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1 the arrangement that's there.  They would have

2 to some how be able to be able to do that.  

3             Furthermore, I think in the end

4 when you have a situation where the licensee

5 is literally sitting by someone else is

6 pouring what's supposed to his drinks, where

7 there's no executable contract, where

8 contracts or catering agreements between the--

9 the venue actually has the contracts with

10 persons.  And those contracts really aren't

11 contracts is because they're not signed off

12 on.  But then there's these ridiculous things

13 where it's on multiple days.  Unfortunately,

14 the event for January 25th apparently is the

15 first birthday in history that went for an 18-

16 day period. 

17             With the evidence that there are

18 weekly events like with Caribbean Fridays,

19 Ladies' Night Saturdays and things of that

20 sort, what can you believe.  Do you believe

21 that in this case where we have a licensee who

22 is literally not in compliance with any of the
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1 rules that apply to caterers or do you believe

2 the very statements about what may be the

3 aspirations of the event site. 

4             It appears that the event site and

5 the licensee have some form of beneficial

6 relationship or a contract or whatever that's

7 really no being spoken here before the Board. 

8 However, in the end, what we have is that

9 without the evidence of independence, without

10 the evidence of responsibility and with there

11 being a situation of how the establishment is

12 being set up as a nightclub which everyone

13 believes to be a nightclub as opposed to some

14 type of event site, without there being even

15 the checking of IDs, unfortunately, it would

16 appear that both the licensee and the event

17 site manager is not making absolutely sure

18 that drinks are not being provided to those

19 who are under 21. 

20             The Board doesn't even know where

21 to start.  So, as the result based upon what

22 we've seen here, two things the District has
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1 to recommend.  Number one, that the licensee's

2 license remains in summary suspension.  Number

3 two, that we refer this case for a Show Cause

4 Hearing.  And number three, to the extent that

5 the Board has authority that a summary

6 suspension to the extent that it can't be

7 done, continues for the event site in terms of

8 the event site's being able to provide catered

9 events as part of their suspension, if not a

10 prohibition of the event site being DC

11 Soundstage located at 2403 Benning Road,

12 Northeast, from having any forms of licensed

13 catered events on its premises because it's

14 really clear that it is done quite enough to

15 abuse -- to abuse the license of the licensee

16 that is before us today.  

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

18 Okay.

19             Mr. Harris?  

20             MR. HARRIS:  First, I'd like to

21 take this opportunity to thank you for

22 indulging me this evening.  
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1             The Government has done an

2 excellent job of showing that the site itself

3 has been negligent and noncompliant.  Great

4 job of doing that.  

5             The caterer has had no

6 responsibility to a duty according to

7 Investigator Jones to report any misconduct by

8 the site itself.  All the caterer can do is be

9 fully responsible for its service and for the

10 alcohol beverages that fall within its care.

11             Over and over and over again this

12 evening or throughout the testimony it's been

13 demonstrated that the caterer has done exactly

14 that.  There's a locked cage in the space that

15 contains the alcoholic beverages that were

16 served and acquired by the caterer.  

17             The Government has raised some

18 very interesting comments about the service of

19 alcoholic beverages at catered events.  A New

20 Year's party, for instance, plenty of caterers

21 do them and lots of alcohol is served after

22 the food is gone.  I know that.  And so for
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1 the Government to raise that argument I think

2 is a little stretching.  

3             As far as the customer, he

4 established a relationship between the caterer

5 and the site as the site being the customer. 

6 That is true.  I don't know if there is any

7 regulation that says that the customer cannot

8 serve alcohol while being monitored by the

9 caterer.  That might need to be looked into. 

10             The Government also discussed the

11 fact that alcoholic beverages may be served

12 when the caterer is not present.  That may

13 happen but the caterer's license is generally

14 not present when that is occurring.  Yes,

15 there was an administrative oversight on the

16 caterer's part on this particular occasion,

17 but never on any other occasion has the

18 caterer's license been left behind.  That's a

19 fact.  And even if they were left behind, the

20 event site has no right or reason to use that

21 license without the permission of the caterer. 

22 And can't do it anyway legally because the
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1 site is not a licensed ABRA entity anyway.  

2             Independence of the licensee.  The

3 Government spoke about, you know, the other

4 alcoholic beverages that were left there. 

5 Well, there is absolutely no benefit to the

6 caterer to put some of the alcohol in the cage

7 and not the rest of it.  It makes no sense at

8 all unless the caterer was doing everything in

9 his power to control the alcoholic beverages

10 that were actually in its own care.  

11             Agreements between the caterer and

12 the client.  There's nothing that says an oral

13 agreement cannot be enforced.  Nothing that

14 says that.  The agreement that we had with the

15 customer in terms of alcohol purchases is

16 probably no different than any other caterer

17 on the planet.  The caterer purchases the

18 alcoholic beverages on behalf of the client. 

19 The client pays for those alcoholic beverages

20 whether in advance or later or whenever, but

21 this caterer did exactly the same thing that

22 any other caterer does.  Buy the alcohol and
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1 pays for it with money he gets from the

2 client.  

3             The dates and times of the event. 

4 He talks about the -- the Government talks the

5 events and times not agreeing with the

6 invoice.  Well, the caterer has indicated

7 clearly I hope that the events for which the

8 caterer was engaged are specifically dated on

9 the invoices provided, regardless of what Mr.

10 Manley's -- whatever the entity's dates of

11 agreements with their customer are has nothing

12 to do with what the caterer has agreed to do

13 for the entity itself.  Those dates are

14 clearly stated on those agreements and the

15 caterer has nothing to do with anything else

16 after that. 

17             The Government raised the question

18 about the price of the alcohol services. 

19 Well, let's make it very clear what that is. 

20 And I don't know if I can do this because this

21 might be evidence, but I'll just say it anyway

22 and you can stop me if you think it's
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1 inappropriate.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can say

3 it.  If it's evidence that won't be considered

4 as evidence.  

5             MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Fine. 

6             Well, the relationship that

7 existed between the caterer and the customer

8 is there because of the unfortunate

9 circumstances that occurred in January of

10 2012.  The caterer stores his equipment at

11 that site and in exchange for storing that

12 equipment at that site he does not charge the

13 going rate for -- for serving alcohol at

14 anybody's event.  Any other caterer would

15 charge that site a minimum of $500 per event

16 just to show up at the door.    In consideration

17 of the storage that's being allowed there,

18 that's the reason that the price is so low.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That does

20 sound like, okay.  That's fine.  Go ahead.  

21             MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry. 

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's all
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1 right.  

2             MR. HARRIS:  Well, as I stated

3 before, the Government has shown exquisite

4 evidence about the site itself, its negligence

5 and its noncompliance.  It has not shown that

6 the caterer was reckless or negligent in its

7 service and control of the alcoholic beverages

8 that were in its care.  Yes, there are

9 administrative oversights.  

10             The caterer has not filed the

11 appropriate paperwork with the Government in

12 terms of the new location nor has it filed the

13 appropriate paperwork with regard to the semi-

14 annual revenue statements that need to be

15 provided to the Government and that is

16 stipulated.  There's nothing that the caterer

17 can say other than it is a fact. 

18             The remedy is that the caterer

19 will agree to fulfill its obligations to the

20 Government as quickly as is humanly possible. 

21 And with regard to the suspension, the summary

22 suspension, the caterer would hold that
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1 summary suspension to remain in place until

2 the administrative activities are satisfied,

3 but that there should be no revocation because

4 the caterer did not in any case act reckless. 

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  That completes your closing?

7             MR. HARRIS:  Yes, ma'am.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. ADAMS:  The District will

10 waive rebuttal.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

12 the record is closed at this time unless there

13 is anything else.  

14             Okay.  So, it's 8:36.  It's rather

15 on the late side.  

16             I think that the Board would like

17 to just recess for a few minutes and just

18 decide how we're going to proceed, whether

19 we're actually going to reach a decision

20 tonight or carry this over given the late

21 hour.  So, we won't keep you here too long. 

22 We'll just have a quick discussion about that
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1 alone and come back and let you know.  Okay.

2             (Whereupon, off the record from

3 8:36 p.m. to 8:54 p.m.)  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're

5 back on the record.  We've been here for about

6 seven hours, I'd say.  And what I said before

7 the Board went into recess was that we were

8 just going to go into recess for the sole

9 purpose of determining how to proceed in this

10 case given the hours.  

11             Often when we have a Summary

12 Suspension Hearing we deliberate afterwards

13 and then come back and articulate our

14 decision, the reasons for it, etcetera.  And

15 we have decided that -- actually, the law

16 gives us 72 hours and it's late and we would

17 rather deliberate this when we are more alert

18 and can give this more thought.  

19             So, what we have decided is this

20 is a Summary Suspension Hearing and that the

21 licensee will remain suspended at this point. 

22 And within 72 hours we will issue an order
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1 which will address solely the facts of this

2 hearing and whatever decisions will be made

3 with respect to the caterer, respondent and

4 with respect to DC Soundstage.

5             So, that is as far as we are going

6 tonight.  And our counsel will contact you all

7 when there is an order that's ready.  

8             Okay.  Any questions?

9             MR. ADAMS:  No questions, thank

10 you.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then 

12 have a good night.

13             MR. ADAMS:  Good night.  See you

14 in the morning.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             (Whereupon, off the record from

17 8:55 p.m. to 8:56 p.m.)  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The

19 Chairperson of the Alcoholic Beverage Control

20 Board for the District of Columbia and in

21 accordance with Section 405 of the Open

22 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I move that
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1 the ABC Board hold a closed meeting for the

2 purpose of seeking legal advice from our

3 counsel on Case Number 13-251-00009 Roadside

4 Cafe.  Per Section 405(b)(4) of the Opening

5 Meeting Acts of 2010 and deliberating upon

6 this case for the reasons cited in Section

7 405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act

8 of 10.  Is there a second?

9             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

11 Silverstein has seconded the motion.  I'll now

12 take a roll call vote on the motion now that

13 it's been seconded. 

14             Mr. Alberti?

15             BOARD MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I

16 agree. 

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

18 agrees.  

19             Mr. Silverstein?

20             BOARD MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I

21 agree.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The motion is
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1 passed by a vote of three, zero, zero.  

2             I hereby give notice that the ABC

3 Board will hold a closed meeting in the ABC

4 Board Conference Room pursuant to the Open

5 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 tomorrow. 

6             Thank you.  

7             And that completes this hearing.  

8             (Whereupon, the above matter was

9 concluded at 8:58 p.m.)
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